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ABSTRACT

The purpose of this study was to generate a 
grounded theory explaining the social and psychological 
processes used by individuals in initiating and sustaining 
cardiovascular health behavior over time.

Theory discovery was accomplished using the 
grounded theory methodology. Empowering Potential was 
identified as the basic social psychological process 
emerging from the data that explains individual motivation 
to initiate and sustain cardiovascular health beavior. 
Empowering Potential is a continuous process of individual 
growth and development which facilitates the emergence of 
new and positive health patterns. The process consists of 
three stages: Appraising Readiness, Changing, and
Integrating Change. Two system drivers were identified: 
Imaging and support Structures.

This theory provides a basis for nursing 
assessment and the development of relevant interventions 
designed to assist individuals in initiating and sustaining 
cardiovascular health behaviors.
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CHAPTER 1 

INTRODUCTION

The purpose of this study was to inductively 
generate substantive motivational theory from qualitative 
data obtained through the research process. The research 
focused on theory discovery# specifically discovery of the 
psychological and social processes which contribute to 
individual motivation in cardiovascular health behavior. 
Chapter 1 is organized into four sections. The first 
describes the need for nursing research on motivational 
processes in cardiovascular risk factor modification. The 
next two sections provide an overview of deductively 
derived motivational theories currently used in the study 
of cardiovascular health behavior and recommendations for 
motivational research in nursing. The chapter concludes 
with a specification of the purpose of the study and the 
questions which guided the research.

Overview of the Problem
Cardiovascular disease has been the leading cause 

of death in the United States since 1940 (American Heart 
Association [AHA], 1988). Of the current United States 
population# nearly 65 millon individuals suffer from soms
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form of cardiovascular disease. In 1990, it is estimated 
that 1,500,000 Americans will suffer a heart attack and 
approximately 540,000 of them will die (AHA, 1988) . Based 
on data from the Framingham Heart Study, 5% of all heart 
attacks occur in people under age 40 and 45% occur in 
people under age 65 (Kannel & Thomas, 1986). As in men, 
the incidence of coronary artery disease (CAD) in women 
increases with age (Kannel, 1987). Although the overall 
prevalence of CAD is greater in men than in women, the 
occurrence of CAD after age 65 in women surpasses that in 
men (Stokes, Kannel, Wolf et al., 1987). Despite the 
decline in mortality rates for both men and women over the 
past two decades, CAD remains a major cause of premature 
disability and mortality in industrialized countries 
(Stamler, 1985a).

Total expenditures related to health care services, 
medication and lost occupational productivity secondary to 
cardiovascular disease are estimated at 83.7 billion 
dollars per year (AHA, 1988). Given recent developments in 
medical therapy and invasive procedures, the percentage of 
individuals who survive a cardiac event is likely to 
increase dramatically over the next decades. Figures 
presented target coronary artery disease as a major public 
heath problem in need of intervention.
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Coronary artery disease is caused by 

atherosclerosis, a progressive disease of the arteries that 
begins early in life but rarely produces symptoms until 
middle age. Epidemiological, clinical and laboratory 
research have substantiated the multifactorial etiology of 
coronary artery disease. Cigarette smoking, hypertension 
and elevated serum cholesterol have all been positively 
correlated with atherosclerotic lesions (Crigui, 1986).
Risk is greater in men, increases with age, and has a 
strong genetic component. Obesity, sedentary lifestyle, 
diabetes mellitus and behavior patterns are also important 
risk factors (AHA, 1988).

Recent studies suggest that risk factor reduction 
may be associated with halting the progression and possibly 
regression of atherosclerosis (B1ankenhorn, Nessim, 
Jorgenson et al., 1988; Nash, 1988; Mancie, 1988). While 
physical and behavioral characteristics which increase the 
risk of developing CAD have been established, the challenge 
of promoting sustained lifestyle change to reduce or 
eliminate atherogenic risk factors has not been met.

A major consideration in reducing death and 
disability from CAD includes an examination of both primary 
and secondary preventative measure^. The primary 
prevention of CAD includes the correction of predisposing 
factors in advance of the overt clinical manifestation of
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the diseaseo Research related to the primary prevention of 
CAD has focused primarily on reducing serum cholesterol 
levels and increasing physical activity. Smoking cessation 
has also been targeted as an important preventative measure 
in reducing the risk of CAD. Although higher rates of CAD 
and earlier death have been documented in smokers compared 
to nonsmokers (Kannel, McGee S Castelli, 1984; Wilhelmsen, 
Berglund, Elmfeldt, 1986), only one randomized controlled 
trial of smoking cessation has been conducted in a healthy 
population (Wilhelmsen, 1988). Data indicate a tendency 
toward reduced incidence of CAD, however the effect was not 
statistically significant.

Many studies have been performed in an attempt to 
demonstrate the beneficial effects of cholesterol reduction 
in the primary prevention of CAD. In the Oslo Primary 
Prevention Trial (Hjermann, Velve, Holm et al., 1981), a 
program including dietary modification and discouragement 
of smoking showed a 47% reduction in the incidence of 
myocardial infarction and sudden death in those treated 
compared with the control group. Similarly, data from the 
Belgian Heart Disease Prevention Project (Kornitzer,
DeBacker, Dramaex et al., 1983), indicate that individuals

/ ' ■ ■ ■ ■who participated in cholesterol-lowering dietary 
modifications sustained a 21% reduction in CAD mortality 
and a 25% reduction in CAD incidence.
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Although epidemiologic studies suggest an inverse 

relationship between regular physical activity and CAD 
mortality, data from controlled trials is limited and 
participant dropout rates are high. Data from the 
Framingham Heart Study showed improved cardiovascular 
functioning and decreased CAD mortality with increased 
physical activity for subjects of all ages (Kannel et al.,
1986). Similarly, Paffenbarger and colleagues (1984) 
showed that regular physical exercise was inversely related 
to cardiovascular mortality. In a recent review of studies 
examining the role of regular physical exercise in the 
primary prevention of CAD, Powell and colleagues (1987) 
demonstrated an association between habitual physical 
activity and reduced overall risk of CAD and sudden cardiac 
death. The role of physical activity in reducing CAD risk 
was shown to be both independent of other known CAD risk 
factors and important in modifying related risk factors.

Secondary prevention refers to a decrease in the 
incidence of subsequent cardiac events in patients with 
diagnosed CAD. Although traditional coronary risk factors 
appear to play less of a role in determining prognosis in 
individuals with diagnosed CAD, secondary preventive 
efforts may play a role in the regression of 
atherosclerotic plaque.
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Smoking cessation and alteration of serum 

cholesterol levels provide the most consistent evidence of 
benefit in secondary prevention. Results of the Coronary 
Drug Project (Schlant, 1982) demonstrated that cigarette 
smoking and hypercholesterolemia increased the risk of 
coronary events in men who had recovered from myocardial 
infarction. Avoidance of cigarette smoking has shown 
consistent benefit in established CAD, lowering the risk of 
reinfarction, sudden coronary death and total mortality by 
20% to 50%, particularly in the first five years post- 
infarction (Mulcahy, 1983; Oberg, Bergstrand, Jorgansen et 
al., 1983; Daley, Mulcahy, Daly et al,, 1983),

Reductions in serum cholesterol levels through 
dietary modification have been associated with a decrease 
in CAD mortality. Data from the Leiden Heart Study 
(Arntzenius, Dromhout, Barth et al,, 1985) demonstrated the 
effect of a vegetarian diet on arteriographically defined 
coronary lesion growth. Dietary modifications including a 
low total/high density lipoprotein cholesterol ratio and 
vegetarian diet were associated with reduced lesion 
formation over five years.

Exercise training following a cardiac event has 
also been substantiated as an important factor in the 
secondary prevention of CAD, In an overview of 22 
randomized clinical trials of cardiac rehabilitation

s
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following myocardial infarction, 0 11 Conner and colleagues 
(O’Conner, Buring, Yusuf efc al=, 1989) identified a 20% 
reduction in 3-year mortality from reinfarction in those 
individuals who had participated in an exercise-based 
rehabilitation program. Similarly, Oldridge and associates 
(Oldridge, Gtiyatt, Fischer et al,, 1988) estimated a 25% 
reduction in cardiovascular mortality for patients who 
participated in exercise rehabilitation compared with 
patients who did not. Combining data from several 
randomized controlled trials, Shephard (1983) identified a 
29% 3-year mortality advantage for patients with CAD who 
exercised over patients with CAD who did not exercise.

Although personality factors including Type A 
Behavior Pattern are considered to increase individual risk 
for CAD, the role of behavioral therapy in the secondary 
prevention of CAD is not well known. Data from the 
Recurrent Coronary Prevention Project (Powell, Friedman, 
Thoresen et al., 1984; Friedman, Thoresen, Gill et al.,
1984) have demonstrated that individual personality traits 
can be modified with a resulting reduction in the rate of 
recurrent myocardial infarction. In a controlled clinical 
trial, the 3 year rate of nonfatal infarctions in 
individuals receiving behavior modification treatment was 
7.2% compared with 13.2% for a control group receiving only 
cardiac counseling.
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A comprehensive approach to coronary risk 

management is recommended for patients with symptomatic 
atherosclerotic coronary artery disease (Pearson, 1987). 
Multifactorial risk reduction must include smoking 
cessation, reduction of dietary cholesterol and saturated 
fat, hypertensive management and the initiation and 
maintenance of a program of regular physical activity.

Despite the role of both primary and secondary 
prevention in the reduction of coronary risk, lack of 
adherence to prescribed regimens is a fundamental problem 
in risk factor modification efforts. Reviews of patient 
adherence with prescribed exercise regimens following 
myocardial infarction suggest that approximately 50% of 
patients who start a program have stopped exercising within 
one year (Ice, 1985; Martin & Dubert, 1984; Oldridge & 
Spenser, 1985; Fontana et al., 1986). The nonadherence 
rate between three and six months has been reported to 
increase form 10% to 30% in both supervised and medically 
directed home rehabilitation programs (DeBusk, Haskell, 
Miller et al., 1985; Prosser, Carson & Phillips, 1985).

Changes in risk factors such as serum lipoprotein 
levels (Vermeulen, Lie, Durrer, 1983) and smoking habits 
(Shephard, Corey & Kavanagh, 1981; Vermeulen et al. 1983) 
are not consistent across studies. Data indicate that 
long-term success rates in formal smoking cessation
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programs rarely exceed 30% (Godin, 1989). Data from the 
Coronary Artery Surgery Study indicate that 39% of patients 
continued to smoke following coronary artery bypass 
surgery. This number decreased to 32% at one year, but did 
not change significantly at 4 year follow-up (Coronary 
Artery Surgery Study (CASS), 1983). Similarly, risk factor 
reduction programs have shown limited effectiveness in 
patient adherence to dietary modification, hypertension and 
cholesterol management and weight control (Kinsey, 
Flethcher, Rice et al., 1989).

Motivation in cardiovascular health behavior is 
defined as the individual intention to initiate and sustain 
a program of both preventive and secondary health behavior. 
An understanding of individual motivation to initiate and 
sustain cardiovascular health behavior is an essential 
first step in developing a lasting program of risk factor 
modification (Oldridge, 1988).

Although some conditions which may motivate 
individual's toward health-related change have been 
identified (Oldridge, Guyatt, Fischer & Rimm, 1988;
Oldridge & Spencer, 1985; Murdaugh & Verran, 1987), many 
persons remain unmotivated to initiate and sustain such 
change. Adherence is a problem with behaviors considered 
complex and of extended duration such as the modification 
of cardiac risk factors. Risk factor modification efforts



are considered to be life~long and involve social and 
environmental factors including the patient“health care 
provider interaction« h primary factor in the lack of 
adherence may be related to failure to address differences 
in individual level of motivation throughout the change 
process (Oldridge, 1986)»

Theoretical Approaches to Motivation
The majority of motivational theories in nursing 

have been deductively derived from psychological theory. 
Following is a review of motivational theory in psychology 
and nursing with relevance to the proposed investigation, 
followed by recommendations for motivational research in 
nursing.

Much of the study of risk factor modification and 
lifestyle change is based on Lewinian Field Theory (Lewin, 
1951), which states that individual behavior is directed 
toward a valued goal within a dynamic environmental field.
Behavior is considered to be a function of the person's 
life space, or the world as it exists for the individual at 
a given time.

Within the life space, the individual is constantly 
responding to needs that result in tension or 
disequilibrium. Inner tensions serve to guide behavior 
toward the achievement of valued goals. According to Lewin 
(1951), values function to induce valences, or the

21
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individual appraisal of potential events and activities as 
desirable and worth approaching, or as undesirable and to 
be avoided. Behavior in a given situation depends not only 
on the pattern of positive and negative valence inherent in 
the individual's definition of the situation, but also on 
the expectations the individual holds about the likihood 
that attractive or aversive outcomes will occur if the 
behavior is initiated. Thus the prediction of a specific 
action takes into account both individual expectations, or 
subjective probability of outcome as well as individual 
value of the specified goal object.

The Health Belief Model (Maimen & Becker, 1974), 
the Theory of Reasoned Action (Ajzen & Fishbein, 1980), 
Self-Efficacy Theory (Bandura, 1977) and the Interaction 
Model of Client Health Behavior (Cox, 1982) are considered 
to be deductively derived from traditional expectancy-value 
theory. These theories share Lewin's proposition that the 
strength of behavioral motivation is guided by both the 
expectation that a specific behavior will result in a given 
outcome as well as the personal value of the outcome.

Health Belief Model
The Health Belief Model (HBM) was derived from 

Lewin et al. (1944) level of aspiration theory by Maimen 
and Becker (ly/4) to analyze individual motivation to act 
as a function of goal attainment in health behavior.
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Developed to explain health-related behavior in terms of 
subjective beliefs, the HBM focuses on individual 
cognitions or perceptions of the present environment 
(Rosenstock, 19.74} „ The HBM hypothesizes that health 
related action depends on the simultaneous occurrence of 
three classes of factors:

lo The belief that one is susceptible to a health
threat or the medical and social ramifications of 
the health threat;

2» The existence of sufficient health concern to make 
health issues relevant;

3 = The belief that a particular health recommendation 
would be beneficial in reducing the perceived 
threat at an acceptable cost»

Cost refers to the perceived barriers that must be overcome 
in order to follow health behavior recommendations» 
Modifying factors such as demographic, structural and 
sociopsychological variables may serve to influence 
individual perceptions and health related behaviors„ In 
addition, internal or external cues must be present and of 
sufficient magnitude to initiate the decision making 
process» From the HBM it is proposed that if individuals 
perceive their own susceptibility to a health threat, 
believe that the threat is severe, recognize more benefits 
than barriers to preventive action, receive facilitative 
cues and are motivated in health matters, there is a high
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likelihood that preventive behavior will be initiated 
related to a specific health threat.

Cross-sectional surveys and correlational analysis 
have often been used in examining individual beliefs 
related to cardiovascular health behavior. The role of 
health beliefs in smoking cessation, compliance with 
antihypertensive regimens and compliance with exercise 
regimens in cardiac rehabilitation have been examined using 
the Health Belief Model,

Researchers have examined the influence of 
individual health beliefs in smoking cessation, Pederson, 
Wank1in and Bakersvilie (1984) evaluated the relationship 
of select HBM concepts to adherence to advice to quit 
smoking in 279 patients with diagnosed pulmonary disease. 
Outcome measures based on self-report revealed no 
statistical evidence that the health beliefs measured were 
related to smoking cessation, Kaufert, Rabkin, Syrotvik et 
al, (1986) conducted a prospective intervention study 
examining the relationship between health beliefs and 
cigarette consumption in three treatment groups, Mo 
significant differences were found between experimental and 
control groups. However, significant correlations were 
identified between reduced levels of smoking and both 
general health concern (r - ,58) and perceived
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susceptibility (r = ,46) for individuals receiving 
counseling related to smoking cessation.

Individuals with diagnosed hypertension have been 
studied frequently using the HBM with inconsistent results. 
In a retrospective study applying HBM concepts to adherence 
with antihypertensive regimens, Kirscht and Rosenstock 
(1977) identified significant positive relationships 
between perceived susceptibility, perceived benefits and 
self-reported medication adherence (r - .41, r = .47). In 
a similar study. Nelson, Stason, Neutra et al. (1978) found 
that perceived severity of hypertension was positively 
related to medication adherence while the perceived side 
effects of hypertension medication were negatively related 
to adherence. More recent nursing studies examining the 
role of health beliefs in hypertensive management found no 
significant relationships between HBM concepts and 
adherence to prescribed antihypertensive regimens 
(Andreoli, 1981| DeVon & Powers, 1984? Cronin, 1986).

Although nurses have utilized the HBM to describe 
the health beliefs of patients involved in cardiac 
rehabilitation (Holm, Christman & Ashley, 1985; Muench,
1987), only one nursing study provided'a measure of patient 
adherence to the prescribed regimen. Tirrell and Hart 
(1980) examined the relationship between HBM concepts and 
adherence to an exercise regimen in 30 coronary artery
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bypass patients, A significant negative correlation was 
found between perceived barriers to action and adherence to 
prescribed walking regimens (r = -.60), Although not 
statistically significant, a negative relationship was 
identified between perceived susceptibility and adherence. 
This finding is inconsistent with the HBM in that subjects 
who perceived themselves as being most susceptible were the 
least likely to adhere to the regimen, while those who 
worried the least about their health were more likely to 
adhere. Although use of HBM concepts in attempting to 
explain and predict cardiovascular health behavior has 
yielded significant results, these results have been 
inconsistent across studies. The variability of findings 
using HBM concepts suggests that there may be more to 
individual motivation in sustaining long-term behavioral 
change than can be explained by health beliefs alone.

Theory of Reasoned Action
According to the theory of reasoned action 

(Ajzen 6 Fishbein, 1980), individual behavior is explained 
by beliefs, or information representing the subjective 
world of the individual. Beliefs direct individual 
intention to behave as a function of both personal and 
social determinants. Personal determinants reflect the 
individual's attitude toward a specific behavior, or the 
relative value of outcomes to be achieved by performing



27
that behavioro Social determinants refer to subjective 
norms, or the perceived expectations of others related to 
the specified behavior and individual motivation to comply 
with such expectationso

The theory of planned behavior (Ajsen, 1985; Ajzen 
& Timko, 1983) provides an extension of the theory of 
reasoned action to nonmotivationa1 determinants of 
behavioro Within the theory, the degree of perceived 
control is viewed as an additional antecedent to intention. 
Perceived control refers to the perceived ease or 
difficulty inherent in achieving a desired outcome and is 
assumed to reflect past experiences as well as perceived 
ability to overcome anticipated obstacles. The more 
favorable the attitude and subjective norm with respect to 
a specified behavior, and the greater the perceived control 
over behavioral outcomes, the stronger the individual's 
intention to initiate and sustain that behavior.

Both the theory of reasoned action and the theory 
of planned behavior have been used to explain 
cardiovascular health behaviors including exercise, weight 
control and adherence to a medical regimen post-myocardial 
infarction. Although model variables have shown 
significant relationships with both intent to behave and 
behavior, these relationships are inconsistent across 
studies.
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Pender and Pender (1986) utilized the theory of 

reasoned action in analyzing the relationships between 
model variables and intent to engage in regular exercise, 
weight control and stress reduction in 37 healthy adults, 
Statistically significant positive relationships were 
identified between subject attitudes and intention to 
exercise (r = .18), control weight (r = .13) and avoid 
stressful situations (r = .27). Subjective norms 
correlated significantly only with subject intent to 
exercise (r = .26). Using the model of reasoned action to 
examine exercise behavior in 90 adults, Godin and Sheppard
(1986) identified significant positive correlations between 
subject attitude and both intent to exercise and self- 
report adherence to an exercise program (r = .54, r = .41). 
Subjective norms correlated significantly with intention to 
exercise (r = .36), but was not related to exercise 
behavior. In a similar study, Valois, Desharhais and Godin 
(1988) found limited support for the theory of reasoned 
action. The model explained 9% (R2 = .09) of the variance 
in intent to engage in physical activity, with individual 
attitude as the only significant predictor. Individual 
intention to exercise predicted 32% (R2 = .32) of the 
variance in exercise behavior.

In examining the determinants of intention to lose 
weight, both Saltzer (1981) and Shifter and Ajzen (1985)
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utilized the theory of planned behavior, In both studies 
subject attitude, subjective norm and perceived control 
correlated significantly with intention to lose weight. 
Saltzer (1981) found that behavioral intention to lose 
weight was significantly correlated with absolute weight 
loss at six weeks (r = ,44). In addition, subjects with a 
high internal weight locus of control orientation and high 
health outcome values were significantly more likely to act 
on behavioral intentions (r = .77). Shifter and Ajzen 
(1985) also identified significant positive correlations 
between intention to lose weight, perceived control and 
weight lost (r = .25, r = .41). A hierarchical multiple 
regression analysis of model variables explained 22%
(R2 = .22) of the variance in actual weight lost.

The theory of reasoned action has also been applied 
to the study of individual health behaviors following a 
cardiac event. In examining the relationship between 
attitude and adherence to the medical regimen in cardiac 1 
rehabilitation patients, Miller, Johnson, Wikoff et al.
(1983) found significant positive correlations between 
individual attitude and medical regimen adherence (r = .10 
to .65). However, this study did not provide a test of all 
model variables in predicting individual behavior. In a 
similar study investigating the relationship between 
intention toward regimen adherence and actual adherence



following myocardial infarction, Miller et al. (1985) found 
that subject attitudes and perceived beliefs of others were 
indicators of intent to adhere to the medical regimen while 
in the hospital (R2 = 8.3 to 67). Post-hospitalization, 
attitudes and perceived beliefs of others were indicators 
of adherence at that time (R2 = 22 to 61). However, 
adherence post-hospitalization was not significantly 
related to either intentions or attitude during 
hospitalization for smoking cessation, adherence with 
medication regimens or stress reduction.

Miller, Wikoff, McMahon et al. (1988) assessed 
model variables in addition to coping methods and societal 
adjustment in postmyocardial infarction patients both prior 
to and following hospital discharge. Differences in 
variables measured and patient behavior were examined 
between experimental and control groups following a nursing 
intervention. No significant differences were identified 
between groups following intervention. Multiple regression 
analysis combining data from both groups found that 
individual attitudes, subjective norms and intentions were 
predictive of selected health behaviors post- 
hospitalization (R2 = .22 to .80).

According to the theory of reasoned action and the 
theory of planned behavior, intention to perform a behavior 
is the immediate determinant of action. From the studies
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reviewed, it is evident that the attitudinal dimension of 
intent is the main aspect to consider in risk factor 
modification efforts. In the majority of studies, 
individual attitude correlated positively with both intent 
to behave and behavior (Pender & Pender, 1986; Godin & 
Sheppard, 1986; Godin et al., 1988; Miller et al., 1988). 
However, in all studies the evaluation of behavioral 
outcomes occurred soon after measures of intent and do not 
provide a clear indication of the impact of individual 
attitude in maintaining change over time. The relatively 
weak contribution of the normative component to both 
intention and behavior substantiates the volitional 
dimension of risk factor modification. Most subjects felt 
that they were responsible for making the decision to 
modify existing risk factors and for acting on that 
decision (Godin & Shephard, 1986; Valois et al., 1988; 
Schiffen & Ajzen, 1985).

Although individual intention to engage in 
cardiovascular health behavior has been shown to correlate 
positively with behavioral outcomes, findings are variable, 
indicating that individual intentions alone may not be a 
primary indicator of motivation to initiate and sustain 
behavior. Data indicate that individual intent to adhere 
and adherence represent different processes involving 
choice, the initiation and maintenance of action, and

31
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individual interaction with the environment = It is of 
interest to note that in studies examining intent to adhere 
and adherence following a cardiac event„ smoking cessation 
was the activity least adhered to by subjects« These 
findings indicate that for many individuals, the need to 
continue smoking may overcome both values related to 
smoking cessation and intentions to quit smoking. The view 
of intent to adhere and adherence as distinct processes 
corresponds with the findings of Miller et alo (1985, 1986) 
in which subject intentions to adhere to a prescribed 
regimen during hospitalization were not indicative of 
actual adherence post-hospitalization =,

Self-Efficacy Theory
Self-efficacy theory is based on the interactive 

model of human behavior within Bandura's social cognitive 
theory (Bandura, 1986). The emphasis on cognitions, 
anticipated consequences and reinforcement classifies this 
theory as a cognitive behaviorist perspective. Self- 
efficacy theory maintains that individual expectations 
concerning mastery or coping in a specific situation can be 
divided into three typesj

1. Expectancies about environmental cues, or beliefs
about how events are connected?
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2o Expectancies about the consequences ©£ one's own 

actions, or beliefs about how individual behavior 
will influence outcomes;

3o Expectancies about one's own competence to perform 
the behavior needed to influence outcomes.

Both outcome and efficacy expectations reflect individual 
beliefs about capabilities and behavior-outcome links. 
Behavior is thought to be motivated by its reinforcements, 
but only as those reinforcements are interpreted by the 
individual„

The role of perceived efficacy in smoking cessation 
has received the most research attention, with a number of 
investigators attempting to identify changes in the 
relationship between self-efficacy and maintenance of 
smoking cessation over time, In studies of individual 
self-efficacy following structured treatment, self-efficacy 
evaluations for maintenance of smoking cessation have been 
significantly related to subject smoking rates (Colletti, 
Supnick £ Payne, 1985? Mclntryre, Mermelstein £
Lichtenstien, 1983). Post-treatment self-efficacy 
evaluations have been found to correlate significantly with 
the maintenance of cessation from one month to six months 
following treatment. McIntyre, Lichtenstien and 
Merfflelstien (1983) examined the relationship between post
treatment self-efficacy and smoking cessation in 78 smokers
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over one year. Significant negative correlations were 
identified between self-efficacy and smoking status at 
three months ( r ™ -.50) and at six months (r = =>036). 
However, this relationship weakened to nonsignificance by 
one year following treatment (r = ==15, p = .23). Coehlo
(1984) partially substantiated these findings in a sample" 
of 66 adult smokers. Significant correlations were 
identified between post-treatment self-efficacy and 
abstinence at one month (r = .56) and three months 
(r = .54). Similarly, Collstti, Supnick and Payne (1985) 
identified significant correlations between post-treatment 
self-efficacy scores and smoking rates at three month 
(r = -.39) and six month (r = -.34) followup.

Prochaska, DiClemente, Velicer, Ginpil and Horcross
(1985) examined self-efficacy in 866 subjects who had quit 
smoking without formal treatment. Perceived self-efficacy 
accurately represented subject smoking status. Current 
smokers had lower self-efficacy scores than both short and 
long-term quitters = Self-efficacy was positively related 
to the perceived ability of self-changers to achieve and 
maintain smoking cessation, and was found to increase 
throughout a six month maintenance cycle.

In the study of obesity and weight control a high 
pre-treatment perception of efficacy has been shown to 
correlate significantly with weight loss in subjects with a
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high internal locus of control orientation (r = =44) 
(Weinburg, Hughes, Critteli et al., 1984)» High levels of 
pre-treatment efficacy have also been significantly 
correlated with both initial weight loss and maintenance up 
to two years following treatment (Jeffery, Bjornson-Benson, 
Rosenthal et al., 1984), Edel, Edington, Herd, O ’Brien and 
Witkin (1987) examined the role of self-efficacy 
expectancy, outcome expectancy and self-motivation in 
predicting weight loss in 121 severely overweight subjects. 
Although self-motivation did not correlate significantly 
with weight loss, both self-efficacy expectancy and outcome 
expectancy were found to correlate positively with actual 
weight lost (r = ,16, r = ,57), Self-motivation and self- 
efficacy measures entered into a multiple regression 
equation to explain 8,5% (p < ,01) of the variance in 
weight lost.

Several studies have examined the role of efficacy 
expectations on patient performance following a cardiac 
event. In men sustaining uncomplicated myocardial 
infarction, changes in efficacy scores following treadmill 
exercise testing correlated significantly with both 
duration and intensity of subsequent home activity 
(r = ,53, r = „34) (Ewart, Taylor, Reese et al,, 1984),
The researchers found that patient counseling was useful in 
generalizing self-efficacy from areas related to the

/
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treadmill to less-related activities involving patient 
efforto In a similar study, Ewart, Sewart and Gillian 
(1986) assessed self-efficacy perceptions in men with 
coronary artery disease related to circuit weight training. 
Multiple regression analysis supported the hypothesis that 
pretraining self-efficacy judgments were predictive of 
post-test strength gains (R2 = .64). Increases in self- 
efficacy following weight training were also identified as 
generalizable to activity resembling training tasks.

Taylor, Bandura, Ewart, Miller and DeBusk (1985) 
hypothesised that rehabilitation efforts may be either 
enhanced or reduced by the spouse's belief in the patient's 
efficacy. Using level of participation in treadmill 
exercise testing as the efficacy enhancing tool, spouse's 
judgment of their husband's efficacy varied depending on 
their level of involvement during treadmill testing. Joint 
efficacy expectations three weeks post-exercise testing 
were found to correlate significantly with patient 
cardiovascular functioning at 11 weeks (r = =37) or 26 
weeks (r = .44) post-exercise testing.

Studies investigating cardiovascular health 
behavior using self-efficacy theory have found efficacy 
expectation to be an important factor in the individual 
decision to initiate lifestyle change. However, the role 
of self-efficacy in maintaining change over time remains
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unclearo Although individual perception of efficacy in a 
given behavior may be one important determinate of the 
decision to initiate behavior, individual differences in 
the value of the proposed outcome must also be considered. 
In measuring self-efficacy, behavioral outcomes or 
incentives are assumed to be valued by the individual 
involved, Bandura (1977) alludes to outcome value in 
noting the importance of incentive factors on performance, 
but has not included individual values within self-efficacy 
theory. Thus individuals may feel competent in initiating 
a given behavior, but may perceive a greater value in 
maintaining risk-producing behaviors, Although self- 
efficacy theory provides one means of understanding 
individual motivation in cardiovascular health behavior, 
further study of the role of perceived efficacy in 
initiating and sustaining lifestyle change is warranted.

Interaction Model of Client 
Health Behavior

The Interaction Model of Client Health Behavior 
(IMCHB) (Cox, 1982) is a motivational model deductively 
derived from a variety of psychologic and sociologic 
Sources (Anderson, 1968f Becker, Drachman £ Kirscht, 1972; 
Hochbaum, 1958; Rosenstock, 1966; Suchman, 1966; Deci,
1975)o Within the IMCHB, client characteristics and the 
client-professional interaction are the major independent
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variables with health outcomes identified as the dependent 
variableo The background of the client as well as 
intrinsic motivation, cognitive appraisal of the health 
concern and affective response to the concern are the 
elements of client singularity. Individual motivation is a 
primary component of the IMCHB, and is viewed as an 
antecedent variable and correlate of the client’s affective 
and cognitive responses to a health concern, the type of 
health care intervention and interaction expected by the 
client, and subsequent health outcomes (Cox, 1982).

Based in part on Deci’s (1975, 1980) cognitive 
evaluation theory of intrinsic motivation, the IMCHB 
suggests that intrinsic motivation should be the primary 
motivational construct to explain health behavior (Cox & 
Roghman, 1984; Cox, 1982). The model describes intrinsic 
motivation in health behavior as a multidimensional 
construct which varies within each individual and with each 
health concern. Motivational subsystems indued both 
intrinsic and extrinsic responses in decision making, 
responsiveness to cues, feelings of self-determinism and 
perceived competency as causal factors in choosing health 
behaviors.

Empirical tests of model components have supported 
client characteristics and client-professional interaction 
as determinants of health decisions and subsequent
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behavioro In assessing individual characteristics and 
selected external factors in the acceptance or rejection of 
amniocentesis, Cox, Sullivan and Roghman (1984) found that 
client background variables were predictive of the decision 
to request amniocentesis. Both physician support for and 
against amniocentesis exerted direct effects on the 
client's final decision about the use of amniocentesis in 
prenatal diagnosis. '

Client and contextual factors have been associated 
with overall intrinsic motivation in health behaviors as 
well as an intrinsic orientation within motivational 
subsystems. In exploring the relationship between 
sociodemographic variables and intrinsic motivation in 202 
healthy adults, Cox and Wachs (1985) found that age, sex 
and educational level accounted for 18% (R2 = .18) of the 
variance in intrinsic motivation for this sample. Age, 
sex, educational level and income differentially explained 
from 9% to 15% of the variance in the four motivational 
dimensions.

In assessing demographic and health-related 
predictors of intrinsic motivation in 380 at-risk elders, 
Cox (1986) found that perceived well-being, education, 
perceived health status, race and sex were the major direct 
influences on the elder's sense of competency and self- 
determinism in health matters (R2 = .15). Subject age.



40
health experience, social contacts, income, intrinsic 
motivation and perceived well-being explained 47%
(R2 = o 47) of the variance in subject health status. 
Demographic variables, intrinsic motivation and cognitive 
appraisal explained 54% (R2 = .54) of the variance in 
subjects" perceived well-being.

In examining the lifestyle behaviors of smoking, 
alcohol use, and tranquilizer use in 379 well elders, Cox, 
Miller and Mull (1987) found that general well-being, 
education, perceived health status, race and sex were 
significant predictors of health self-determinism. General 
well-being, perceived health status and number of symptoms 
explained 24% (R2 = .24) of the variance in internal- 
external cue responsiveness. Health self-determinism, 
judgment and internal-external cue responsiveness 
dimensions of intrinsic motivation were negatively 
associated with tranquilizer use. In contrast, internal- 
external cue responsiveness was positively related to 
alcohol use. Chi-square analysis revealed that the more 
self-determined the elder"s health behavior, the greater 
the likelihood that he/she did not smoke (X2 = 5.7? df = 1? 
p — .016).

Although empirical support for the use of the IMCHB 
in predicting and explaining cardiovascular health behavior 
is limited, examination of the antecedents and correlates
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of intrinsic motivation in cardiovascular risk reduction 
may be of value» Further examination of the relationship 
of motivational subsystems to cardiovascular health 
behavior, including the influence of nursing interventions 
in reinforcing/modifying individual motivation is needed.

Recommendations for Motivational 
Research in Nursing

According to Donaldson and Crowley (1978), research 
contributing to the discipline of nursing is that which is 
undertaken from a nursing perspective. Within this 
perspective, nursing research provides for the generation 
of knowledge related to those principles and laws that 
govern the life processes and optimal function of human 
beingsf the patterning of human behavior in interaction 
with the environment; and those processes through which 
changes in individual health status occur. These themes 
provide direction for both inquiry and theory development 
within nursing (Donaldson & Crowley, 1978).

Until recently,the majority of nursing research 
investigating cardiovascular health behavior has originated 
from the positivist tradition (Marsh, 1989? Frenn,
Borgeson, Lee et al., 1989,° Ford, 1989) = Motivational 
theories in nursing have been deductively derived from 
traditional motivational theory in which the motivational 
process is formulated in terms of a state of tension
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produced by cognitive unbalance and the restoration of 
equilibrium through adaptive behavior. Despite the 
contribution of traditional motivational theories, 
difficulty in achieving long-term adherence has resulted in 
the need to examine new directions for the study of 
motivation.

In attempting to predict long-term adherence, 
traditional theories share several limitations. All assume 
that the relative probability of action is an algebraic 
function of individual beliefs. Traditional expectancy x 
value models provide a theoretical structure for 
investigators to observe and predict behavior, but do not 
allow for an investigation of the processes through which 
changes in health status occur. Reliance on a single 
prediction equation implies little change during the 
intention/volition process. The variables involved, the 
weights they receive, and the ways they interact are 
presumed to remain constant from the moment the person 
perceives a need through the time when behavior is 
initiated.

t The conceptualization of individual motivation as a 
process has important implications for directing 
interventions in long-term behavioral change (Brownell, 
Marlatt, Lichtenstien et al., 1986)= The pre- and post- 
decisional processes which guide the initiation and
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maintenance of health behaviors may be very different, and 
require differing interventions. However, existing 
motivational theory does not reflect this process.

Traditional models relate primarily to the 
reduction of tension within the system in relation to a 
specific need = In viewing lifestyle change as an ongoing 
endeavor, it is important to also examine the stage in 
which restored equilibrium, after goal attainment, is 
intentionally disrupted by setting new goals (Kuhl, 1984). 
As a process, motivated action is reinitiated from the 
moment that the reinstated perception of unbalance 
activates and directs behavior. An understanding of the 
process through Which motivated action is initiated and 
reinitiated may lead to the development of interventions 
designed to assist individuals in the long-term maintenance 
of cardiovascular health behaviors.

A primary determinant of motivation in health 
behavior consists of the personal meaning of life 
experiences to the individual. In setting valued goals, 
persons adapt their world to self-generated needs and 
projects, rather than adapting themselves to a given world 
(Nuttin, 1987). The view of the individual in mutual 
interchange with the environment is an essential component 
of human behavior, underlying its constructive aspect 
(Kuhl, 1985; Parse, 1987). Traditional motivational models
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do not allow for an investigation of the patterning of 
human behavior in interaction with the environment.
Rather, theoretical models are proposed and tested with 
instruments derived prior to conducting the study. Often, 
assumptions underlying the research are that the variables 
included are appropriate and the measures relevant and 
meaningful.

Nurse researchers must begin to expand and refine 
existing motivational theory to include both an evaluation 
of the processes inherent in motivation as well as an 
identification of variables relevant to the experience of 
health behavior change. The discovery of motivational 
theory which emphasizes process, person and environment 
interaction, and experiences meaningful to health related 
change may be achieved through the use of qualitative 
research methods. Qualitative methods provide a 
theoretical analysis of psychological and social processes 
with a concentration on individual experiences within the 
social context (Munhall & Oiler, 1986). Thus qualitative 
data will serve to inductively generate motivational theory 
which will further clarify and expand existing theoretical 
frameworks.

Study Purpose and Research Questions 
The aim of this research was to identify and 

describe the psychological and social processes which
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contribute to motivation in cardiovascular risk reduction. 
Specifically, the purpose of the research was to 
inductively generate substantive motivational theory from 
qualitative data obtained through the research process.
The research focused on the following research questions:

a) What are the psychological and social processes 
which contribute to motivation in cardiovascular 
risk reduction?

b) What factors are associated with the discovered 
processes?

Summary
The primary and secondary prevention of coronary 

artery disease involves the multifactorial modification of 
established risk factors. As nursing is concerned with 
reducing morbidity and mortality due to coronary artery 
disease, an awareness of individual motivation to initiate 
and sustain lifestyle change related to identified risk 
factors is important. The majority of research on 
motivation in cardiovascular health behavior is based on 
traditional motivational theory in psychology. Future 
theory development may benefit from inductive theory 
generation through the use of qualitative methodology.
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CHAPTER 2 

THEORETICAL CONTEXT

In qualitative research, the grounded theory is 
discovered during the course of the research rather than 
being determined prior to the initiation of the study, 
Chapter Two presents a discussion of the theoretical 
context of the inquiry as one way to ensure theoretical 
sensitivity. Qualitative research is focused on the works 
and actions of people that occur within a specific context. 
The context refers to the immediately relevant aspects of 
the situation as a social system in which the subjects are 
functioning. To focus on individual behavior without 
consideration of the context increases the risk of 
misunderstanding the meaning and relevance of the events 
occuring within the social system (Miles & Huberman, 1984).

A discussion of the theoretical context 
incorporates four essential elements. First a list of 
assumptions held by the researcher in relation to the 
research questions are made explicit. In the second 
component of the theoretical context factors important in 
understanding the process of cardiac rehabilitation are 
presented. Third, provisional conceptualisations which 
surfaced during the preliminary research are described.
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The fourth component of the theoretical context includes a 
review of extant conceptualizations initially seen as 
related to the research questions =

Assumptions
The primary assumptions underlying the research 

process are based on both psychological (Lewin et al.,
1944) and nursing (Parse, 1981, 1987) theory and reflect 
the process of individuals interacting with their 
meaningful environment. These assumptions are:

1. Individuals choose how they will behave.
2. Motivation to initiate and sustain health behavior 

reflects both psychological and social processes.
3. The psychological and social processes are emergent 

and evolving.
4. The nature of the psychological and social 

processes are dependent on the perception of the 
individual experiencing them.

The explication of assumptions was considered 
relevant as a basis for examining the theoretical context 
as well as for maintaining theoretical sensitivity in the 
discovery of grounded theory. Although the explication of 
assumptions is one important component describing the 
theoretical context in which the study was conducted, the 
investigator acknowledged that the assumptions might not be
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supported by the data generated and might ultimately be of 
little relevance to the discovered theory«

Cardiac Rehabilitation
Cardiac rehabilitation is defined as the active and 

progressive process required to ensure cardiac patients 
optimal physiologic, psychologic and social conditions so 
that they may by their own efforts regain as normal as 
possible a place in the community and lead an active, 
productive life (World Health Organization (WHO], 1964).
The total approach to rehabilitation includes measures to 
retard, or reverse underlying coronary artery disease 
processes as well as to improve functional ability.
Although patients following myocardial infarction have 
generally been the largest group considered for 
rehabilitation, the rehabilitation approach is also 
applicable to patients with angina pectoris and those who 
have had coronary artery bypass surgery or coronary 
angioplasty.

An essential Component in cardiac rehabilitation is 
that the patients are the active agents in the 
rehabilitation process. The role of the health 
professional is essentially one of guidance and support.
The basic principle of cardiac rehabilitation is to provide 
a safe and effective program using interventions designed
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to encourage patient self-responsibility and improve 
quality of life (Oldridge & Jones, 1986; Oldridge, 1988).

Exercise Training in Cardiac 
Rehabilitation

Exercise training is an accepted therapeutic 
modality in the rehabilitation of patients with coronary 
artery disease. Regular physical activity is considered an 
essential component in the multifactorial approach to risk 
factor modification in coronary artery disease. Clinical 
trials have demonstrated the safety of appropriately 
prescribed exercise in rehabilitation programs for patients 
following a cardiac event (Oberman, 1989). The efficacy of 
exercise training as a rehabilitative measure has been 
documented with respect to both improvement of exercise 
tolerance, and as a secondary preventive measure in 
decreasing morbidity and mortality following a cardiac 
event (Oldridge, 1988). in addition, an enhanced sense of 
ability and the return to an active, productive life 
through exercise training serves to improve psychological 
well-being and quality of life following a cardiac event 
(Packa, Branyon, Kinney, et al., 1989; Shepard, 1989).

Phases of Rehabilitation
In-hospital rehabilitation (Phase I) occurs 

throughout the period of hospitalization following 
myocardial infarction or the surgical management of
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ischemic heart disease. Early ambulation is indicated for 
most patients to limit the detrimental effects of prolonged 
bed rest and help patients to achieve a functional level 
that will permit home activities at the time of discharge. 
Patient education and counseling optimally begins during 
hospitalization, with continuity between in-hospital 
education and counseling on an outpatient basis.

Upon completion of Phase I, patients referred enter 
the outpatient (Phase XI) program in which specific goals 
for rehabilitation are mutually decided. Phase XI programs 
have been traditionally structured to include eight to 12 
weeks of supervised, monitored exercise therapy three times 
per week in an outpatient facility. The exercise 
prescription will vary with the needs and goals of each 
patient, age, current exercise capacity, prior exercise 
activity and general health status. Exercise prescriptions 
are based on the results of exercise testing prior to 
entering the outpatient program. Specific activities are 
prescribed in terms of the type, intensity, duration, 
frequency and progression of physical activity. The 
progression of exercise will depend on the patient's heart 
rate response and perceived exertion during each session 
(American College of Sports Medicine, 1986). Following 12 
weeks of exercise training, participants are evaluated 
through an treadmill exercise test to document the
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occurrence of any significant abnormalities which might 
limit the further progression of the exercise prescription.

The ongoing maintenance (Phase III) of 
rehabilitation includes continued medical care, progressive 
exercise training, education and counseling. As the goal 
of exercise training is to maintain adequate physical 
conditioning, a lifetime pattern of regular activity is 
necessary. Patients must achieve reasonable independence 
in exercising with progression in appropriate exercise 
activities.

Education and Counseling in 
Cardiac Rehabilitation

Patient education and counseling throughout 
rehabilitation is focused on multifactorial risk factor 
modification as well as patient concerns related to life 
adjustments and the return to work. Although 
rehabilitation is more than exercise therapy, exercise- 
related outcomes serve as objective evidence for program 
duration. In some cases, exercise training may not be the 
primary objective; lifestyle adjustments and risk factor 
counseling may be more appropriate. The time needed for 
life adjustment and health behavior change to take place 
must be individually determined by factors such as severity 
of disease, previous habits and degree of change needed.
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Education which describes the role of risk factors 

in the development and progression of heart disease is an 
essential component of cardiac rehabilitation<> Secondary 
prevention strategies provide the information and skills 
for patients to assume responsibility for health care and 
risk modification. The patient needs to be considered as a 
member of the rehabilitation team and be involved in the 
decision-making process when changes in treatment are made. 
The focus on individual responsibility for progress 
includes an awareness of the patient's personal beliefs, 
perceptions, and motivation throughout the rehabilitative 
process (Oldridge, 1988).

Many patients who have experienced myocardial 
infarction or coronary artery bypass surgery appear more 
disabled by psychological problems than by the 
physiological consequences of the illness (Knapp & 
Blackwell, 1986). The major psychological impairments that 
limit the recovery of the cardiac patient are anxiety and 
depression. Both appear related to the patient's 
perception of personal health status and may contribute to 
failure to return to work (Croog, 1984); reduced sexual 
functioning (Kolman, 1985); and the failure to make 
satisfactory family and community adjustments (Wiklund, 
Sanne, Vedin et al., 1984).
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In addition to providing necessary information, 

educational and counseling programs often help to alleviate 
anxiety, decrease feelings of helplessness and increase 
confidence in a successful return to optimal levels of 
functioning (Hoynihan, 1984). Involving the patient in 
planning for recovery, teaching self-monitoring of heart- 
rate response to activity, and identifying areas of patient 
responsibility in risk factor modification return control 
to the patient and enhance rehabilitative outcomes (Wenger, 
1986).

Provisional Conceptualizations 
A limited preliminary study was conducted in 

preparation for the dissertation research. The purpose of 
the preliminary study was to provide an initial exploration 
of the psychological and social processes which contribute 
to health behavior motivation in the cardiac rehabilitation 
patient. In addition to the generation of provisional 
conceptualizations, the focus of the preliminary 
investigation was .to practice the procedures in grounded 
theory methodology (Glaser, 1978,° Glaser & Strauss, 1967) .

The preliminary study consisted of collecting and 
initially analyzing data obtained from 5 interviews 
Obtained by theoretically sampling gardiac rehabilitation 
patients. The constant comparative method of data analysis 
was used to examine the data bits from the interviews. In
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addition, other data were obtained from selected reading 
and analyzed with interview data.

Integrating Change was a core category that emerged 
during the preliminary investigation» The process of 
Integrating Change expressed how risk factor modification 
efforts were incorporated into the existing life patterns 
of the individual. Six subcategories of integrating Change 
were generated during the analysis.

The first subcategory of Integrating Change, 
Valuing, was defined as a shift toward health as a valued 
way of being. The primary property of Valuing was that it 
reflected the individual's value system, or valued health 
outcomes.

The second subcategory was Imagining Possibilities, 
or those positive and negative images related to future 
health outcomes following a cardiac event. The primary 
properties of Imagining Possibilities were that it served 
to guide the construction of individually desired health 
goals and it set the standards for the evaluation of future 
health outcomes.

Negotiating was the third subcategory of 
Integrating Change and was defined as those ways in which 
individuals "try on" differing ways of behaving in an 
attempt to integrate valued health behaviors. Negotiating 
allowed the individual the freedom to choose between
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alternative ways of behaving. The primary property of 
Negotiating was that it expressed the work involved in 
realizing valued health goals. An expenditure of energy 
was required to balance valued behaviors in order to 
integrate change.

Monitoring, the fourth subcategory of Integrating 
Change was defined as individual assessment of adherence to 
self-determined behavioral choices. The properties of 
Monitoring included an ongoing awareness of individual 
adherence to behavioral choices and an ongoing assessment 
of individual level of functioning and perceived clinical 
status.

The fifth subcategory of Integrating Change was 
Affirming, or the increasing value of a chosen health 
behavior as its place within the existing life pattern is 
solidified. Individuals affirm their choices as worthwhile 
through living them on a daily basis. The primary property 
of Affirming was that it was characterized by an 
expression of the positive impact of chosen behaviors.

The last subcategory of Integrating Change that 
emerged from the preliminary data was Controlling. The 
subcategdry Controlling was defined as the sense of 
individual responsibility and control over health outcomes 
in integrating valued health behavior. The primary 
property of Controlling was that it required the individual
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to meet or exceed self-established expectations in 
lifestyle change.

Integrating Change and the six subcategories 
presented served as initial conceptualizations and 
constituted a part of the theoretical context of the 
dissertation research. Integrating Change explained the 
majority of the action in the social setting and related 
meaningfully to the other subcategories. Thus Integrating
Change was considered the core category (Glaser, 1978).

/

The emergence of the provisional categorizations 
provided evidence for the potential for grounded theory 
discovery. These conceptualizations were used to direct 
threoretical sampling, and for comparison with data 
collected in the dissertation research.

Review of Extant Theory
A review of conceptualizations related to the study 

of motivation in health behavior provided the final 
component of the theoretical context. The dissertation 
research is based on a continuing research program related 
to health behavior motivation. A conceptual framework for 
wellness motivation has been developed and tested 
previously (Derenowski, 1986; Derenowski, 1988). Previous 
research indicated significant positive relationships 
between social support system variables, health locus of 
control, health value orientations and wellness motivation.
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The literature addressed includes the role of 
sociodemographic/environmental factors in cardiovascular 
health behavior, the role of behavioral interventions in 
motivating lifestyle change, health locus of control, 
health value orientations and social support.

Sociodemographic/Environmental 
Factors in Cardiovascular 
Health Behavior

The importance of the social, environmental and 
psychosocial variables in increasing cardiovascular risk 
has been well documented. Factors including education and 
employment status have been consistently associated with 
compliance in cardiovascular risk modification« Research 
examining the relationship between behavioral risk factors 
for CAD and socioeconomic characteristics has identified a 
direct relationship between the practice of risk reducing 
behaviors and level of income, education and occupational 
status (Pirie, Elias, Workman et al., 1986; Tyroler et aid 
1987; Wing, Casper, Riggan et al., 1988). Individuals of 
lower socioeconomic status have been shown to have a 
greater incidence of hypertension, a higher incidence of 
smoking, higher serum cholesterol levels, and a greater 
incidence of obesity (Liu, Cedres, Stamler, 1982; Tyroler 
et al., 1987). In addition, lower socioeconomic groups are 
less likely to participate in risk factor screening 
programs or to receive preventive services (Pirie, Elias,



58
Workman et al., 1986; Woolhandler & Himmelstein, 1988) . 
Lower socioeconomic status has also been associate with a 
greater overall incidence of CAD (Pell & Fayerweather,
1985) as well as higher rates of case fatality (Ruberman, 
Weinblatt, Goldberg et al., 1984).

Data from recent studies indicate that the 
relationship between cardiovascular risk factors and 
socioeconomic status may partially explain observed 
differences in the rate of decline in CAD mortality between 
White males. White females, and Blacks of both sexes. The 
reduced rate of decline in CAD mortality found in White 
females and Blacks is in contrast to the experience of 
White males, for whom CAD mortality rates have continued to 
fall (Sempos, Cooper, Kovar et al., 1988; Wing, 1988). Data 
outlining recent trends in risk factors in the US 
population indicate a decrease in mean serum cholesterol 
levels for White and Black men and Black women, with a 
lesser decrease in White women (Fulwoood, Rifkind, Havlik 
et al., 1987). Although the prevalence of overweight has 
remained constant for Black and White women, Black and 
White men have shown increases (National Center of Health 
Statistics, 1986). Current rates of smoking have decreased 
for both Black and White males, however rates for Black and 
White women have been shown to increase since 1980 
(National Center for Health Statistics, 1986).
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In evaluating the role of psychosocial factors on 

the incidence of CAD, it is essential that the role of 
stress be considered (Syme, 1987)« Individuals with lower 
education levels have been shown to be more socially 
isolated and to have experienced more life stress 
(Ruberman, et al. 1984). Psychosocial stress has been 
associated with elevated serum cholesterol levels, 
cigarette smoking, obesity and hypertension (Eliot, 1987). 
Data from the Framingham Cohort Study, which compared women 
in blue and white collar professions found a significant 
relationship between emotional strain and increased serum 
cholesterol levels (Haynes, Levine & Scotch, et al., 1978). 
In a retrospective study involving 237 female patients 
following myocardial infarction, Meyer & Weidemann (1989) 
found that elevated serum cholesterol levels and smoking 
patterns were significantly related to perceived stress in 
both the home and the workplace. In a survey of smoking 
habits 6 months following a cardiac event, Higgins & 
Schweiger (1983) noted that men were more successful in 
smoking termination than were women. In addition, more men 
than women who stopped smoking thought that family support 
played a role.

The physical environment has also been shown to 
influence success in risk factor modification efforts. The 
most common reason given for failure to adhere to exercise
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programs is lack of time (Dishman, 1982? Martin & Dubbert,
1982)o Both perceived convenience of the exercise setting 
and geographic proximity to home or place of employment 
have been identified as predictors of initiation and 
continued participation in structured exercise programs. 
Data indicate that compliance is lowest where the required 
behavior has high economic cost? must be maintained for 
long periods of time? involves a complex medical regimen? 
and necessitates avoidance behaviors (Melnyk, 1988). 
Sennott-Miller and Miller (1987) determined that the 
likelihood of initiating risk-reducing behaviors was high 
at low levels of difficulty, but that likelihood decreased 
as difficulty increased.

In assessing individual motivation to initiate and 
sustain cardiovascular health behaviors it is essential 
that both psychosocial and environmental factors be 
examined. Cardiac risk factors should be considered as 
interacting variables with regard to the social context. 
Risk factor modification efforts must include knowledge 
about the experience of making choices in attempting to 
create life change, including individual perception of 
barriers to change. Only through a consideration of both 
the psychosocial context as well as the subjective 
relevance of behavioral risk factors can effective risk 
reducing interventions be designed.
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The Role of Behavioral Interventions 
in Modifying Cardiovascular 
Risk Factors

Although behavioral interventions have long been 
considered an important factor in both the primary and 
secondary prevention of CAD, the impact of such 
interventions on the modification of cardiovascular risk 
factors remains unclear. It is widely assumed that 
education, or knowledge will increase adherence to health 
behaviors, but this relationship has not been substantiated 
(Byham & Vickery, 1988) <*

Studies examining the role of education and 
counseling on the modification of diet in postmyocardial 
infarction patients have demonstrated conflicting results. 
Two studies (Karvetti, 1981; Reid, Graham, Hickey et al.,
1984) reported success in patient dietary modification 
following educational, counseling and food preparation 
seminars. However, additional studies examining the role 
of dietary counseling in modifying cholesterol profiles 
postmyocardial infarction showed no significant 
relationship between routine dietary counseling and serum 
cholesterol values (Sivarajan, Newton, Aimes et al, 1983; 
Wrisley & Rubenfire, 1988).

Interventions including treadmill exercise testing 
and educational programs have demonstrated inconsistent 
benefits in patient adherence to physical activity.
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Although similar interventions have been used in a number 
of studies, patient adherence following intervention varied 
widely. In a study contrasting general education with 
supervised exercise sessions and patient/spouse counseling 
sessions, Mayou (1983) found no significant differences in 
physical activity between groups at 3 or 18 months post
intervention. Heath, Maloney and Pure (1987) assessed the 
effects of exercise testing, home exercise, and supervised 
exercise training on the physical activity habits of 
patients following coronary artery bypass graft surgery. 
Leisure time physical activity among patients receiving 
exercise training was significantly greater than those 
receiving no exercise training at 6 to 8 months post- 
hospitalization. Daltroy (1985) examined the effects of an 
educational intervention on cardiac patient attendance at 
six exercise programs. No significant difference in 
attendance was noted at 3 months between those who had 
received education and those who had not. In attempting to 
determine the effect of spousal support on compliance, 
Erling and Oldridge (1985) invited spouses to attend 
regular exercise and educational counciling sessions. At 
six month follow-up, the program was found to have positive 
effects oh patient compliance with exercise as a whole.
The increase in compliance was greater in those patients 
whose spouses had agreed to participate in the program.
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In the area of smoking cessation, the benefits of 

behavioral interventions are also inconsistent. Perkins 
and Scott (1986) evaluated the effectiveness of both 
positive and negative message posters in reducing cardiac 
inpatient smoking. Although positive messages had no 
consistent effect on smoking indices, negative messages 
were shown to have a significant effect in reducing patient 
smoking. No data was available as to the actual number of 
patients who had quit smoking as a result of the 
intervention. In comparing the effects of three behavioral 
interventions on smoking cessation, Kaufert, Rabkin and 
Syrotuik et al. (1986) found significant changes in smoking 
rates for individuals who had been assigned to the health 
education intervention. Individuals with initially high 
levels of general health concern exhibited less of a 
decrease in smoking behavior compared to individuals with 
initially low levels of general health concern. In 
examining the role of physician advice in smoking 
cessation, Pederson, Wanklin and Baskerville (1984) 
determined that of those subjects for whom follow-up 
information was available, only 12.9% had quit smoking for 
at least 3 months.

It is often assumed that cardiovascular risk 
factors are interrelated and that multifactorial 
interventions well be more effective in the modification of
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risk producing behaviors„ However, there is no indication 
that multifactorial interventions are more effective in 
modifying behavior than are single interventions, Hentinen
(1986) identified a significant relationship between 
education and both increased exercise and decreased dietary 
fat intake postmyocardial infarction. However, no 
significant changes were noted in patient smoking patterns 
or alcohol use. In attempting to determine whether 
patients who participated in an educational intervention 
program would increase exercise and reduce smoking,
Ventura, Young and Feldman, et al. (1984) found no 
significant differences between study and control groups in 
smoking status. Significant differences were identified 
between study and control groups in frequency of walks and 
distance walked. Kinsey, Fletcher and Rice et al. (1989) 
examined the effect of inpatient coronary risk factor 
education followed by a 12 week home monitored exercise 
program on patient compliance at 4 year followup. Their 
data indicate that 44% of the patients had continued to 
smoke; 59% did not participate in a regular exercise 
program; 74% had not modified their diets; 81% of patients 
with elevated cholesterol were unaware of their current 
cholesterol level; and 74% of overweight patients continued 
to be over their ideal body weight.
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It appears that the level of success in modifying 

behavioral risk factors is not related to the number of 
risk factors targeted, but to the use of specific 
strategies directed at reducing individual risk. General 
interventions targeted at assisting the patient to adapt to 
life following a cardiac event are unlikely to be effective 
in modifying individual risk factors (Godin, 1989). It has 
been shown that individual counseling congruent with 
patient values and concerns is more effective in achieving 
behavioral change. In assessing patient response to 
medical advice about risk-factor change, Conroy and 
colleagues (1986) found that when risk factor modification 
goals were defined for each patient, 37% had maintained an 
improved exercise pattern and 66% had quit smoking at 1 
year follow-up. Similarly, Fraser, Schneider and Mattison 
et al. (1988) identified significant changes in both diet 
and self-reported exercise following an educational 
intervention combined with individualized counseling and 
goal setting. Although educational interventions have 
demonstrated success in a number of studies, education 
alone does not provide sufficient motivation to sustain 
long-term change. Interventions including education must be 
congruent with individual values and goals as well as 
provide an assessment of the meaningful environment.
Further research is needed in the development of efficient
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programs to modify behavioral risk factors. Such programs 
must incorporate strategies directed toward enhancing 
individual motivation to initiate and sustain risk factor 
modification efforts over time.

Health Locus of Control
Locus of control refers to the relationship between 

individual behaviors and resulting reinforcements or 
outcomes. Those who believe they can influence the 
occurrence of certain health outcomes are characterized as 
having an internal health locus of control, while those who 
believe that health outcomes are governed by fate, chance 
or powerful others, such as health care providers are 
considered to have an external locus of control (Lau &
Ware, 1981; Levenson, 1981).

A number of studies have included the concept of 
locus of control as an important motivational component in 
explaining and predicting health behavior. Characteristic 
differences have been identified among internally and 
externally oriented individuals related to health behavior. 
Persons an with internal health locus of control have been 
found to seek health information more frequently and have a 
greater understanding of such information when their value 
of health is high (Kerr, 1986; Lau, Hartman & Ware, 1986). 
Internally controlled individuals are more likely to 
actively assume and master personal health behaviors than
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are externally controlled individuals (Kerr, 1986)„ 
Promoting an internal orientation is congruent with health 
promotion and maximum patient benefits (Rieth, 1987; 
Zindler-Wernet & Weiss, 1987). An internal health locus of 
control has also been related to a favorable attitude 
toward physical activity, (Duffy, 1988); success in weight 
control programs (Jordan-Marsh & Neutra, 1985 ; Reith,
1987); and a decreased incidence of smoking behavior (Penny 
& Robinson, 1986). Studies concerning rehabilitation 
indicate that persons with an internal orientation adjust 
well to the rehabilitative program arid have high levels of 
motivation (Jordan-Harsh & Neutra, 1985; Derenowski, 1988).

\ These findings are indicative of the relevance of
locus of control in the study of cardiovascular health 
behavior. However, further research is needed to clarify 
the dimensions of situational control and changes in 
individual perception of control over time. Although it is 
assumed that externally controlled individuals are both 
less compliant and less motivated to adhere to health 
behaviors than are internally controlled individuals, a 
number of studies with cancer patients have identified a 
powerful others Orientation as significantly related to 
adherence with prescribed regimens and self-care behaviors 
(Dodd, 1983; Burish, Carey & Wallston, 1984). These 
findings suggest that individuals who perceive health
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outcomes as externally controlled may be more adherent to 
prescribed behaviors in situations that offer little 
control.

In studies examining health locus of control 
beliefs in the elderly, a shift toward an external 
orientation has been identified with increasing age 
(Lachman, 1986; Speake, Cowart & Pellet 1987)„ These 
findings may reflect the physiological changes associated 
with aging and the greater incidence of disease and 
disability in the elderly. Data indicate that with 
increasing age individuals desire less control in daily 
activities and report being less confident in their ability 
to manage health care decisions (Woodward & Wallston,
1987).

Health locus of control is a process which is 
influenced by individual experiences. Discrepancies 
related to the role of individual locus of control beliefs 
in health behavior suggests the importance of considering 
context when interpreting findings. In examining 
individual motivation in cardiovascular risk modification, 
it is essential that perceptions of control be assessed for 
each situation based on the meaning inherent in the 
situation and the subjective experience of the individual.
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Health Value Orientations

Value systems enable individuals to make decisions 
regarding everyday life. Values guide human behavior and 
individuals may choose to behave in certain ways related to 
their value system. Health value orientations are the 
standards upon which individuals base choices related to 
health behavior (Kluckhohn & Strodbeck, 1961; Murdaugh,
1983) . The relationship between individual values and 
behavior suggest that wellness behaviors may be governed by 
values related to positive health Outcomes (Brink, 1984; 
Miller, Wikoff, McMahon et al., 1985; Derenowski, 1988).
In other words, persons who place a higher value on health 
will initiate more preventive actions than those who 
perceive health to have a lower value (Wallston & Wallston, 
1981; Pender & Pender, 1985)). Individuals who place a 
higher value on the possession and retention of health are 
more likely to be motivated to adhere to regimens including 
smoking cessation, dietary modification and regular 
physical exercise (Murdaugh & Verran, 1987; Miller et al., 
1985; Walsh, 1985).

In the study of individual health values and health 
behaviors, researchers have frequently assumed that all 
people uniformly place a high value on health. However, 
many health related behaviors may be initiated and 
sustained for reasons other than health (Kristiansen, 1985;
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Lau et alo, 1986; Muhelenkamp & Boeinnan, 1988) « In 
attempting to motivate cardiovascular risk factor 
modification through the assessment of individual values, 
it is essential to determine those values of importance in 
addition to health. In viewing motivation as a process 
including costs and benefits associated with valued 
behavior, it is also important to determine which 
variations in the perceived costs and benefits of a 
specific behavior may alter the perceived value of that 
behavior over time (Christensen-Szalahski & Northcraft,
1985). The potential for values to change over time as 
well as the identification of specific values as 
determinates of health behavior require further 
investigation.

Social Support '
The term social support refers to a number of 

differing aspects of social relationships. Social support 
is considered to be the psychosocial and tangible aid 
provided by the social network and received by a person. 
Social networks are the structural inter-relationships of 
family, friends and others who provide support (Tilden &
Weinert, 1987; Cohen & Syme, 1985). Although the 
literature contains many differing definitions of social 
support, several similar components have been identified 
(House & Kahn, 1985). Emotional support is directed toward
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the provision of affection, concern and acceptance from 
significant others. Appraisal support is the availability 
of resources which affirm self-worth and enhance esteem. 
Informational support, which provides useful advice and 
information, helps in problem solving. Instrumental 
support refers to the provision of tangible goods and 
services. Social support may be defined conceptually or 
operationally in terms of the existence or quantity of 
social relationships; the structure of social relations; 
and in terms of the functional content of relationships, 
including the perception of reciprocity within the 
relationship (Tilden & Gaylen, 1987).

The degree of social support provided and received 
is dependent upon past social experiences, perceived need 
for support, and the degree to which individual support 
resources are subject to conflicting demands (Cohen &
Wills, 1985). The individual must perceive that support is 
available and will be beneficial in order for it to be used 
(Friis & Taff, 1986). Changes in the physical, 
psychological and social functioning of individuals over 
time will affect their perception of the need and 
availability of social support (Wethington & Kessler, 1986; 
Davidson, 1987).

Data indicate that the development and maintenance 
of supportive relationships may be as important to
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individual wellness as are more traditional health 
practices (Friis & Taff, 1986; Roberts, 1988)= In stress 
mediation, support systems act as a buffer against both the 
physical and psychological consequences of stress (Cohen & 
Wills, 1985; Kessler & McLeod, 1985). An inadequate social 
network may both directly and indirectly cause poor health 
outcomes (Brownell & Shumaker, 1984; Cohen & Syme, 1985). 
The loss or absence of supportive relationships has been 
linked to both the progression of coronary artery disease 
and individual longevity (Ruberman, et al., 1984; 
Schoenback, Kaplan, Fredman et al., 1986).

A significant positive relationship has been 
identified between support systems, the initiation and 
maintenance of risk reducing behavior and recovery from 
illness (Riegel, 1989; Muhlenkamp & Sayles, 1986; Williams, 
Hereford, James et al.,1985). Individual perception of 
support systems has been shown to influence desirable 
behavior changes in cardiovascular risk reduction such as 
smoking cessation, dietary modification and increased 
physical activity (Gianetti, Reynolds & Rihn, 1985;
Finnegan & Suler, 1984). Spousal support has been linked 
to adherence by 1) increasing patient motivation; 2) 
enhancing perceived need to improve health status; 3) 
positively affecting patient attitude and knowledge of
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condition (Haida, 1985; Coppotelli & Orleans, 1985;
Westman, Eden & Shirom, 1985).

The concept of social support has been the subject 
of much research, conceptual, and practice interest over 
the past two decades. Social support has been identified 
as a promising antecedent or intervening variable in a 
number of health-related behaviors (Tilden, 1985).
However, progress in the measurement of social support and 
the development of interventions to enhance individual 
support networks has been limited. Progress in the 
measurement of social support has occurred slowly because 
few investigators have defined or measured the concept in 
the same way (House & Kahn, 1985; Tilden, 1985). The 
majority of definitions and corresponding measures of 
social support have been deductively derived, allowing for 
the untested assumption that the variables included were 
appropriate and the measures relevant. Although many 
studies have included measures of both emotional and 
instrumental support, differing conceptualizations and 
variations in measurement limit the use of these concepts 
as a basis for nursing intervention. In addition, the 
psychometric properties for the majority of these measures 
have not been documented (Stewart, 1989; Heitzmann & 
Kaplan, 1988).
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An additional issue is the failure of many 

investigators to view social support as existing within a 
changing context. Different types of support are most 
likely to be discriminate and to have different effects as 
the nature of the problem requiring support changes (House 
& Kaplan, 1985). Thus, measures must reflect the problem 
specific nature of the support process, including the 
potential for the source, perceived benefit and relevancy 
of support to change over time (Tilden & Gaylen, 1987).
The need for situation-specific measures in clinically 
focused social support studies and the feasibility of 
including situation-specific measures in existing 
instruments has been discussed (Barrera, 1986; Norbeck, 
1985). However, only one study (Hilbert, 1985) has 
utilized a situation-specific measure of social support in 
patients who have experienced a cardiac event. Further 
study related to the role of social support in enhancing 
individual motivation to initiate and sustain health 
behavior is needed. Such research must examine the 
individual's perception of supportive relationships within 
specific contexts as well as the ways in which such support 
may vary and change over time.

Summary
Chapter 2 presented a description of the 

theoretical context for the study. The study's assumptions
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and provisional conceptualizations from the preliminary 
work were presented along with a discussion of the context 
of cardiac rehabilitation.

Five differing perspectives, or extant 
conceptualizations of potential relevance to the research 
questions were also presented. The role of 
sociodemographic/environmental factors, behavioral 
interventions, health locus of control, health value 
orientations and social support in individual motivation to 
initiate and sustain health behavior were reviewed.
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CHAPTER 3 

METHODOLOGY

Exploratory qualitative methodology was followed in 
the generation of substantive nursing theory. Concept 
identification followed a grounded theory approach based on 
the work of Glaser and Strauss (Glaser, 1978; Glaser & 
Strauss, 1967) and nurse researchers who have interpreted 
and used grounded theory techniques (Chenitz & Swanson, 
1986; Sandelowski, 1986; Benoliel, 1984).

The chapter begins with a discussion of grounded 
theory methodology, including its purpose and relevance to 
the research questions stated. Next, the specific 
procedures used in the generation of the grounded theory 
are discussed, including the process of theoretical 
sampling and characteristics of data sources, data 
collection, and data analysis. Finally, techniques to 
ensure the trustworthiness of data generated and to 
minimize sources of error in qualitative methods are 
presented and study limitations are discussed.
f

Grounded Theory Methodology
Grounded theory methodology is a systematic 

research approach for the collection and analysis of
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qualitative data. The purpose of the method is to generate 
theory that furthers the understanding of social and 
psychological phenomena (Glaser & Strauss, 1967; Stern, 
1980; Benoliel, 1984). The grounded theory approach to the 
discovery of social processes is characterized by the 
concurrent collection, categorization and interpretation of 
data, theoretical sampling of comparative sources of data, 
and the ongoing use of measures to ensure trustworthiness 
of the data. Although the term "discovery" is commonly 
used in discussing the inductive generation of concepts and 
hypotheses relevant to a specified phenomenon, the 
generation of theory from data reflects a systematic and 
verifiable process. Grounded theory uses a recursive 
process in which theoretical explanations are developed 
based on the data generated, and in which sampling and 
interview decisions are modified to challenge and 
strengthen those explanations.

The elements of a grounded theory are categories 
and their properties. A category is a conceptualization of 
many indicators of behavior under one idea that denotes an 
underlying pattern, A property is a conceptual aspect or 
element of a category which denotes the nature of the 
category.

A core category accounts for the majority of the 
action in the phenomenon under investigation. The core
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category of a grounded theory functions to integrate the 
theory through the discovered relations among categories 
and their properties (Glaser, 1978). A Basic Social 
Process is one type of core category and represents a 
pattern of behavior which occurs over time and involves 
change over time (Glaser, 1978). Thus a Basic Social 
Process represents a core category which has two or more 
stages.

Four elements of design are considered essential in 
understanding of grounded theory methodology. The first is 
that the theory is generated from data rather than from 
previous studies, or existing conceptualizations (Stern, 
1980). The generation of theory from data means that the 
working hypotheses and conceptualizations not only are 
generated from the data, but are systematically tested 
through theoretical sampling and constant comparative 
methods during the course of the research (Glaser &
Strauss, 1967). The resulting theory is grounded in the 
lived experience of the informants and is inherently 
relevant to the world from which it emerges (Hutchinson,
1986).

The second element of grounded theory methodology 
is the nature of the sample. Theoretical sampling is based 
on the need to collect data to examine and refine 
categories and their relationships and to assure that
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representativeness in the category exists (Chenitz & 
Swanson, 1986). Theoretical sampling decisions are made 
throughout the course of the inquiry to test and refine the 
conceptual framework by directing researcher decisions 
about which data to collect and where to find them. 
Comparisons are made between various data sources to 
establish the fit and relevance of developing categories 
and the relationships between them (Glaser, 1978).
Grounded theory methodology is concerned with the sampling 
of relevant data rather than individuals. A variety of 
data sources including related literature and media 
materials as well as informant interviews are considered 
equally relevant in the discovery of grounded theory.

The third element of design is the overt reliance 
on the personal experiences of the researcher as grounded 
theorist. Theoretical sensitivity, or the insights of the 
observer throughout the research process, is essential to 
the discovery of grounded theory (Glaser & Strauss, 1967; 
Glaser, 1978). Theoretical sensitivity, which is defined 
by the personal characteristics of the researcher, is 
essential to theory discovery (Glaser, 1978; Glaser & 
Strauss, 1967). Theoretical sensitivity implies an 
informed, disciplined, yet open and impressionable approach 
to data analysis. In grounded theory methodology 
theoretical sensitivity is maintained through the
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specification of theoretical context, or the relevant 
aspects of the situation as a social system in which 
subjects are functioning; sensitization to the area of 
inquiry through the experiences of the investigator; and a 
continuous search of literature relevant to the area of 
inquiry (Glaser, 1978).

The fourth element of grounded theory methodology 
refers to concurrent data collection and analysis. The use 
of the constant comparative method in the discovery of 
grounded theory implies a systematic, recursive process. 
Rather than following a series of linear steps, data 
collection and analysis are integrated and guided by the 
emergent findings.

The appropriateness of the grounded theory 
methodology is indicated in the research questions stated. 
The purpose of this research was to discover the 
psychological and social processes which contribute to 
health behavior motivation and to identify factors 
associated with the discovered processes. The grounded 
theory methodology, which is specifically designed to 
discover social and psychological processes, enables the 
investigator to identify, describe and provide a 
theoretical analysis of the processes which contribute to 
individual health behavior motivation.
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Specification of Procedures

Although procedures leading to the generation of 
grounded theory occur concurrently, the following 
discussion is organized into five sections outlining the 
process of inquiry; The maintenance of theoretical 
sensitivity; theoretical sampling; data collection; data 
analysis; and the maintenance of methodologic rigor. 
Techniques used to ensure the trustworthiness of data 
generated and control for methodologic error are based on 
criteria established for naturalistic inquiry (Guba, 1981; 
Lincoln & Guba, 1985; Miles & Huberman, 1984).

The Maintenance of Theoretical 
Sensitivity

The maintenance of the researcher's theoretical 
sensitivity, or openness to the data, is an essential task 
in grounded theory methodology. The investigator must be 
theoretically sensitive in order to conceptualize and 
formulate theory from the data. Through familiarity with 
the phenomenon under investigation, the researcher is 
sensitized to focus on certain issues and concepts of 
interest to the inquiry (Glaser, 1974). One method used to 
maintain theoretical sensitivity by the investigator was 
the specification of theoretical context. The 
Specification of the theoretical context from which the 
research proceeded was presented in Chapter Two.
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An additional means of maintaining theoretical 

sensitivity included an ongoing review of relevant 
literature. Sensitivity is necessarily increased by the 
investigator's familiarity with literature relevant to the 
concepts of interest to the inquiry (Glaser, 1978). One 
essential feature of the grounded theory methodology is a 
continuous review of literature throughout data collection 
and analysis. The literature was initially focused on the 
substantive area of interest. During the course of the 
study, readings were directed by the data generated and the 
emerging conceptualizations. Selected literature providing 
insight into the process under investigation were 
considered sources of data and were incorporated into the 
analysis.

Theoretical Sampling
In grounded theory methodology, sampling decisions 

are made throughout the course of the inquiry. This is 
called theoretical sampling because the developing theory 
is used to generate questions about the data which direct 
sampling decisions. Theoretical sampling was used to 
identify potential study participants. Through theoretical 
sampling, data sources were selected to test, elaborate and 
refine emerging categories and their interrelationships. 
Multiple variables of theoretical interest were present at 
one time. Therefore, sampling choices were progressive and
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were based on what was considered relevant to the 
developing theory. Subcategories identified in the 
preliminary study generated questions about motivational 
processes in individuals of varying age, gender, employment 
status, length of time attempting to change, functional 
status and level of adherence to health behaviors. These
conceptualizations guided theoretical sampling decisions in

)the dissertation research. For example, data collection 
began with a respondent who had been involved in cardiac 
rehabilitation for a number of weeks and proceeded to a 
respondent who had recently joined cardiac rehabilitation. 
As the role of lapsing in health-related changes became 
apparent, informants of varying levels of adherence to 
health behaviors were sought to clarify this subcategory 
and it’s relationship to other subcategories. Additional 
questions were generated as to the role of the diagnosis of 
coronary artery disease in the initiation and maintenance 
of lifestyle changes. Informants were sought who were 
attempting to make health-related changes unrelated to a 
diagnosis of coronary artery disease to clarify the impact 
of diagnosis on individual motivation to modify 
cardiovascular risk factors. The selection of actual 
informants was guided by the emerging theory from the group 
of available individuals attempting to initiate and sustain 
risk factor modification efforts. Sampling choices were
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selective, allowing for a comparison of informant 
similarities and differences to strengthen and challenge 
the emerging conceptualizations.

In theoretical sampling, attempts are made to 
identify variations in the phenomenon under investigation 
by including appropriate comparison groups and a negative 
case analysis. The inclusion of both comparison groups and 
negative case analysis strengthened the emerging 
conceptualizations by promoting variation within the data, 
enhancing the meaningfulness of the categories and 
identifying the boundaries of the emerging theory.

The initial informants sampled had diagnosed 
coronary artery disease and were affiliated with an 
outpatient cardiac rehabilitation program. As data 
collection and analysis progressed, informants who were 
struggling to maintain or reduce their weight were sought 
for comparison interviews. Informants who were considered 
nonadherent by cardiac rehabilitation staff in maintaining 
risk factor modification efforts as well as those 
individuals who considered themselves unsuccessful in 
weight maintenance provided a negative case analysis. 
Informants in both the initial and comparison groups were 
obtained through theoretical sampling of those individuals 
willing to participate in this study.
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Informant Characteristics

Initial informants consisted of individuals who had 
diagnosed coronary artery disease and who were affiliated 
with an outpatient cardiac rehabilitation program. A total 
of 24 informants were sampled in 19 interviews. Two group 
interviews consisting of 12 informants were conducted to 
both verify and refine the emerging conceptualizations.
Four subjects in the group interviews also participated in 
individual interviews. Of the informants affiliated with 
an outpatient cardiac rehabilitation program, 17 subjects 
were male and 7 were female. Twelve subjects were referred 
to cardiac rehabilitation following an acute myocardial 
infarction. Six subjects had undergone coronary artery 
bypass surgery following a myocardial infarction, while 2 
had undergone surgery following the clinical diagnosis of 
myocardial ischemia. Three subjects were referred to 
rehabilitation following exercise tests indicating 
myocardial ischemia. Informants had been involved in 
cardiac rehabilitation for an average length of 10.2 weeks. 
One respondent had been participating in outpatient 
rehabilitation for 12 years, and was selected to provide 
insight on the process of change over time. The 
respondents' age ranged from 38 to 79, with a mean age of 
57.9 (SD 8.2). Seven subjects were employed full time, 5 
were employed part-time, and 10 had retired prior to the
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cardiac event. One subject had never been employed, and 
one subject had stopped working due to disability.
Thirteen of the subjects had been, or were currently 
employed in blue collar professions, while 10 had been, or 
were currently employed in white collar professions. 
Nineteen subjects were married, 2 were widowed and 3 were 
divorced. All subjects had graduated from high school and 
10 had some college education.

As questions were formed related to the role of a 
diagnosis of coronary artery disease in the initiation and 
maintenance of risk factor modification efforts, informants 
were sought who had not experienced a cardiac event. 
Informants sampled within the comparison group included 5 
individuals who were considered to be chronically 
overweight and who were currently, or who had made previous 
attempts to reduce their weight. A total of 6 interviews 
were conducted with these informants. Of this group, one 
informant was interviewed twice to provide for 
clarification and refinement of the emerging 
conceptualizations. Of the comparison group, 4 informants 
were female, 1 was male. The informants' age ranged from 
24 to 49 with a mean age of 34.8 (SD 8.6). None of the 
subjects were currently married. Two had been divorced.
All subjects had graduated from high school and four had 
some college education. At the time of the interview, two
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informants had successfully managed to maintain weight loss 
for over one year. Two informants were in the process of 
attempting to reduce their weight, and one had 
unsuccessfully ended a dieting attempt. All informants 
were employed full-time. Two were employed in blue collar 
professions, 3 were employed in white collar professions.

Eleven informants were sampled to provide a 
negative case analysis. The negative case analysis 
consisted of informants considered to be struggling with 
adherence in risk factor modification efforts. Adherence 
to risk factor modification efforts was a primary directive 
in theoretical sampling. Thus, informants for the negative 
case analysis were sampled throughout the research process. 
Data from the negative case analysis were used to challenge 
and strengthen emerging conceptualizations throughout the 
research process. Six of the informants within the 
negative case analysis were female, 5 were male. The mean 
age was 48.9 (SD 7.8), with a range from 38 to 64. Six 
subjects were married, 4 were divorced and 1 was widowed. 
All subjects had graduated from high school, 3 had some 
college education. Four subjects had retired prior to the 
cardiac event, 4 were employed full-time, 2 were employed 
part-time, and 1 had retired due to disability. Seven had 
been, or were currently employed in blue collar professions 
while 5 had been, or were currently employed in white
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collar professions. A demographic profile of all 
informants participating in this study is located in 
Table l.

To summarize, a total of 29 informants were 
interviewed in 25 interview sessions. Twenty-four 
informants were affiliated with an outpatient cardiac 
rehabilitation program and were sampled in 19 interview 
sessions. Two group interviews were conducted consisting 
of a total of 12 informants. Of the 24 informants sampled, 
4 were interviewed twice. Ten of the 24 informants were 
considered to be nonadherent in risk factor modification 
efforts and formed part of the negative case analysis for 
this study. A representation of variables of theoretical 
interest and related sampling of respondents over time is 
presented in Table 2.

Five chronically overweight informants were sampled 
as a comparison group. Of this comparison group, one 
informant was interviewed twice. One informant was 
considered to be unsuccessful in weight management and was 
included as a negative case analysis for this study. A 
representation of variables of theoretical interest and 
related sampling of respondents over time is presented in 
Table 3.

Data analyzed in this study were also derived from 
nonrespondent sources of data. Information concerning
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Table 1. Demographic Profile of Informants

Variable Category Frequency Percent

Age 26-30 1 3.4
31-35 3 10.3
36-40 1 3.4
41-45 1 3.4
46-50 2 7.0
51-55 4 13.8
56—60 6 20.7
61-65 8 27.6
66-70 2 7.0
71-75 - — — —
76-80 3.4

29 100.00
Gender Male 18 62.0

Female 11 38.0
29 100.00

Employment Status
Employed Full-Time 12 41.5
Employed Part-Time 5 17.2
Retired 10 34.5
Disability Retirement 1 3.4
Never Employed _1 3.4

29 100.00
Marital Status

Married 19 65.5
Divorced 5 17.2
Widowed 2 7.0
Never Married _3 10.3

29 100.00
Educational Level --

High School Degree 8 27.6
Attended Past High --

School Education 7 24.1
College Graduate 14 48.3

Occupation
Blue Collar 
White Collar

15
1429

100.00
51.7
48.3

100.00



Table 2. Respondent Sources of Data: Informants Affiliated with an Outpatient
Cardiac Rehabilitation Program. —  (N = 24); Select Descriptive
Characteristics and Letter Codes

Adherence to
Letter Code Sex Age Diagnosis

Employment
Status

Length of 
in Time

Risk Modifi
cation Efforts

AA F 64 CAD Retired 12 weeks Nonadherent

BB M 62 MI Retired 1 week Adherent

CC F 68 Angina
CABG

12 years Adherent

DD M 61 MI
PTCA X 2

Retired 24 weeks Adherent

EE F 52 MI Employed
Part-time

28 weeks Nonadherent

FF F 57 MI Retired 9 weeks Nonadherent

GG M 60 MI
CABG

Retired 11 weeks Nonadherent



Table 2. Respondent Sources of Data; Informants Affiliated with an Outpatient
Cardiac Rehabilitation Program. —  (N = 24); Select Descriptive
Characteristics and Letter Codes.--(Continued)

Adherence to
Letter Code Sex Age Diagnosis

Employment
Status

Length of 
in Time

Risk Modifi
cation Efforts

HH M 55 MI
CABG

Employed
Part-time

8 weeks Adherent

II M 55 MI
CABG

Employed
Full-time

10 weeks Adherent

JJ M 62 MI Employed
Full-time

9 weeks Adherent

KK M 60 MI
CABG

Retired 12 weeks Adherent

LL F 79 MI Employed
Full-time

9 weeks Adherent

MM M 45 MI
CABG

Employed
Full-time

7 weeks Nonadherent



Table 2. Respondent Sources of Data: Informants Affiliated with an Outpatient
Cardiac Rehabilitation Program. —  (N = 24); Select Descriptive
Characteristics and Letter Codes.— (Continued)

Adherence to
Employment Length of Risk Modifi-

Letter Code Sex Age Diagnosis Status in Time cation Efforts

NN M 48 HI Employed
Full-time

26 weeks Nonadherent

BBB** M 56 MI Employed
Full-time

2 weeks Nonadherent

DDD F 63 MI
PTCA X 2

Retired 16 weeks Nonadherent

EEE M 58 MI
CABG

Employed
Full-time

5 weeks Adherent

FEE H 57 Angina Employed
Part-time

7 weeks Adherent

GGG M 62 MI
PTCA

Employed
Part-time

5 weeks Adherent



Table 2. Respondent Sources of Data; Informants Affiliated with an Outpatient
Cardiac Rehabilitation Program. —  (N = 24); Select Descriptive
Characteristics and Letter Codes.— (Continued)

Letter Code Sex Age Diagnosis
Employment
Status

Length of 
in Time

Adherence to 
Risk Modifi
cation Efforts

HHH M 54 CABG Employed
Part-time

10 weeks Nonadherent

III M 63 Angina Retired 11 weeks Adherent

KKK M 63 MI Retired 8 weeks Adherent

00* ** M 68 CABG Retired 6 weeks Adherent

* Subject interviewed twice
** Triple letters indicate group interviews



Table 3. Respondent Sources of Data: Chronically Overweight Informants. —
(N = 5)

Letter Code Sex Age Diagnosis
Employment
Status

Length of 
in Time

Adherence to 
Risk Modifi
cation Efforts

PP* F 38 MI
Unstable
Angina

Disability/
Retired

9 weeks Nonadherent

QQ* F 26 Chronically Employed 
Overweight Full-time

2 years Adherent

RR F 31 Chronically Employed 
Overweight Full-time

5 weeks Adherent

SS F 49 Chronically Employed 
Overweight Full-time

6 months Nonadherent

TT M 34 Chronically Employed 
Overweight Full-time

1 year Adherent

UU F 35 Chronically Employed 
Overweight Full-time

7 years Adherent

* Subject interviewed twice
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motivation in health behavior and those processes involved 
in initiating and sustaining behavioral change was sought. 
For example, descriptions about life following a cardiac 
event were read in The Heart Attack Recovery Book 
(McCormick, 1984), The Healing Heart (Cousins, 1983), and 
The Elk Hunt (Nourse, 1986). As sampling decisions were 
made to include individuals who were attempting to reduce 
their weight, literature was sampled which reflected the 
process of initiating and maintaining weight loss over 
time. Selected readings included Fit For Life (Diamond, 
1985) and The Rotation Diet (Katahn, 1986). As data 
grounding the various subcategories emerged, selected 
literature such as Creative Visualization (Gawain, 1985), 
Positive Addiction (Glasser, 1976), The Aquarian Conspiracy 
(Ferguson,1987), and The Total Runner (Lynch, 1987) were 
reviewed.

Pertinent articles were also reviewed from popular 
magazines reflecting both the experience of a cardiac event 
and individual attempts to modify cardiovascular risk 
factors. Articles were reviewed from magazines including 
Heart Corps. American Health. Longevity, Weight Watchers 
and Self.

During the analysis, subcategories were discovered 
Which were similar to those of extant theories and 
concepts. Literature sources related to extant

V
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conceptualizations were reexamined to determine their fit 
and relevancy with the grounded categories and their 
properties. As the core concept of Empowering Potential 
were discovered from the data, the investigator sampled 
scholarly works which presented an analysis of the search 
for individual values and goals. Literature sources of 
special significance were: Toward a Psychology of Being
(Maslow, 1968); Motivation and Personality (Maslow, 1970); 
Man’s Search For Meaning (Frankl, 1968); and Hero. Artist, 
Sage,or Saint (Coan, 1977).

Data Collection
The grounded theory process began with unstructured 

interviews to collect relevant data from theoretically 
sampled informants. The purpose of the interview was to 
gain information in the words of the informant and to 
obtain a detailed description of the social process under 
investigation. Open-ended questioning allowed the 
informants to describe the motivational processes involved 
in initiating and sustaining health-related lifestyle 
changes. The substance and specific content of each 
interview changed as hypotheses developed. Although the 
questions for each interview followed the same general 
format, as the theoretical sample size increased and the 
data were concurrently analyzed, the questions in 
subsequent interviews became more refined and focused.
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Interviews were conducted with subjects until no new data 
was obtained relative to the developing theory. A list of 
initial interview questions is presented in Appendix A.

Three weeks prior to data collection the 
investigator was introduced to rehabilitation patients by 
the Clinical Director of Cardiac Rehabilitation at a 
Southwest Cardiac Rehabilitation Center. The background of 
the investigator, purpose of the study and the role of the 
informants was presented at that time. Following 
introduction, the investigator participated in cardiac 
rehabilitation activities on a regular basis. Involvement 
in rehabilitation prior to data collection was important to 
establish a sense of trust with rehabilitation patients and 
to identify potential informants. Time was spent prior to 
data collection observing patterns in the rehabilitation 
setting, speaking informally with patients, learning which 
patients attended regularly, which patients were struggling 
with adherence, and becoming considered a member of the 
group. Although the role of the investigator and purpose 
of the study were reintroduced at each educational seminar, 
the "old timers" soon took over introductions to newer 
rehabilitation participants.

Through attendance at two four hour education and 
exercise sessions per week during data collection and 
analysis, the investigator became familiar with both the
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rehabilitative process and patients at different stages of 
recovery, Participation in rehabilitation seminars and 
regular interaction with patients guided theoretical 
sampling decisions. Although patient chart data provided 
relevant information, patient progress in rehabilitation 
was determined through regular interaction and observation.

Prior to each interview theoretically sampled 
informants were approached and asked to participate in the 
study. Informed consent was obtained from each informant 
selected following an individual explanation of the purpose 
of the study, assurance of subject anonymity and the 
presentation of a written disclaimer form (Appendix B). 
Access for data collection included human subject review by 
the University of Arizona College of Nursing Ethical Review 
Subcommittee and Institutional Review for Protection of 
Human Rights.

Interviews were conducted in a private area chosen 
by each respondent. Following agreement to participate in 
the study, selected demographic data was obtained from each 
subject.

Interview data were audiotaped in their entirety. 
Interviews ranged from 45 minutes to 2 hours in length. 
Directly following the interview, the investigator listened 
to each tape. Significant impressions of each interview 
were recorded at that time as memos. Informant interviews
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were transcribed by a transcriptionist skilled in 
processing audiotaped data. All names used in the 
interview were changed to reflect an alphabetical order to 
ensure subject anonymity. For example, the first interview 
contained all names that began with the letter "A". The 
audiotapes were erased following transcript review and 
correction.

A total of 24 rehabilitation patients were sampled 
in 19 interviews over 7 months. Following interview 14, 
two group interviews were conducted. These interviews took 
the place of regularly scheduled educational seminars and 
allowed the informants to discuss what motivated them to 
initiate and sustain cardiovascular health behaviors. In 
group interviews the initial categorizations were 
informally presented to allow informants to discuss, judge 
and evaluate the initial research findings.

Data Analysis Plan
Analysis of the qualitative data focused on the 

generation of concepts which influence health behavior 
motivation and the exploration of underlying relationships 
among the concepts identified. A total of 473 pages of 
interview data were transcribed from informant interviews. 
Approximately 780 data bits, including data generated from 
literature sources were included for selective coding and 
sorting. The primary method of data analysis was the
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constant comparison procedure (Glaser & Strauss, 1967;
Chenitz & Swanson, 1986). In the discovery of grounded 
theory, the constant comparative method is used in 
conjunction with theoretical sampling methods. The 
constant comparative method involves the joint coding and 
analysis of data to systematically generate theory.

Examination and Comparison 
of Each Data Bit Generated

Analysis of interview data began with the 
examination and comparison of each data bit generated.
Each transcribed interview was analyzed line by line. 
Through substantive coding, the data generated were grouped 
into as many categories as possible (Glaser & Strauss,
1967; Glaser, 1978; Hunhall & Oiler, 1986). The 
substantive coding component of data analysis included 
memoing, fracturing, comparing and sorting of the data 
generated.

Memoing is the written account of the 
investigator's thoughts and insights about the data.
Memoing of researcher insights and decisions assisted in 
maintaining the logical progression of data collection and 
analysis throughout the research process. Memoing also 
served as one way to maintain investigator theoretical 
sensitivity. Analytic and process memos were maintained 
throughout data collection and analysis in order to
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document changing conceptualizations and directions in the
conduct of the investigation. Analytic memos recorded
investigator insights and decisions about the emerging
theory. Initial categories, tentative properties and
working hypotheses were outlined in the analytic memos.
For example, early in the investigation the provisional
subcategories of Imaging Possibilities and Imaging
Potential were discovered. These subcategories were later
identified as comprising the system driver Imaging.
Continued comparative analysis of the data bits originally
placed in the subcategories Imaging Possibilities and
Imaging Potential caused the investigator to question the
accuracy of these initial categorizations. The
investigator recorded this memo:

What I'm getting here doesn't seem to substantiate 
two separate imaging subcategories. Instead, 
people are telling me that imaging occurs over 
time'— throughout the change process. This is an 
important point, but now what do I do with it? I 
had wanted this clear-cut process, with each 
Subcategory in its designated stage. I will have 
to focus my questions and look more closely at past 
data to clarify the role of individual images of 
self in motivating behavior throughout the process 
of change. (Memo)

Continued informant questioning and data analysis revealed 
individual images of self as theoretically relevant at all 
stages in the process of behavioral change. Theoretical 
sensitivity was evidenced by the investigator's ability to 
acknowledge a premature categorization of data due to the
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desire to discover a "clear-cut" process of change. The 
memoing of insights and prolonged data analysis enabled the 
investigator to reevaluate the data and specify the unique 
properties of the grounded subcategory of Imaging.

Process memos were used to describe observations 
relevant to the social context and decisions regarding the 
conduct of the study. Memos described the interaction of
cardiac rehabilitation participants during both exercise 
and education classes. These observations provided 
valuable insight into the process of rehabilitation, what 
made lifestyle changes more difficult for individuals who 
had experienced a cardiac event, and what role both health 
care providers and family members play in the 
rehabilitative process. For example, data from informants 
considered to be nonadherent in risk factor modification 
efforts included the description of experiences initially 
categorized as Relapse. Observation and interaction with 
these informants led the investigator to question the 
accuracy of this initial categorization. The investigator 
recorded this memo:

These people are considered to be, and are up front 
about telling me that they are having a hard time, 
that they often "fall off the wagon." But there is 
more to it than just falling, because they all try 
in one way or another to get back on again.
Relapse signifies an end, or a failure— many of 
these people are working to be successful in their 
programs. In viewing the relapse as failure, or 
focusing on "How did it happen?" I may be missing 
the more important information: How do you get
started again? How did you overcome relapse?
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These questions should be asked of both "adherent" 
and "nonadherent" informants to clarify the 
properties within this subcategory. It may be that 
temporary relapse (lapse?) is not unique to 
individuals who are struggling to adhere, but is 
experienced in general as a necessary part of 
maintaining change over time. (Memo)

The ideas formulated in this memo provided a new direction
for investigator questioning of both adherent and
nonadherent informants. Decisions made regarding the
conduct of the study led to the discovery of the
subcategory Lapsing as an important factor in the
maintenance of long-term behavioral change. Although data
initially categorized in the subcategory Relapse were
retained, changing the questions asked provided new
insights and allowed the generation of data which clarified
Lapsing as a learning process rather than an experience of
failure in attempting to sustain lifestyle change.

Memoing took place both during the initial review 
of each taped interview and following interview 
transcription. Memos were recorded for each interview in 
the order in which the data were collected. In this way, 
insights related to the data and observations relevant to 
the rehabilitation setting built on each other over time. 
Although the memoing process was sequential, transcripts 
were reexamined and new memos were added and compared as 
new insights emerged.
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Fracturing refers to the partitioning of data 

generated into relevant phrases or passages (Hutchinson,
1986). Initially, each data bit is considered relevant to 
the developing theory. Each data bit was examined 
individually, and assigned with a letter and number to 
identify the data source. A master list of codes and their 
data source was maintained. Although much potentially 
useful data were obtained from rehabilitation participants 
about the experience of a cardiac event, only data 
reflecting processes or strategies related to health 
behavior motivation were included.

Initially, data bits generated were transcribed by 
hand onto index cards. Each card was coded with both a 
letter and a number, indicating the data source. As data 
collection and analysis progressed, the volume of data 
generated required a more efficient means of data 
management. Following completion of the preliminary study, 
all data was entered into the Ethnograph computerized data 
management system. Each data source was then represented 
with a letter, and a number indicating the actual line the 
data passage appeared within the transcript.

The comparison and sorting of data bits occurred 
concurrently throughout the research process. Data 
generated was compared with every other data bit to 
identify similarities and patterns in the data. In
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sorting, data bits were grouped according to relatedness in 
meaning and context. Through continued comparison and 
analysis of data meaning and underlying patterns within the 
data, emergent categories and their properties were 
identified.

The sampling of informants to provide a comparison 
group and a negative case analysis both strengthened and 
clarified the meaning and categorization of data throughout 
the constant comparative process. Data generated during 
negative case analysis was particularly useful in 
describing the conditions inherent in progressing through 
the process of lifestyle change. For example, early in 
data analysis a level of commitment to lifestyle changes 
was considered to be a condition of the initiation of 
desired change. Further review of data generated during 
negative case analysis clarified the role of "owning 
change," or accepting responsibility for initiating change 
as of greater importance in initiating change than a 
statement of commitment to change.

Data from informants within the comparison group 
was used to substantiate the credibility of the emerging 
theory and to ensure transferability to related contexts. 
Data generated during comparison sampling showed little 
difference in content related to the process of lifestyle 
change when compared with data generated during focal group
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sampling. One critical point clarified by the comparison 
group was that the presence of relevant cues serve to 
initiate individual reevaluation of the worth of risk 
producing behaviors regardless of the objective severity of 
the cues. For example, growing dissatisfaction with one's 
appearance may serve the same role in initiating the 
process of change as a cardiac event.

The investigator shared the developing categories 
with colleagues familiar with both qualitative methodology 
and the substantive area of interest. Peer review of data 
categorization clarified many of the initial 
conceptualizations and assisted in the further comparison 
and grouping of data.

integration of Categories 
and Their Properties

In the generation of grounded theory, multiple 
aspects of phenomenon are integrated into a logical and 
understandable whole. Through the joint collection and 
analysis of data, specific questions were formed which 
guided the sampling of data to test and substantiate 
initial categorizations (Glaser & Strauss, 1967). For 
example, early in data categorization questions were formed 
concerning the difference in motivational processes between 
adherent and nonadherent individuals. Subsequently,



107
informants considered to be nonadherent were theoretically 
sampled.

As data analysis progressed, comparative units 
changed from the comparison of individual data bits to the 
comparison of category properties (Munhall & Oiler, 1986).
A property is a conceptual aspect or element of a category 
which denotes the nature of the category. Properties and 
hypothesized relations among categories were generated from 
questions focused on the conditions, consequences, and 
covariation within the data (Glaser, 1978). The constant 
comparison of category properties enabled the investigator 
to refine emerging categorizations and to identify 
underlying patterns in the data.

The categories and their properties were 
progressively compared until each category was viewed as a 
separate, identifiable unit. For example, early in data 
analysis a number of data bits were grouped within a 
subcategory called Valuing. As categories and their 
properties were compared it became clear that Valuing was 
not a separate subcategory, but a property of the 
subcategory Reevaluating. Similarly, the subcategory 
Identifying Barriers was initially considered to be a 
property of the subcategory Enacting Strategies. A 
comparison of properties and data grounding the
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subcategories later substantiated Identifying Barriers as a 
separate, identifiable unit.

One feature of grounded methodology is a continuous 
literature search throughout the study (Glaser, 1978). 
During the course of the study, a review of relevant 
literature was directed by the data and the developing 
conceptualizations. As the categories became increasingly 
interrelated and refined, the literature review was focused 
to support and modify Concepts and their relationships 
derived from the qualitative data (Munhall & Oiler, 1986). 
For example, as data analysis progressed it became clear 
that informants viewed supportive relationships as both 
beneficial in and as barriers to maintaining health-related 
lifestyle change. A review of related social support 
literature substantiated this conceptualization and 
assisted the investigator in clarifying and refining the 
system driver Support Structures.

Formation of Substantive Theory
The goal of grounded theory is to generate a theory 

that accounts for a pattern of behavior which is relevant 
for those involved (Glaser, 1978). As categories and their 
properties were identified, compared, and integrated, one 
core category emerged. The core category identified 
explaining the underlying patterns in the data was 
Empowering Potential. Following identification of the core
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category, the coding of data was focused to include only 
that data related to Empowering Potential. Repeated 
comparison of categories, their properties and 
interrelationships provided the basis for testing and 
refinement of the substantive theory.

Methodoloqic Rigor

Establishing Trustworthiness
In qualitative inquiry, knowing and understanding a 

specified phenomenon is the goal. Reliability and validity 
of data generated is addressed through establishing 
trustworthiness. Four factors were used to ensure the 
rigor of the qualitative process: credibility, 
transferability, dependability and confirmability (Cuba, 
1981).

Credibility
Credibility refers to having confidence in the 

truth of the findings as lived and experienced by the 
informants (Lincoln & Cuba, 1985). Through group 
interviews, the descriptions and interpretations generated 
from the data were confirmed by individuals who have 
attempted to initiate and sustain health-related lifestyle 
changes.

Several procedures maintained the credibility of 
the research process. The investigator spent a total of
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seven months at the cardiac rehabilitation center to both 
collect data and obtain familiarization with informants and 
the setting. Prolonged engagement at the rehabilitation 
site and extended interaction with informants provided 
continuous validation of data generated as well as an 
understanding of the essential characteristics of the 
rehabilitation site. Prolonged engagement and interaction 
also decreased the overweighing of "out of the ordinary" 
events and assisted in the theoretical sampling of 
contrasting cases.

Referential adequacy was obtained by comparing the 
developing theory with related data sources. Through a 
review of both scientific and lay literature, data 
pertinent to the theory was used to ground coding and 
categorization decisions. A comparison of data from varied 
sources tested theoretical interpretations and modified 
developing concepts.

Peer debriefing, or the exposure of data collected 
and rationale for data categorization to knowledgeable 
peers was achieved by discussing the findings with 
rehabilitation nurses who worked with patients and their 
families. The perception of knowledgeable peers provided a 
test for emerging conceptualizations as well as an 
exploration of alternative explanations for data generated. 
For example, a discussion with rehabilitation nurses
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concerning the initial stage in the process of lifestyle 
change allowed for clarification and refinement of the 
category Appraising Readiness. Early conceptualizations of 
this stage were called Accepting and Seeking Meaning. 
Rehabilitation nurses who were consulted did not consider 
these categorizations adequate in explaining patient 
behaviors in the initial stage of lifestyle change, and 
worked with the investigator to clarify interpretations of 
data generated.

Member checks, or the testing of theoretical 
interpretations with members of the group from which data 
was solicited allowed the emerging conceptualizations to be 
modified and verified by informants. Member checks indicate 
the extent to which research findings are recognized as 
true by those who live the phenomenon under investigation. 
On three occasions informants were encouraged to judge and 
evaluate research findings. Two group interviews were 
conducted with cardiac rehabilitation patients and one 
informant from the comparison group was reinterviewed.
Data categorizations were discussed with informants to 
allow for clarification of the investigator's 
interpretations. Based on informant feedback, 
conceptualizations were evaluated and refined. For 
example, early in data analysis the subcategory Imaging was 
thought to occur in the stage Appraising Readiness. Through
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informant clarification it was discovered that Imaging 
occurred throughout the process of lifestyle change.
Imaging was subsequently reconceptualized as a system 
driver.

Transferability
In qualitative research, transferability is 

concerned with the verification that data obtained is not 
context bound (Lincoln & Cuba, 1985; Sandelowski, 1986).
To ensure transferability of data generated, theoretical 
sampling procedures were used. The sample covered a wide 
range of adult age groups, levels of physiologic 
functioning, cardiovascular risk factors and levels of 
commitment to lifestyle changes. The use of a contrast 
group and negative case analysis was especially useful in 
ensuring transferability to related health behaviors. 
Maximizing the range and content of data generated provided 
a basis for determining relevancy to related contexts and 
health care providers.

Dependability
Dependability refers to the stability of the data 

and the trackability of variance over time. The 
maintenance of a record of all significant events 
throughout the course of the inquiry was used to ensure 
dependability (Cuba, 1981; Miles & Huberman, 1984) .
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Dependability was maintained through the transcribed notes 
of informant interviews and the maintenance of process and 
analytic memos. Following each interview, memoing included 
decisions made about the data, sampling decisions and 
interview questions to clarify patterns identified in the 
data. These decisions were reviewed and discussed with the 
dissertation director on a regular basis to increase 
accuracy and consistency in the process of data collection, 
analysis and interpretation. For example, as data 
collection and analysis progressed the investigator 
identified a core category of Integrating Change. 
Discussions with the dissertation director enabled the 
investigator to describe Integrating Change as a 
subcategory of the Basic Social Process Empowering 
Potential. A decision was then made to delimit coding to 
those data bits related to Empowering Potential.

Confirmability
Confirmability refers to the interpretational 

objectivity of the data (Lincoln & Cuba, 1985). 
Confirmability was maintained by exploring alternative 
explanations for data generated with knowledgeable peers in 
addition to the informants. Exploration of alternative 
explanations supported objectivity of the data and 
grounding in the experience of the informant. Peer review 
and member checks assisted in maintaining interpretational
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objectivity by providing a forum for discussion and 
clarification of investigator conceptualizations. Through 
feedback from both informants and peers, the subcategory 
Lapsing was clarified as a process in learning to change 
rather than a failure in changing. This conceptualization 
was also substantiated in a subsequent review of the 
literature.

Potential Sources of Bias
Multiple sources of analytic bias have been 

identified that can weaken qualitative findings. Attempts 
were made to reduce bias through control of error in 
representativeness, researcher effects, measurement error 
and specification error (Miles & Huberman, 1984; Lincoln & 
Cuba, 1985).

Error in Representativeness
Error in representativeness refers to the risk of 

generalizing inappropriately from specific instances. In 
qualitative research, investigators may assume that certain 
findings are representative of a more general phenomenon 
(Miles & Huberman, 1984). Error in representativeness was 
controlled primarily through the use of theoretical 
sampling procedures. Within theoretical sampling, a 
negative case analysis allowed for the inclusion of 
contrasting cases to challenge the emerging



115
conceptualizations. Informants were also sought who were 
not easily "available," including those who frequently 
missed rehabilitation sessions and those who did not 
participate in educational seminars. The decision to 
sample informants who were attempting to change their 
lifestyle through weight reduction served to both test and 
strengthen the conceptualizations provided through 
interviews with cardiac rehabilitation patients.

In addition to theoretical sampling, error in 
representativeness may be reduced through a consistent 
presence in data collection. In qualitative methodology, 
an inconsistent presence at the site may allow for an 
overweighing of dramatic events, or the assumption that 
such events represent a more general pattern. The 
investigator spent a minimum of eight hours per week at the 
cardiac rehabilitation site during data collection and 
analysis, including four hours in weekly group discussion 
sessions.

Researcher Effects
Potential sources of bias due to researcher effects 

reflect the interaction of the researcher with the site and 
the interaction of the site with the researcher« The 
presence of the researcher at the site may create social 
behavior that would not have ordinarily occurred.
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In controlling for researcher/site interactions, 

the purpose of the study and the role of informants were 
established prior to beginning data collection. Three 
weeks were spent prior to data collection becoming familiar 
with the rehabilitation setting and allowing the patients 
to become accustomed to the presence of the investigator.
A total of seven months was spent at the cardiac 
rehabilitation site to collect data and to obtain 
familiarization with informants and the setting. The 
investigator regularly attended and participated in group 
educational and counseling sessions as well as "hung 
around" during exercise sessions to minimize the influence 
of someone new in the rehabilitation setting.

To avoid biases stemming from the interaction of 
the site with the researcher, temporary withdrawal from the 
rehabilitation setting was used. Educational seminars and 
exercise sessions in rehabilitation total 16 hours per 
week. The investigator was not present at the site for 
approximately eight hours per week to maintain a clear 
perspective on the social processes occurring during 
rehabilitation. Theoretical sampling methods and the use 
of contrasting cases also limited bias by challenging 
researcher assumptions in relation to emerging 
conceptualizations. The concurrent review of related 
literature as well as the use of observation provided
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multiple data sources which reduced potential bias in 
relying on informant interviews alone. Referential 
adequacy checks were conducted throughout data collection 
and analysis. The investigator discussed field notes and 
emerging conceptualizations with other researchers and 
clinical specialists to explore alternative explanations 
and to reduce potential bias in data analysis.

Measurement Error
Measurement error in qualitative research refers to 

error inherent in utilizing the researcher as the data 
collection instrument. The investigator "built in" 
challenges to reduce measurement error such as the use of 
multiple data sources including an ongoing review of 
literature, sampling of comparison informants and negative 
case analysis. Following each interview, analytic and 
process memos were completed outlining researcher thoughts 
about the data generated and future sampling decisions. 
These memos were reviewed prior to each subsequent 
interview to direct interview questions and to ensure that 
researcher interpretation of the data was grounded in the 
experience of the informant. Emerging conceptualizations 
were discussed with peers knowledgeable in both qualitative 
methodology and the substantive context to encourage 
alternative explanations for the data generated.
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Specification Error

Specification error refers to bias introduced due 
to an inaccurate theoretical perspective. To limit 
specification error, member checks were performed to verify 
and refine conceptualizations throughout data collection 
and analysis. Informants were encouraged to judge and 
evaluate research findings through two group discussion 
sessions at the cardiac rehabilitation site. In addition, 
one informant from the comparison group was sought to 
clarify emerging conceptualizations. In theoretical 
sampling, exceptions to the norm were sought for a negative 
case analysis to further challenge findings. Greater 
theoretical weight was placed on data collected after 
repeated contact with informants, both informally and 
through interviews. Related literature was used to provide 
concurrent validation and refinement of the theoretical 
perspective.

Summary
The process used in discovery of the grounded 

theory Empowering Potential was specified. An introduction 
to the grounded theory methodology was followed by 
specification of the procedures used in the research 
including the maintenance theoretical sensitivity, 
theoretical sampling, characteristics of data sources, data 
collection and analysis. The trustworthiness of the study
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was discussed in terms of those procedures used to maintain 
methodologic rigor.
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CHAPTER 4

THE GROUNDED THEORY

The theory of Empowering Potential, which was 
generated from the data is presented in Chapter 4. The 
chapter begins with a discussion of the theory’s core 
category, Empowering Potential, along with it’s properties 
and relevant examples of data grounding each property. The 
theory is integrated around the Basic Social Process of 
Empowering Potential, which explains the individual’s 
desire to achieve full potential through initiating and 
sustaining health behaviors. The generation of a grounded 
theory occurs around a core category which accounts for the 
majority of the action in the pattern of behavior under 
investigation. A Basic Social Process is one type of core 
category which denotes a process. Empowering Potential is 
both a core category and a Basic Social Process in that it 
accounts for the majority of variation in informant 
attempts to initiate and sustain cardiovascular health 
behavior and it occurs over time. The stages identified 
within Empowering Potential are considered to be distinct 
theoretical units with conditions, consequences and 
properties unique to each particular stage.



121
Two system drivers were identified in the process 

of Empowering Potentials Imaging and Support Structures. 
Empowering Potential is considered to be a system in that 
it is a whole, comprised of a set of parts, involving 
energy interchange among the parts and of the parts with 
their environment (Miller, 1955). System drivers are those 
units of a system that direct the particular state of the 
system and the interaction among the units of the system.
As system drivers, both Imaging and Social Structures occur 
throughout the process of Empowering Potential and direct 
individual efforts toward desired goals through their 
interaction with subcategories at each stage of lifestyle 
change. Imaging and Support Structures will be discussed 
in terms of properties identified within each and the 
relationship of both to Empowering Potential. A 
description of the three primary stages within Empowering 
Potential: Appraising Readiness, Changing, and Integrating 
Change are presented next. The primary stages function as 
an integrating scheme to enable the theoretical tracing of 
change over time. The grounded theory of Empowering 
Potential is presented in Figure 1. Each stage is 
described as a discernable theoretical unit with 
conditions, consequences and Subcategories. Conditions are 
qualifiers, or factors which affect the actualization of 
the behaviors in each subcategory. Consequences are
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Figure 1. The Grounded Theory of Empowering Potential
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outcomes, or the effects of the subcategory behaviors. 
Subcategories identified within each stage will be 
described in terms of the properties identified within 
each, and relevant examples of data grounding each 
property. Although the coding and categorization of data 
generated during the research process involved many 
interrelated steps, ensuring the dependability, or 
trackability of theory generation is essential. Appendix C 
provides an overview of data generated and resultant 
categorizations to clarify researcher decisions in the 
discovery of the grounded theory. The chapter concludes 
with a description of the structure of the theory in terms 
of the interactions among its subcategories.

Empowering Potential
The grounded theory that emerged from the 

qualitative data is named after the dominant core category, 
the Basic Social Process of Empowering Potential.
Empowering Potential is a continuous process of individual 
growth and development which facilitates the emergence of 
new and positive health patterns. Within the process of 
Empowering Potential individuals utilize a variety of 
strategies which guide the initiation and maintenance of 
healthi-related life changes. Through this continuous and 
effortful process, individuals strive to grow based on 
their conception of self and desired ways of being.
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Individuals who initiate and attempt to sustain changes do 
so to make the most that they can out of their life given 
whatever resources are available to them.

Within Empowering Potential, the individual chooses 
to live health behaviors on a daily basis as a means of 
self-improvement and personal growth. The nature of 
Empowering Potential is explained in a specification of its 
three key properties. The first property of Empowering 
Potential is a manifestation of individual desires based on 
a dynamic self-image. The initiation and maintenance of 
change involves a recognition of the worth of health- 
related change as a means of achieving individual 
potential:

I want to be around with my family. In a selfish 
sort of way I want to be able to spend time with my 
wife and my sons. Both of my sons have new babies, 
and I would like, in the relatively short amount of 
time I have left to see my sons squared away and 
the children grow up. Also I guess I am just 
happy, and think I'm very fortunate living a right 
life. I want to continue with my life and have it 
be the best that it can be. I want to be the best 
I can be for myself and for my family. (KKK 886)
I want to be as healthy as I can be so that I can 
go catch those fish . . . I love the outdoors and I 
can sleep outdoors and I can live out there and I'd 
love to be able to do this for another 10 years. I 
want to live awhile yet. I'm enjoying life, I'm 
enjoying every part of my life. (AAA 811)
One of the things that motivates me is simple. I 
like to write, and I like to sing in my church 
choir. I like to speak in public from time to 
time. (DD 128)
The most important thing is that you want to be the 
best you can be. No one wants to feel bad, or not
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be able to do something that is important to them.
(JJJ 468)

The temporal patterning of Empowering Potential reflects 
the continuity inherent in attempts to integrate life 
change. Health-related change is not considered to be an 
"end," but part of a continuing process of growth toward 
full potential. Informants express a desire to "keep 
trying," or "never give up" in attempts to achieve desired 
ways of being:

You just never want to give up . . .  I know that 
there's a whole lot that I'm going to do and a 
whole lot I will do yet. There's just a whole lot 
out there for me. (PP 741)
The goals are definite, but they are stretched out 
over time. This is an ongoing thing. There won't 
be a time when we can say-that's it, the changes 
are over, done. So you work on day to day goals 
and try as we talked about to integrate the changes 
into everyday life. (Ill 1100)
These changes, as miniscule as they might be - if 
they're making me feel better about myself then 
that's what I'm going to do. It seems like every 
year something else drops off that lets me be more 
- it's like I'm going through a process myself.
And in that process I'm becoming more of what I 
want to be - the best that I can be. (SS 1818)
The changes are not just one thing, they are 
something that takes place over time. I don't 
think that there will be a time when I can say 
"that's it, I'm done, no more for me." (TT 354)

The third property of Empowering Potentials 
reflects its effortful nature. The difficulty in 
initiating and sustaining a behavioral change of any type
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is well known. Work is required in attempts to grow toward
the realization of full potential:

Then I realized, I have to do this myself. It's 
not easy, it's very difficult. But you have to get 
up and go. Do what you have to do. (FF 168)
I'm trying to push ahead in all of the areas I know 
I can do something about. It's a lot of work, but 
it's your life. (NN 586)
You know you can't just be happy existing, you have 
to strive to be the best that you can. Even if you 
don't achieve the whole thing at once, it gives you 
something to strive for - it's tough, but at least 
you're striving, at least you're out there working 
on it, hot sitting home on the couch thinking "Oh, 
things will get better." (TT 62)

Imaging
Imaging reflects the construction of desired ways 

of being based on the individual's conception of self. 
Images of the self contain representations of both 
desireable and undesirable states as well as specific plans 
to realize or avoid these future states. Through imaging, 
the individual considers various plans to achieve desired 
ways of being based on past experiences and perception of 
ability. Possibles are imagined as opportunities from 
which alternatives are chosen. Imaging is used by the 
individual to visualize desired ways of being as well as to 
create action statements based on those desires. In this 
way, images both create and activate individual goals. 
Through Imaging individuals construct an implicit set of 
standards for behavior and establish ideals to judge
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performance. Three properties comprise the subcategory 
Imaging. The first property of Imaging is that it directs 
individuals toward desired ways of being throughout the 
process of change:

I think that you always have the images of how you 
want to be. They're with you throughout the 
changes. Before I wanted to be thinner, happier.
I still want that, but your images get more 
specific I think. It's not just this general 
image, it's a part of setting new goals, creating 
new things for yourself. That happens in the 
beginning, but you don't let go of those things 
when you put them into action. You still have the 
images there, they are directives throughout the 
changes. (TT 333)
I don't know how many of us actually write down, or 
really verbally put any goals in front of us, but 
initially I definitely thought about and had in 
mind at least some direction. Then it seems like 
as you go on your images of where you want to be 
and what you need to do get more specific...it's an 
ongoing thing. You always have these pictures in 
your mind of how you want to be and what it will 
take to ge there. (JJJ 1032)

The second property of Imaging is that it guides the
ongoing construction of individually desired goals. In
constructing desired ways of being, Imaging reflects the
individual's representation of present, past, and future
selves. Through Imaging individuals create personal
standards, or self-generated expectations for performance:

Images are everything that you could be, if you 
performed to how you want — if you performed to the 
level you want to,always wanted to perform at- 
mentally, physically, emotionally, everything. The 
images are your own potential. (QQ 141) I
I was laying bed one night . . , and I was thinking 
about how could I justify to my family if I was 
laying in the hospital dying of cancer. Of
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something caused by cigarettes. I imagined myself 
laying there and I thought it's wrong for me to do 
that. That's the way I convinced myself. I 
thought I owe it to my family to not do that.
(HE 141)

Maybe you had been at an ideal weight at one time.
Or maybe at one time in your life . . . think back 
to when you really felt good about yourself . . .  
maybe that involved being at a lower weight or 
maybe that involved being able to perform certain 
physical activities, so you become encouraged to 
have that feeling again. You want to feel that way 
again, and that's a motivator to change. (UU 1163)

In constructing desired ways of being. Imaging serves as
one way of maintaining hope throughout the change process.
Through visualizing the "self as I want to be," informants
expressed a sense of future promise and purpose in change:

I knew that I had been in good shape at one time.
I could see myself at that shape. I could feel 
what it felt like, and I knew that I didn't feel 
like that anymore. I guess the thing was that if I 
could see myself in the future as in shape and 
happy, I was willing to at least give it a shot. I 
guess you don't really know for sure that you will 
be successful. You hope that you will'be, you hope 
that it will work out, but your thoughts of a more 
positive future I think lead you to try . . .  I 
think that's what gets you going. (TT 240)
As far as my physical condition I'm optimistic. I 
can see myself in top condition, I know I can get 
back in top shape. I thought ahead and felt that 
if I made the changes, and kept up with them that I 
could get better . . .  I was hopeful of that.
(00 342)

In the beginning, your images lead you to believe 
that you can be successful. You think of how you 
will be in the Summer of 1989, the Summer of 1990, 
you think of how you will look, how you will feel.
It gives you the hope to try, you think "this is 
possible, I can be this way." It gives you the 
promise of being successful. ( W  120)
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Imaging directs behavioral change through the comparison of
alternative ways to achieve desired goals. Individuals
compare various plans of action in relation to perceived
ability, potential barriers and past experience to
determine a plan of action which will be both effective and )

feasible in leading to desired goals:
Even though I know I had to maike changes, it still 
involves a process of decision making. To other 
people, you aren't doing anything - but really in 
your mind you are working out the options, deciding 
what you should do, before you go ahead and do it.
(II 205)
You have to think about how the changes will work 
for you. You think about how they will work in 
your life. You think about different things, how 
will these work , how will I do this, what will be 
the best for me. . . . You have to compare and 
think before you act, even as you act, you still 
compare. (FF 306)
In order to change you've got to think what are the 
changes that I need to make and how are they going 
to work. I get it my mind what I want to do first, 
and then think about how it will fit into my life.
You have to explore your options, what your life is 
going to look like. Whatever large or small change 
it is - you've got to visualize that. Then you can 
do it. You need to be able to imagine your options 
and then make concrete decisions. (CCC 447)

Support Structures
Support Structures are the external sources of 

feedback, reinforcement and assistance available to the 
individual. Support Structures include individual 
relationships, environmental support and tangible 
resources. Support Structures function throughout the



130
process of Empowering Potential, and may serve as serve as 
either sources of health enhancement or barriers to 
achieving life change. Three properties have been 
identified which describe the role of supportive 
relationships in either facilitating or blocking the 
achievement of individual potential. The first property of 
Support Structures reflects the role of supportive 
relationships in the creation and maintenance of 
boundaries. Supportive others construct boundaries to 
guide the determination of health behaviors in attempts to 
protect the individual from harm. The role of supportive 
others in establishing boundaries is viewed by the 
individual as both a help and a barrier in directing life 
change:

The only thing my husband does is make me mad. If 
he says anything it makes me more resentful and 
makes me naughtier than I should be. (EE 155)
While I was in the hospital our cupboards were 
emptied. Things that I used to eat all the time 
were gone. A lot of that was done without me 
knowing about it. My wife cleaned out the house 
while I was gone. She got rid of all snack foods.
When I got home there was nothing there to eat 
except vegetables and good food. (MM 110)
My wife still keeps me in line. And sometimes I 
get really mad. Being told what you can and can't 
do is very irritating. You wonder why a child gets 
mad and an adult gets irritated. (NN 191)
My wife still worries about and cares for me. This 
was important when I was having trouble, but a lot 
of changes I will need to work put for myself over 
time. (BB 33)
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Support Structures assist the individual in exploring 
various options related to life change. Through exploring 
behavioral options with the individual and providing 
information which may assist in initiating and sustaining 
change, supportive others are viewed as facilitators of 
desired change:

The rehabilitation staff are extremely helpful= If 
you have a question they will answer it for you.
There's always time for that. They direct us and 
help us to do more and more. They work with you 
. . . really it might come down to helping you to 
realize what is important - talking about things 
and discussing options. (JJ 229)
It's amazing to me that you learn everyday how much 
you need support and support groups and support 
mechanisms. And as much as I's like to think that 
I can do everything on my own, I know I can't. I 
realize I need help. Others are there for you, 
they explore with you what might work best in 
different situations, they give you information.
When you are unsure about something it helps to 
talk it over, to have someone say, let's look at 
this in another way. (SS 380)

A third property of Support Structures reflects the role of
others in encouraging and acknowledging individual change.
The recognition of individual attempts to change, as well
as the expression of congruency in selected goals serves to
facilitate change. Through positive reinforcement and
affirmation of attempts to initiate and sustain health-
related change, supportive others often serve as powerful
external motivators:

My wife helps me to change my diet - she makes the 
foods that are good for both of us. She encourages 
me to walk and comes with me to rehabilitation. My 
kids are very supportive of all the changes. We
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rally together as a family . - . my sons call me 
and they say "don't give up Dad, give it all you 
have." Sometimes when I have a bad day and feel 
down that really helps. (II 177)
The second time I quit smoking the doctor really 
worked with me. He was somebody I couldn't let 
down because he wanted me to quit so bad. He said 
to me I really care that you quit. It was nice 
that somebody cared. (EE 231)
I think what makes it easier than anything is the 
network of people. Friends, the people here at 
rehabilitation make it easier because you've always 
got somebody that you can yell at if you need to or 
talk to. The friends I have . . . they are always 
encouraging me to do better. They make the changes 
easier for me. Nobody offers me cigarettes, none 
of that. They don't offer me cookies or candy, 
anything like that. I have had a few offers of 
carrot sticks and apples and things like that . . . 
they really help. (MM 451)
The rehabilitation program is a big help. All of 
the staff and their laughing and kidding are very 
encouraging to me. Just being motivated and 
encouraged has helped me to translate the things we 
learn here into daily life. (JJ 205)

Appraising Readiness
Appraising Readiness is the stage of initial 

decision making within the process of Empowering Potential. 
Through imaging, individuals examine the perceived need for 
change, their,desire to change, resources available in 
changing and perceived ability to successfully initiate and 
sustain desired changes. No clear time period has been 
delineated within Appraising Readiness. For some 
individuals an appraisal of readiness to change risk 
producing behavior takes place over a number of days or



133
weeks, while for others, this appraisal may take years.
The creation of intention to change is difficult and is the 
first step toward the successful realization of individual 
potential. The subcategories within Appraising Readiness 
are presented in Figure 2, and include Reevaluating, 
Identifying Barriers and Owning Change.

Reevaluating
Reevaluating explains the individual's examination 

of the worth of risk producing behaviors in relation to 
desired ways of being. Informants expressed an awareness 
of the need for change and a desire to initiate changes 
which could lead to the realization of desired ways of 
being. Three properties are included in the subcategory 
Reevaluating. The first property is cue-responsiveness. 
Individual appraisal of the need for change is heightened 
in response to relevant sources of information and/or 
physical symptoms which serve as cues to direct 
reevaluating efforts. Cues may occur over a period of 
time, or represent an individual crisis which triggers a 
reevaluation of the worth of risk behaviors in achieving 
individual potential;

I think that it happens . . . somebody says 
something to you, or you get to the point where you 
notice the fatigue that you have been feeling . . . 
you respond to that. It may take some time, but 
you are aware of it enough where you know that you 
need to do something. ( W  242)
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Appraising Readiness

Figure 2. Stage 1: The Grounded Theory of Empowering
Potential
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Every morning all I could hear was "cough/ cough, 
cough" . . . And I says "That's caused by 
cigarettes." I knew it . . .  1 said "this has gotta 
stop." I just looked at what was ahead for me 
. . . "If this is gonna kill me I better quit it."
(GG 217)
One of the reasons I went on the diet was just 
literally self-preservation. I had high blood 
pressure and I was convinced for some months prior 
to that because of the big thing on cholesterol - 
you know how important it's been . . .  I had myself 
convinced I was probably in the thousands. I know 
that just because of the way I eat - the things I 
eat. (SS 569)

The second property of Reevaluating explains the
individuals reconsideration of priorities, or evaluation of
what is important in life. Informants expressed both a
desire to live more fully and an increased awareness of the
passage of time. This property reflects the individual
consideration of new perspectives and an openness to new
ways of living in light of hopes for a healthy, productive
future. Data which substantiate this property include:

The main thing is looking at the changes as 
something important to you. Once you are able to 
look at what needs to be done in light of how you 
behaved before » . . (LL 134)
You just have to take a long hard look at yourself 
and what is important to you. Try to look at 
yourself and the way you are treating your body.
(GGG 266)
You've got to be thankful that you've been given 
another chance. Why? Why have you been given 
another chance? The reason is so that you can 
look at what is important in life, look at what you 
need to do to make your life better. (KK 342)
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Reevaluating efforts direct the recognition of 
behavior/value incongruencies. The individual "reflects on 
the road traveled" to determine the basis for needed change 
and experiences an increasing awareness of the role of past 
behaviors as potentially harmful. Data which substantiate 
this property include:

I said now it is time that you don't smoke anymore 
because if you're a healthy person you don't smoke.
So then I worked on a process of how to quit 
smoking. I was about a 2 1/2 to 3 pack a day 
smoker at the time - and I worked on paying 
attention to how I saw myself as healthy and didn't 
smoke to when it was that I smoked and what my 
habits were around smoking . . .  it was all a sense 
of coming around to what healthy is and what 
healthy does, and it probably doesn't smoke.
(UU 238)
I took a good look at what I was doing to myself.
I knew that I was hurting myself, and I realized 
that I couldn't go on like that. You have to be 
aware of what you have been doing, you have to 
examine your own life and decide what needs 
changing. (EEE 761)
You think about the way that you have been behaving 
and realize that in many instances you aren't 
acting in your own best interest. After the heart 
attack T looked back on the way I had been living 
my life . . . being healthy was important to me, it 
always has been, but I hadn't been active in quite 
awhile. I became more aware of the level of stress 
in my life and am working to change that. (JJ 398)

Identifying Barriers
Identifying Barriers explains the individual 

acknowledgement of potential obstacles to change in 
determining a plan of action in change and appraising 
readiness to initiate change. Identifying Barriers
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includes three properties. The first property reflects an 
awareness of environmental and psychosocial cues associated 
with risk-producing behaviors which serve as potential 
obstacles to change:

There are certain places that you put yourself in 
where the smoking is natural, If you have a beer 
in one hand the law says you have to have a 
cigarette in the other. Sitting down and watching 
a football game on TV . , . you can't do that 
unless you have a bag of potato chips or something 
there, So it's putting yourself in positions where 
things are available to you. So removing those 
places . . , the times that I quit smoking for any 
length of time I also had to quit other things at 
the same time. You have to be aware of traps that 
you set for yourself. (MM 538)
Eating at work is difficult. You go to anyplace 
where you don't have control over the food it's 
difficult to find something to eat that's good for 
you. (NN 205)
Everyday I would get up and say "today's the day,
I'm going to start today." But then work would get 
tough, and I would be tired when I got home, or it 
would be cold out and I didn't feel like going out 
and exercising - all excuses. (TT 95)

Identifying Barriers includes the recognition of negative 
self-statements which reinforce risk producing behaviors. 
Self-statements provide an indication of the extent to 
which individuals perceive themselves as able to initiate 
change and to manage environmental threats that may arise 
in sustaining change:

I have a lot of trouble trying to diet because I've 
always eaten anything I wanted. It's really hard 
for me to diet. I try, I think about it, how I 
should do it. I know what to do, but I can't seem 
to manage it. (BB 158)
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I'm the kind of person that if you put me into a 
structured situation and give me direction, I'm 
real good at following direction. But when I have 
to rely on myself, apparently that direction is not 
there. (FF 225)
One of my main problems right now is that I'm not 
able to focus. , I feel like I've got inside of me 
that initiative to get with the diet and feel 
better than I do right now. Drop a few more pounds 
and that type of thing, but it just doesn't seem to 
be there, and the thing that also holds me back is 
the loss again . . . "Gee, am I only going to do 
this for a few weeks, and not be able to follow 
through?" You know those thoughts make it hard 
(SS 883)

The third property of Identifying Barriers reflects the 
individual's perception of control over self and the 
environment in successfully initiating change. Informants 
noted that change cannot occur in unstable situations.
Thus in Identifying Barriers, individuals acknowledge those 
areas considered to be "out of control" and strive to 
maintain a sense of balance as one way of feeling ready to 
change:

When you feel like you have absolutely no control.
. . .  I felt I didn't. You have all these things 
going against you and you don't see any way out of 
it. I didn't see any way out of it so I just 
became complacent, and I just let myself go on a 
roll of negativity and inactivity . . . I gave up 
because I felt that there was no hope. There was 
no chance I could make the changes. (QQ 884)
It was a case where I was just - I had my job and I 
felt I wasn't on a rollercoaster in regards to gee, 
where was my paycheck going to come from next time.
I felt well, all I have to do is get through 
October . . . when that financial burden was off 
somewhat then it was well, I've gotten my job taken 
care of now I can start getting into something 
else, make some changes. But I had to feel in 
control of my life first. (SS 694)
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Owning Change

Owning Change is the subcategory explaining
individual commitment to initiate and sustain health-
related change. In Owning Change, individuals accept
responsibility for desired changes and create an intention
to act in ways that will lead to the realization of valued
goals. Three properties comprise the subcategory Owning
Change. The first property of Owning Change is that it
guides the construction of individual intentions in change:

Nobody can motivate themselves to do these things 
unless it's what they really want. In the morning 
it's you who has to get up and put on your running 
shoes and get going. So you have to work it 
through with yourself. It's your heart, your mind.
You have to commit to it and make the deals and do 
what you can to stick to it . . . you have to 
decide "I will do this," or there is no way you can 
or will stay with it. (JJ 201) I
I think this process of changing was different from 
the other times that I have tried. This time was a 
process of really exploring what was going on and 
saying "OK now you feel different about this than 
you ever have before." It was a sense of I know 
what I'm doing is right . . . this is really 
important to me. It was that I finally got myself 
to face what was going on as opposed to I need to 
lose weight . . .  I had needed to lose weight for 
20 years. This was a case of the person who I see 
myself to be or want to be - it's not who I was. I 
really wanted to take control of this and I decided 
that this time would be it, I promised myself that.
(UU 530)

A sense of individual responsibility for acting on 
intentions comprises the second property of Owning Change. 
Although support from others is an important resource in 
Appraising Readiness to change and committing to desired
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changes, it is clear that in order to perceive ownership in
change, the individual must accept full responsibility:

The only way to make changes work for you is if 
they Come from you and are a part of you.
(AAA 664)
Once you are able to look at what needs to be done 
in light of how you behaved before, and commit to 
the changes for you, not for the doctor or your 
Wife, then they are not what someone else puts on 
you, but what you decide to do. (EEE 716)
I'm the only one who can make the changes. There 
were times when people would tell me you're smoking 
too much, you've put on too much weight. That 
would only aggravate me and send me back to the 
refrigerator eating more food. (RR 621)
I wasn't doing it because a physician said I need 
to lose weight. I wasn't doing it because of what 
somebody else thinks - I was doing it because I was 
now ready to do it. I was ready to do it because 
it was meaningful to me as opposed to driven by 
some other force. (UU 210)

The third property of Owning Change reflects the sense of
self-determinism that comes through committing to life
changes. Although Owning Change is clearly difficult,
informants expressed a feeling of purposefulness and
enhanced efficacy in the creation of change:

There was a piece of self-preparation. If I went 
to the track I guess I could say that I was at a 
starting gate arid the gun could go off and I knew 
when the gun went off . . . I was immersed in the 
readiness. I knew that this time I would be 
successful. (UU 425)
It was really amazing because at the time I decided 
to go on the diet I wasn't going through any stress 
situation at all. It was a kind of like a burden 
was lifted off of me . . .  I felt in control of the 
situation, I was ready to do it, and I knew I would 
make it. ( W  251)
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The conditions and consequences of Appraising 

Readiness are presented in Table 4. Conditions and 
consequences provide a representation of the diversity of 
incidences comprising the subcategories Reevaluating, 
Identifying Barriers and Owning Change.

Changing
The second stage in the process of Empowering 

Potential is Changing. Change implies the substitution, 
modification or replacement of one behavior for or with 
another. This stage of Changing reflects the 
implementation of individual intentions in attempts to 
realize valued ways of being. Changing is comprised of the 
five subcategories presented in Figure 3: Enacting
Strategies, Creating Loopholes, Lapsing, Self-Monitoring 
and Affirming.

Enacting Strategies
In Enacting Strategies the individual initiates 

specific behavioral changes as a means of achieving desired 
goals. The individual has chosen from among alternative 
means of goal attainment and acts on behavioral intentions. 
This subcategory contains three properties. The first 
property of Enacting Strategies is that it guides the 
creation of change based on individual expectations for 
performance. The maintenance of realistic expectations



Table 4. Diversity of Incidents in the Stage Appraising Readiness: Conditions
and Consequences of Appraising Readiness

Conditions Consequences

Awareness of symptoms and/or information 
which serve as cues for needed change

Desire for change

Perceived discrepancy between own 
behavior and desired ways of being

Increased utilization of health 
care resources

Identification of priorities for change Identification of support 
systems for feedback and 
information

Self-dissatisfaction Expanded health knowledge 
base

Appraisal of ability to successfully 
initiate and sustain change

Construction of intentions 
for behavioral change

Awareness of potential barriers 
to change

Sense of control in 
initiating change
Perceived self-responsibility for 
change

142



143

Changing

Enacting Creating
Strategies Loopholes Self-Monitoring Affirming

Lapsing

Figure 3. Stage 2: The Grounded Theory of Empowering
Potential
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through strategies such as proximal goal setting allows for 
a sense of enhanced efficacy and control over potentially 
uncontrollable outcomes:

There can't be any type of absolute. You can't say 
Never Again to things, you have to make the changes 
slowly and try to make them last. Decide what you 
will do, but everything little by little . . . it's 
the give and take, learning how to make the 
changes, and make them last. Find out what you can 
live with. Change things so that you can live with 
them. (00 393)
Things are going according to plan. I knew that I 
would have to start slowly, so I worked that into 
the plan. I tried to keep my expectations 
realistic. (JJ 25)
I think that when I failed before my expectations 
were too high. In retrospect, I should have 
allowed myself the amount of control that I did 
have. Now that I look back on it - I could have 
lowered my expectations . . . If you can lower your 
expectations and do things in the scope of what you 
are able to do, that's one way you can make changes 
without having complete control. (QQ 1046)
If you set these impossible standards for your own 
performance you can forget it. Not only will you 
not meet them, you will make yourself feel like a 
failure and you won't be good for anything. People 
tend to avoid what they fail at. You need to keep 
away from that mindset and think that you are 
making progress, however little and focus on that.
(TT 486)

Enacting Strategies facilitates a sense of increased
personal control in constructing "rules'' related to
behavioral change. Through self-set strategies for change,
the individual creates new patterns of behavior to replace
those considered ineffective in achieving valued goals:

So what I decided to was just tell myself that the 
TV does not go on or you do not eat until after you 
exercise. And that's a rule. It's hard at first,
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but after a couple times of doing it, it becomes 
something that you feel pretty compulsive about.
You feel more in control when you have rules like 
that to live by. (QQ 88)
The primary thing that has helped me was knowing 
exactly what I was going to eat at a specific time 
. . .it was a point where if I was hungry or 
something, instead of stopping at the store and 
saying to myself I'll just stop at the store and 
pick something up knowing perfectly well that I was 
hungry enough that I would pick up some garbage, I 
would say no, I have the other at home. I never 
"shop" anymore in a grocery store. I know when I 
walk into a grocery store what I am there for.
That is the only way you cannot say "let's see what 
they have in brownies." (SS 1544)
If you set a few rules for yourself, like exercise 
of some kind everyday, then you have a structure to 
go on, you feel a little more in control. I think 
that's really the key. I kept saying I will do 
something today, I won't eat this today, or I will 
swim after work, but until I set myself up some 
structure up for myself - you need some rules.
They don't have to be hard, but you need some sense 
of control over the situation. (TT 202)

In Enacting Strategies, informants expressed a sense of
loss in choosing one behavior over another, or attempting
to realize select goals through limiting involvement in
other activities. In replacing previously integrated
behaviors, individuals learn to sever important connections
associated with old behaviors:

I'm learning in the area of stress that it isn't 
going to do any good to get involved in my family 
problems - and I'm just going to walk away from it 
. . . I've got to start thinking about my life and 
that's what I'm trying to do and that isn't always 
easy. (HH 37)
You try to fit in time to do more exercise, or you 
tell people you have to do things because you want 
to make sure that you get your exercise. You 
forego dinner engagements or lunch engagements at
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work because you don't want to be subjected to that 
kind of food. (RR 477)
Giving up your old habits is hard, that's probably 
the hardest thing. You know, you don't go out 
after work because you go exercise, and you don't 
eat a lot of lunches out at work, you don't have 
all the coffee break food. That's hard because you have some friends there, it's a part of your life, 
and to some extent you have to break off from that.
(TT 277)

In distancing from previous behaviors, individuals strive
to create new connections related to changed behaviors.
Thus, in Enacting Strategies the individual works to create
new ways of being:

I think in helping to adjust you need to find 
something else to do besides the health changes.
Besides the walking, besides the exercising, 
besides the diet. Find something else to throw in 
there like some reading or some pets - getting 
involved with your pets or some volunteer work.
You have to find something to do because your mind 
- you've got to get your mind and your body and 
your hands all working together so that you can 
structure your life. (PP 895)
It helps to find other things to do, things to keep 
you busy - hopefully they will be good things. If 
you usually smoke during lunch, or find yourself 
eating too much or the wrong things when you are 
with certain people, it helps to read during lunch, 
or take a walk. If you are creating these changes, 
you have to create other things as well. Attach 
yourself to other things. ( W  608)

Creating Loopholes
Creating Loopholes facilitates the intermittent 

relaxation of individual "rules" for behavior in attempting 
to achieve valued goals. Through planned flexibility in 
change, Creating Loopholes allows the individual to choose
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between alternative ways of behaving without a sense of
failure in not adhering to the regimen at all times. In
creating Loopholes the individual attempts to balance
change within existing life patterns, while determining the
most effective means of maintaining change over time.
Creating Loopholes contains two properties. The first
property is that Creating Loopholes regulates long-term
change by allowing flexibility in responding to self-set
goals, the values of others and environmental stressors
without a perceived loss of control:

Planning to eat or not exercise at certain times 
like vacations helps. That way, you feel like you 
are in control - you made the decision. (II 201)
Weekends,I don't lose weight on weekends. If I can 
weigh Monday morning what I weighed Saturday 
morning I'm happy, because we are home together, we 
go places and things like that. (MM 324)
You have to alter things to be able to structure 
your life sometimes without causing too much guilt.
If you set the same set of standards for yourself 
in a Holiday situation or a vacation in the non
routine situation you will not be able to make it 
and you will probably just wind up screwing it up.
You still have the same goals but you ease up on 
how you're expected to perform. You're just trying 
to be successful in that situation. It's changing 
your expectations and performance according to 
where you're at and what you're doing. (QQ 443)

Creating Loopholes allows for progressive change; it is
temporal in nature rather than absolute. Individuals
"build-in" loopholes as one way of integrating life change
over time. Through Creating Loopholes, changes are
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balanced within and viewed as an important component of 
existing patterns:

You can't do everything at once. If you cut 
everything you only go back to your old ways. It 
makes you want to cheat. We have special dinners 
and desserts sometimes, but only once in awhile.
(II 165)
You make deals with yourself. Deals with the 
devil. You tell yourself that you're going to do 
everything right down the line the way you're 
supposed to. But as you start you give up. So you 
do certain things and in return you take little 
treats or whatever. You kind of bypass the system.
But it's still much better than what you were doing 
before. And you tell yourself that. That OK,I'm 
still eating this or whatever or doing this but I'm 
not doing it nearly as much as I used to, so my 
body has to be getting some benefit out of it.
(MM 261)
If I go someplace, if I go hunting and I haven't 
had anything for a long time . . . like when I went 
hunting, I had a Snickers bar in my pocket. Maybe 
I had two of them, and I ate them, and they were 
delicious. But then I didn't have it again for 2 
months. If we are out, or someplace where you 
can't stay on the diet completely, it doesn't 
bother me to go off the diet. But soon as I get 
back, another day or two or a week, I get right 
back on it again and I really think I can't have 
any of this because I had it the other night in the 
restaurant. I had some of this so I can't have any 
of that. You make deals with yourself, and in the 
long run it all balances out. It helps you stick 
to it in the long run. (00 459)

One component which further illustrates the diversity of
incidents in the subcategory Creating Loopholes is Lapsing.
Lapsing refers to a temporary slip in the management of
progressive change, and a return to previous patterns of
behavior. A primary property of Lapsing is that it



149
involves the reemergence previous habits in response to
environmental and/or emotional cues:

My life started getting shaky and I remembered they 
(cigarettes) were comforting and I thought well.
I'll just have one when I'm really under stress.
(EE 224)
Maybe when I stopped (exercising) I was a little 
depressed. Maybe things were going badly at work 
and I thought "the hell with it." (JJ 157)
Through the Holidays a year ago and a lot of 
upsets, it was easy to go off of the diet. I was 
so nervous, and I felt that I just couldn't stick 
to it . . . 1  think everything I ate went to fat.
(AA 128)
The day my brother passed away I went back to 
smoking. Things were going so badly, and I just 
couldn't take it . . . (FF 133)

In overcoming lapse, corrective action is taken to prevent
a loss of control and to allow the reinitiation of
behavioral change. Informants attempt to view setbacks as
a natural consequence of taking a risk and trying to
improve. Perceived control is maintained, in part, through
viewing the lapse as a temporary mistake rather than a
personal failures

You do fall off the wagon occasionally, we are 
human. But you have to get back on again. When I 
was smoking I would fall off and that would be it.
If I had just said OK, this was a mistake, I won't 
have another one, maybe it wouldn't have taken me 
so many times. (GGG 529)
If something happens, if you slip, get right back 
on. Don't view it as a failure, just one mistake.
(II 198)
There's no problem as long as you can tell yourself 
that you did it. You don't chastise yourself. You 
don't berate yourself because you fell. As long as
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you just say "Yeah, well,that's over and done with 
- let's go." (MM 383)

Viewing the lapse as an opportunity to learn and reevaluate
the situation is also beneficial in reinstituting and
sustaining life changes. Through identifying which
strategies were helpful in the past, which events preceded
the lapse, and which resources were of value in overcoming
lapse, the individual feels better prepared in subsequent
attempts to integrate change:

Lapses definitely can be a learning experience.
Each time you become more aware of problem areas, 
where you are weak and what you need to do better.
. . . Just get right back on and try to do better, 
try to avoid those situations next time or at least 
be aware of them. (JJJ 546)
You recognize - say for example you're under 
stress. And you want to lapse into some 
maladaptive coping response. But there’s something 
in your memory that says OK, remember you did that 
last time. And what happened? It made you feel 
worse. And you don't do it. That's a lot of 
learning . . . the more you forgo those maladaptive 
things, then the more integrated the changes become 
in your life and you start using them to cope with 
the good things as well as the bad things.
(QQ 275)

Mechanisms such as "self-talk" assist in overcoming lapse
through reemphasizing the initial commitment to life change
and enhancing individual perception of control in
maintaining changes over time:

When you slip up . . . the commitment doesn't 
really change . . . you still have the same goals 
in mind. That's what helps you get back on track.
Just remember what's important. (FFF 578)
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I would just talk to myself after a day of so and 
say "What’s the matter with you? You've made so 
much progress - you feel better." (JJ 164)
I talk to myself a lot. Self-talk helps a lot. 
Reminding yourself why you're doing things. 
Because it's easy to - it's easy to slip if you 
want to. (MM 399)

Self-Monitoring
Self-Monitoring reflects the assessment of

adherence to self-determined performance criteria and
progress toward desired goals. Self-Monitoring serves an
important role in the maintenance of internal standards for
behavior. Self-Monitoring includes two primary properties.
The first is its temporal patterning or continuous nature.
Monitoring efforts become a part of daily activities, as
described in these data bits:

Changing is something you do slowly, gradually, 
daily and you do it by watching yourself improve 
. . . You're more aware . . . the better you feel 
the more improvement there is and the more you go 
after it - you really want it . . . (P 231)
You know how well you are doing by how you are able 
to perform on a daily basis. You pay more 
attention to how you are feeling, what you are able 
to do. (JJJ 481)
You notice how you are doing just as a part of what 
you do every day . . . this stuff is so gradual, 
you can't. . . .  It isn't like jumping off a cliff 
and breaking your leg. But if you slipped off a 
cliff and it took you a month to break your leg 
(00 71)
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Although consistently present. Self- Monitoring efforts
increase in intensity in response to perceived changes in
progress toward goal achievement:

You monitor how you are doing every day in some 
way. It becomes more obvious to you when you begin 
to notice the changes, if they are good and even if 
they are bad, like a rebound in weight or whatever.
Then you pay more attention. If you are happy with 
the changes, you look for more - more strength, 
less weight, you pay attention. If they are bad, 
you try to get rid of them. Then you monitor to 
make sure that they are going away. I've seen 
women weigh themselves 3 times a day to see if some 
weight is coming off. It's like this heightened 
awareness at what is going on with your body, both 
good and bad. (TT 507)
You look for the changes in your body and you can 
tell how you are doing. What will really get you 
going is some chest pain. . . . Then you look, you 
are much more aware. I wait for the bad things to 
happen to me. . . . (JJJ 804)

Self-Monitoring efforts regulate the maintenance of self
set standards for behavior. When performance expectations 
were not met, informants often experienced guilt and 
dissatisfaction. Behavioral performance inconsistent with 
individual expectations is monitored according to standards 
which serve a self-correcting functions

When I think I'm starting to eat too much, or let 
myself go off the diet once too many times. You can 
feel it . . . then I know it's time to take action, 
get back on track. (BB 210)
Last month I noticed I wasn't sticking to the 
exercise like I should - you can't get lazy, you 
have to make yourself or you're right back where 
you started. (CC 73)
You feel guilty for not doing it. And eventually 
that guilt is going to put you into action again.
You make a promise to yourself and you don't
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fulfill it, I don't care what anyone else says, you 
feel bad about doing that. (QQ 390)
When 1 started getting out and walking, it was like 
if I wasn't out there every night, I was guilty.
And it wasn't the fact that I was guilty because I 
wasn't walking, it was that I was guilty because I 
wasn't walking because I knew it would make me feel 
good. When you don't meet your own expectations 
you feel upset, you haven't followed through. But 
sometimes that can get you back on track. (SS 321)

When behaviors are consistent with individual standards for
performance, Self-Monitoring provides messages which
enhance individual feelings of success and efficacy in
sustaining life changes. Through monitoring efforts, the
individual perceives the ability to continue with changes
and achieve valued goals:

Even if there's no external changes, you feed on 
your own success. If you are successful for a 
couple of days . . . if you're successful for a 
week, you can just keep going from there. ( W  659)
In doing the exercise program along with the diet 
and everything -"my God, I feel great." I could 
see a change in my body, I felt good and I thought 
"hey, this is possible, I can do this" . . . every 
time you get that push, then you think you can push 
a little further on. (PP 654)
It helps you stick to the changes, when you realize 
how far you've come. I used to go home from work 
and I would take a nap every afternoon and you 
shouldn't have to do that. I don't have that 
problem anymore. I feel pretty much wide awake all 
the time. I'm a lot more alert. When you think of 
those changes in yourself . . .  of all that you've 
accomplished so far, you feel that you can stick 
with it. (MM 214)
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Affirming Change

Affirming Change reflects the ongoing expression of 
the worth of chosen health behaviors in achieving valued 
goals. Individuals focus on their life changes in a 
positive, encouraging way. Through Affirming, individuals 
reinforce behavioral intentions on a regular basis. There 
are two primary properties in Affirming Change. The first 
property reflects the self-reinforcing nature of Affirming. 
Through continuous affirmation of life changes individuals 
reinforce the importance and meaning of those behaviors in 
their life:

Every step I used to take on that track I would 
think - every day you're getting better and better 
in every way in every way you're getting better and 
better every day. That's practically every step I 
took. (PP 119)
You want to be the best you can be. You want to 
feel good, you want to live. So you affirm your 
decision to change. Sometimes it takes awhile, 
sometimes it takes longer to see or feel the 
results. What you have to do is just try to 
remember what is important to you, affirm your 
commitment if the actual results haven't shown up 
yet. (GGG 506)
You have to stick with it and keep telling yourself 
that this is important. You have to stop and think 
about that. Think about what you are doing good 
for yourself. (EEE 616)
It's a struggle when you don't feel like running 
but you go out-you put your shoes on and make 
yourself go and you do it and it felt good. You 
have to affirm it in your mind? you're thinking I 
really didn't want to go and I went and look how 
good I feel. And the next time you don't really 
want to go, you remember that in your mind. Even 
when it is hard, you reinforce your original 
decisions every day, (QQ 568)



155
The second property of Affirming Change relates to the
positive self-statements, or feelings of self-respect and
acceptance that come with attempts to achieve valued goals.
Informants expressed a sense of purpose, or worth from
enacting their intentions:

What I'm doing makes me feel good. You can sit 
back and don't do anything about it - and you get to feeling pretty rotten. But here I feel like I'm 
accomplishing something good for myself, something 
solid for my future. Accomplishing these goals 
gives me a sense of purpose. You can take some 
positive action - do something, I think that 
really is an important motivation in my life.
(JJJ 972)
It just makes you feel really good about yourself 
because you feel not like I'm going to lose a lot 
of weight, or even that I'm building my muscles, 
but because you're doing what you said you were 
going to do. (QQ 519)
Changing your lifestyle may not guarantee you that 
nothing will happen, but you feel that you are 
doing something positive to help yourself. If you 
were to sit around and do nothing, you are just 
waiting to die. And we have a lot to live for 
(III 993)

In Table 5, a listing of relevant conditions and 
consequences for the stage Changing are presented. These 
conditions and consequences describe the range in variation 
of the subcategories Enacting Strategies, Creating 
Loopholes, Self-Monitoring, Lapsing and Affirming.

Integrating Change
The third stage in the process of Empowering 

Potential is Integrating Change. Integrating Change refers



Table 5. Diversity of Incidents in Stage Changing; Conditions and 
Consequences of Changing

Conditions Consequences

Statement of self-responsibility 
in change

Reliance on support systems for 
feedback and encouragement

Established criteria for 
monitoring performance

Sense of enhanced control 
over health outcomes

Creation of realistic 
expectations

Affirmations of value of 
chosen behaviors
Creation of new connections related 
to changed behaviors
Maintenance of flexibility in 
sustaining change
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to the individual perceiving that health-related changes 
have been incorporated into existing life patterns.
Specific health behaviors are considered by individuals to 
be a part of the "new normal" within their lives. The 
stage of Integrating Change is comprised of three 
subcategories which are presented in Figure 3: Establishing 
Rituals, Achieving Harmony, and Transforming Change.

Establishing Rituals
Establishing Rituals refers to the view of 

behavioral changes as an integral part of daily 
functioning. Informants expressed the view that new 
behaviors were now considered "non-changes" in that they 
were no longer viewed as something outside, or different 
from the daily routine. There are two properties of the 
subcategofy Establishing Rituals. The first property is 
that Establishing Rituals directs a set patterning of 
behavior, or consistency in performing chosen behaviors on 
a daily basis:

Choose the changes, make them a habit. Once yoti 
decide to make the changes, set your goals and make 
your plans into a habit - then they are hard to 
disrupt. (II 261)
Keep doing them, making the changes and they become 
second nature to you. You just work these things 
into your normal, or everyday life. (LL 150)
It becomes an important part of your life, it's 
like you do it every day, like taking a shower or 
something. Most people get ready for work in the 
morning in the same way, or I do. So you build
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that in. It takes some time to do, but then later 
it's like you would miss it if you couldn't do it/ 
just like you would miss your showering. (TT 566)

Through Establishing Rituals informants expressed a feeling
of increased control over the performance of chosen
behaviors. Daily rituals provide a sense of enhanced
efficacy in the achievement of valued goals:

I feel good about the exercise, it's one way I 
challenge myself. It has become a very strong 
habit, something very important to me. You know 
what you will do, you know when you will do it.
You have control over this. (JJ 118)
It's like a stabilizing factor. This is what you 
do now, this is part of who you are. You feel more 
in control than before . . . it's like you know 
you will never be that person again. You may still 
have setbacks, but nothing that you can't pull out 
of. (UU 207)
My day would be pretty nearly the same and I would 
exercise pretty nearly the same time every day.
You just get yourself into a regular routine. Then 
it is hard to disrupt and you know that you will do 
it everyday. (PP 583)

Achieving Harmony
Achieving Harmony reflects both the sense of 

ongoing integration and completion in life change. The 
individual feels freed from the negative work associated 
with attempts to integrate change, and perceives a state of 
order within life patterns. Informants expressed a sense 
of personal connectedness, with health behaviors 
functioning as something enjoyable and essential. There 
are three properties in the subcategory Achieving Harmony.
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The first property reflects role of Achieving Harmony in
directing sustained change. As behavioral changes are
lived on a daily basis, informants perceive such changes as
an integral part of their life:

I would tell someone just starting out, it's tough 
at first, but just stick with it. Just tell 
yourself that this is good, soon it will be. For 
me, the exercise was tough. But I stuck with it 
and now I miss it if I can't do it for some reason.
(GGG 679)
People will tell you if you give it enough time you 
will feel great and you do. You just have to get 
past the point where it's still hard work.
(EEE 635)
You see all these people eating fast food every day 
and you can't believe that they would do that. I 
can't. Like doughnuts, it doesn't even hurt when I 
don't eat doughnuts now. You don't wish that you 
had a doughnut because it's so much a part of you 
not to eat those things. (QQ 20)
When I finally quit smoking, that was it. To me, 
why would I do it . ... . 1  mean, I can think of 
choosing to do things that are bad for me. It just 
wouldn't be a smart thing to do . . .it wouldn't 
even occur to me. (NN 470)

The second property of Achieving Harmony reflects its role
as a source of energy to the individual in sustaining
ongoing change. Although an expenditure of energy is still
required to maintain health behaviors, individuals now
expend energy to make energy:

You just start out doing it, but then you get to 
the point where exercise when you do it feels 
great. There's nothing I would rather do. It's 
fantastic when you get to that point, you're there.
You never have a thought of going back. (NN 470)
Like running . . .  it is hard at first, but after a 
few weeks or so it really does become integrated
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into your life. It becomes a source of energy 
because id you come home from work and you feel 
tired, and you go running, it gives you energy for 
the whole day. (QQ 510)

In Achieving Harmony informants expressed a sense of
wholeness, or individual connectedness. Life changes are
viewed as one way in which informants define who they are
and what is important to them;

The changes become an important part of how you 
think and feel over time. They energize you 
because they are good for you, because they give 
you a new view of yourself as a healthy person who 
is trying to do their best. But I also feel like 
my life is in better order, I feel more in control, 
so it's also energizing in that respect. It's like 
when everything clicks and you know that you are 
going to make it in these changes. (TT 600)
There is an outcome. I look right, I act right, I 
feel right. I'm able to do the kinds of things I 
know that I want to be able to do. It's a kind of 
getting lost in a sense of pulling back out from 
where I was before. It's really accomplishing 
. . . (UU 1026)

Transforming Change
Transforming Change refers to the construction of 

future goals in creating desired ways of being. 
Transformation occurs as individuals move beyond the 
present, integrated health behaviors toward greater 
diversity. Through Imaging, individuals direct future 
intentions to change. There are two properties in the 
subcategory Transforming. The first property includes the 
realization of individual potential through continued 
change;
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I'm exercising regularly. Next I've got to get my weight where I want it, and the blood pressure down 
- I'm going to stay with it. (AA 226)
Now that I have got the walking down, I am ready to 
tackle something new. (CC 183)
I thought well if I can keep this stuff going maybe 
that will be incentive to work at looking at 
something else and I feel that - everything creates 
something else. . . . (SS 725)
All these changes all seem to build on each other.
I don't know . . . 1  guess success builds on 
success, so you feel ready to try something else.
I feel like I'm ready to try other things, like I 
can do a lot more. (TT 661)

Transforming includes the positive perception of future
performance and an enhanced sense of control over health
outcomes. In Transforming, the individual looks toward the
future and feels ready to initiate new changes:

You learn to change your habits over time. Then 
you think anything's possible. . . . You change 
one thing and make it stick, and you know you can 
do more. Change brings change. It just keep 
going. (CC 180)
When you think of your future, it can only go up 
from here. I'm getting stronger every day. There 
are other changes that I want to make, and I feel 
that I will be able to do this. You do each change 
one by one. You want to be the best that you can 
be . . . I plan to be around for a long time.
(II 265)
It opens up a whole new set of potentials, I guess 
you'd call it that. The changes build on each 
other. You are aware of being able to do things 
that you never thought you could do. Then you plan 
to do more. And the thing is that you really feel 
that you can do it . . . I have a very positive 
view of the future. I feel that there's nothing 
that I can't at least try, nothing that I don't 
have the ability to do if I put my mind to it.
(BB 248)
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Table 6 outlines the conditions and consequences of 
Integrating Change. The conditions and consequences 
illustrate the variation in the data grounding the 
subcategories Establishing Rituals, Achieving Harmony and 
Transforming.

Theoretical Structure
Using the Basic Social Process Empowering 

Potential, a substantive theory was generated to explain 
individual motivation to initiate and sustain health 
behavior. The strategies used in Empowering Potential were 
diverse and were associated with the perceived need for 
change based on individual values and desired ways of 
being. The process of Empowering Potential has positive 
consequences, such as the maintenance of specific health 
behaviors and the perception of specific changes as a 
source of energy. However, the process is considered to be 
continuous as individuals perceive the need for, and 
continue to initiate new life changes. Each subcategory 
identified in the theory is related to Empowering 
Potential. The stages identified within Empowering 
Potential are indicative of a dynamic and interactive 
process in accounting for variations in individual patterns 
of behavior.

The process of Empowering Potential is initiated 
through an individual appraisal of the need for change and



Table 6, Diversity of Incidents in the Stage Integrating change: Conditions and
Consequences of Integrating Change

Conditions Consequences

Ability to overcome individual Health behavior as part
barriers of the "new normal"
Utilization of individual resources
Identifying lapse as a learning 
experience

Reappraisal of life for future changes
Perception of change as an 
energizing force

Sense of control over health outcomes Positive view of future functioning
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the desire to initiate changes which will lead to the 
realization of valued ways of being. Within the appraisal 
of readiness to change, individuals engage in a pre- 
dec is ional process which directs the intention to initiate 
and sustain goal directed behavior. Individuals respond 
initially to both internal and external cues which indicate 
the congruence of present behaviors with what is desired in 
that individual's life. Thus, the formation of a goal 
intention is preceded by contemplation on the worth of 
present behaviors in relation to the desired goal state. 
Individuals examine the basis for needed change and 
experience an increasing awareness of potential barriers to 
the achievement of individual potential.

Through the construction of images individuals 
visualize desired ways of being as well as determine action 
statements based on those desires. Images serve in both 
the creation and activation of individual goals. Images 
direct behavioral choices in change through the comparison 
of alternative ways to achieve desired goals. Prior to 
choosing from alternatives to achieve a desired goal, the 
individual constructs conditions for enacting a given 
behavior and the sequence of behaviors to be followed. In 
addition, criteria are established for the ongoing 
evaluation of behavioral performance. Identification of 
barriers to desired Change enable the individual to
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acknowledge the presence of potential sources of decreased 
motivation in goal attainment. Individuals plan strategies 
to overcome perceived barriers to enhance their readiness 
to act on a given plan of behavior.

Behavioral intentions are constructed when the 
individual commits to initiating and sustaining a given set 
of behaviors which will result in the achievement of a 
desired goal. The individual "makes a promise" to himself 
to act in certain ways related to the desired goal. The 
individual accepts responsibility for carrying out 
behavioral intentions as a means of Empowering Potential. 
Throughout the initiation and maintenance of new behaviors, 
supportive relationships may serve as a source of 
encouragement, provide necessary information and resources 
as well as create social pressure to initiate and maintain 
behaviors.

The initiation and maintenance of health behaviors 
requires both making a decision and implementing activities 
based on that decision. Within the volitional stage of 
changing, the individual transforms behavioral intention 
into personalized action. In initiating change as a means 
of Empowering Potential, the individual acts on the self- 
constructed plan of behavior while maintaining realistic 
expectations for performance. Although enacting strategies 
leading to goal attainment provide the individual with a
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feeling of control over outcomes, a sense of loss also 
occurs. The sense of loss may be overcome in part by 
attempting to create a balance between the plan of action 
and existing life patterns. Modifying intentions allows 
for flexibility and changes in situational demands. The 
individual also maintains a feeling of control and progress 
toward goal achievement. When balance is temporarily lost, 
as in the case of lapsing, the individual may reform 
intentions by reevaluating the conditions under which lapse 
occurred, identifying barriers to the successful 
maintenance of change, and re-committing to the plan of 
action which will lead to desired goals.

The use of performance criteria, or self-monitoring 
activities, represent personal standards for behavior 
influenced by both past experiences and individual 
perception of ability. These standards serve as an 
idealized perception of the individual's behavioral 
potential against which the monitored behavior is compared. 
If a discrepancy exists between perceived behavioral 
potential and actual performance, self-monitoring activity 
is often heightened and serves a self-correcting function 
in the maintenance of personal standards. A related 
motivation-control strategy involves the use of positive 
affirmations in maintaining behavioral intentions. When a 
discrepancy exists between intentions and alternative
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behaviors, individuals attempt to increase the strength of 
their intention by acknowledging information that supports 
it.

In integrating change, the individual continues to 
strive toward goal attainment as a means of Empowering 
Potential. Informants expressed a desire to continue to 
grow and change based on their need "to be the best that 
they could be." Although balance within the system is 
considered to be restored in the stage of Integrating 
Change, the individual seeks to construct new goals and 
behaviors which will further direct the achievement of 
individual potential. Through imagining future goals and 
potentials, individuals continue to construct valued ways 
of being and the means to achieve valued goals.

Summary
Chapter 4 has described the theory of Empowering 

Potential. The core category of the theory, the Basic 
Social Process of Empowering Potential was discussed in 
terms of its properties, and was illustrated by selected 
data from the research. The two system drivers of the 
theory, Imaging and Support Structures, were presented with 
their properties and were substantiated using interview 
data. The three stages of the theory. Appraising 
Readiness, Changing, and Integrating Change were presented 
with their conditions, consequences, subcategories and
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related properties. The chapter concluded with a summary 
discussion of the structure of the theory.
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CHAPTER 5 

CONCLUSIONS
/ ■ : . ■ ,This chapter presents the conclusions of the study.

The grounded theory of Empowering Potential was described 
in Chapter Four, The Basic Social Process discovered was 
Empowering Potential, a patterning of behaviors which 
direct health-related change, Empowering Potential is a 
continuous process of individual growth which directs the 
emergence of new and positive health patterns. Chapter 5 
begins with a consideration of the grounded theory's 
potential for linkage with existing theories in nursing and 
psychology. Implications of the study for nursing theory, 
research, and practice are discussed. Study limitations 
and recommendations for future research conclude the 
chapter.

Conclusions of the Study 
The discovered theory of Empowering Potential 

builds on traditional motivational theory to include a 
consideration of growth motivated determinates of behavior. 
In Empowering Potential, behavior is motivated not for the 
sole purpose of relieving tension within the system, but to 
allow the individual to grow and change in accordance with
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a dynamic self-image. Health behaviors are not initiated 
and sustained only to relieve symptoms, but as a means of 
individual development and the realization of individual 
potential.

Within the discipline of philosophy, nursing, and 
psychology scholars have emphasized the individual's 
freedom to chose and grow toward the realization of their 
ftillest potential. Many of these conceptualizations 
originated within the existentialist movement. In 
existential thought, each individual is called to recognize 
their own freedom, to become aware of all the active and 
emerging parts of their being and of the possibilities that 
they represent (Coan, 1977).

According to Nietzsche (1949) the force in human 
nature which leads to the creation of new individual 
standards is the will to power, or the urge to achieve 
mastery over oneself and one's fate. The will to power is 
essentially a creative force as it demands the creation of 
new individual standards. Unlike the need for self- 
preservation, or the tendency to maintain a present status, 
the will to power is expressed as a tendency to expand, to 
seek new experiences, to realize all of one's potential.

In delineating the basic features of human 
existence, Heidegger (Molina, 1962) includes the concept of 
existentiality. Heidegger's definition of "existence"



builds on the fact that human reality is essentially "a 
being towards.” Existentiality reflects the recognition of 
self as being with possibilities, as being moving into the 
future and becoming, as being with freedom and choice and 
responsibility for choosing. For Heidegger, the individual 
is defined as a power-to-be. The being of the individual 
is his possibilities. Individual's project themselves 
toward their possibilities as a source of actions, of self- 
determinations.

Jaspers (1949) emphasizes the conceptualizations of 
"Existenz" and Reason as essential in understanding the 
nature of being. "Existenz" reflects an ever changing 
process, as becoming, as the unfolding of possibilities. 
Reason is a basic tendency ih our experience toward unity. 
Thus, human nature includes both an urge to become, to 
transcend dur experienced nature, and a striving for unity 
and totality.

Through the application of existential- 
phenomenological thought to nursing, Parse (1987) developed 
the theory of Man-Living-Health. The free choosing of 
meaning and values, self-responsibility and self
transcendence through the fulfillment of individual 
potential are aspects of human health that reflect 
existentialist thought in the theory of Man-Living-Health. 
Health is conceptualized as a synthesis of values, a
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process of being and becoming which occurs as man 
structures meaning in situations. The three principles of 
Parse’s theory include structuring meaning multidimen- 
sionally, cocreating rhythmical patterns of relating, and 
cotranscending with the possibles.

The existentialist movement in psychology reflects 
attempts to understand the individual as a unique being-in- 
the-world. The optimal condition involves an acceptance, of 
one's freedom and an openness to one's possibilities. As a 
primary force in existential psychology, Frankl (1968) 
stressed the will to meaning as the basic force in humans. 
The will to meaning implies a search for values or goals, 
for meanings to be fulfilled in the future. With respect to 
goals and Values, we have a choice. Frankl rejects that 
the ideal state is one of homeostasis, but rather 
emphasizes individual growth and movement toward self- 
actualization. Frankl describes three main ways in which 
the individual can realize meanings or values. One way is 
through creative action. A second is through experiencing, 
and the third is through suffering or confrontation with a 
fate that restricts one's potentialities. Individuals have 
both the freedom and the responsibility to chose, to take 
an active role in shaping their destiny and seeking 
meaning. According to Frankl, one is forever moving toward
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the realization of values, constantly striving toward 
worthy goals.

Psychologists including Allport (1961), Rogers 
(1951) and Haslow (1970) have also empasized the role of 
individual choice, growth and the realization of individual 
potential. In his study of human motivation, Allport 
(1961) emphasized conscious intention and the importance of 
individual responsibility for behavior. Allport (1955) 
considered the nature of individual motives as subject to 
developmental change. In the early years of life 
individual motivation is directed toward the reduction of 
tension within the system. However, later in development 
individual strivings reflect greater conscious direction 
and a concern for personal growth. Allport saw the 
individual as becoming increasingly directed toward the 
realization of possibilities through self-aware, growth 
oriented striving.

According to Rogers (1951) the basic tendency and 
striving of individuals is toward actualization and 
enhancment. Rogers emphasizes individual growth motives 
rather than action as a result of deficiency needs. The 
expression and actualization of individual potential is 
dependent on the experience of congruence between 
individual conception of self and behavior.
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Maslow (1954) has delineated three general 

categories of the meaning of behaviors 1) fear motivated 
behavior instigated by anxiety, fear, or threat and aimed 
at reducing that threat; 2) homeostatic behavior, 
instigated by a desire to maintain stability; and 3) growth 
motivated behavior, instigated by a desire for further 
growtho Safety needs are considered dominant over growth 
needs. Assured safety allows the individual to grow and 
permits higher needs and impulses to emerge. Growth is 
seen not only as the progressive gratification of basic 
needs, but also in the form of specific growth motivations 
over and above basic needs.

These theories provide a basis for the study of 
behavior motivated toward growth and the realization of 
individual potential. Underlying both existential and 
humanistic theories is the concept of individual freedom 
and choice. Freedom reflects individual self- 
determination, which is realized through the selection of 
and commitment to values. Individuals choose meaning and 
values, and have both the freedom and the responsibility to 
fullfill their potential.

Imaging
The process of Empowering Potential is guided by 

the construction of desired ways of being based on the 
individual's conception of self . . Images of the self



176
contain representations of both desirable and undesirable 
ways of being, as well as specific plans about how to 
realize or avoid these future states. According to Parse 
(1984), reality is constructed by man's simultaneous 
reflective - prereflective imaging. Possibles are imagined 
within situations as opportunities from which alternatives 
are chosen.

The role of self-images, or self-knowledge is a 
central construct of cognitive personality theory (Kelly, 
1955; Lewin, 1935; Rogers, 1951). There is not a fixed or 
static self, but only a current self constructed from one's 
social experiences. Representations of self may be 
cognitive and/or affective; they may be expressed through 
verbalization or images; they represent the self in the 
past as well as the actual self and possible self 
(Suls & Greenwald, 1983; Schlenker, 1985). The dynamic- 
self is viewed as a continually active collection of images 
or conceptions including individual preferences and values, 
goals and standards for behavior, evaluation of ability, 
and strategies for regulating and evaluating behavior 
(Kihlstrom & Cantor, 1984; Rhodewalt & Agustsdottir 1986; 
Markus & Wurf, 1987).

In interpreting and planning behavior, individuals 
often imagine situations and fit their strategies to 
achieve desired outcomes (Nuttin, 1984; Nuttin & Lens,
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1986). Through a representation of desired goals and 
judgments about the means best suited to attain these 
goals, individuals generate plans for goal attainment as 
well as a determination of perceived control over potential 
outcomes (Bandura, 1977; Markus, 1983). Three factors are 
seen as primary determinates of goal selection: 
expectations; affective factors such as individual values; 
and desired self-conceptions derived from the individual's 
personal and social history. Expectations of percieved 
ability to execute a particular behavior (Kirsh, 1985; 
Bandura, 1986), or for the probability that individual 
behavior will achieve the desired outcome (Rotter, 1954; 
Ajzen, 1985) play an important role in determining What 
goals the individual will select. Inductively generated 
data from this study substantiate the role of an internal 
health locus of control orientation in initiating and 
sustaining change over time. Informants emphasized the 
need to feel a sense of personal control over health 
outcomes in initiating change, as well as an enhanced sense 
of control in sustaining valued changes.

Goal selection is also influenced by affective 
factors that determine which of many possible behaviors 
will be initiated. One determinant of goal selection is 
individual values. Values are individual beliefs which 
establish a preference for specific goals and modes of
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conduct (Rokeach, 1979). Values are individual 
characteristics which may function as predictors of 
behavior. Values are seen as directing the form that 
motivated behavior will take. Individuals select goals 
that represent not just desired outcomes, but outcomes 
related to valued images of the self. Informants 
substantiated the role of value orientations in initiating 
and sustaining health-related changes over time.
Individual values guided the determination of desired ways 
of being as well as those actions selected to achieve 
valued goals.

In imaging and determining goals, individuals chose 
from among several relevant strategies for goal 
achievement. In making plans and selecting strategies, 
individuals draw on knowledge about which behaviors will be 
useful in which situations to meet specific goals (Markus & 
Nurius, 1986). Through imaging, individuals initiate self- 
regulatory processes which control and direct their 
actions. Individual behavior is regulated through goal 
setting, cognitive preparation for action (planning, 
rehearsal, strategy selection) and the determination of 
standards for self-monitoring, judgement and evaluation 
(Kuhl, 1985).

. Nuttin (1984) has noted the need to understand how 
individual motives are transformed into personal intentions
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and plans. Informant data from this research indicates the 
role of self-images, or conceptions in the construction of 
individual plans and intentions which motivate behavioral 
change«. Markus and Nurius (1986) theorize that among 
individual's self-conceptions are both desireable and 
undesirable images of the future self which act as 
incentives for behavior. Possible selves are images of the 
person having actually achieved a goal. These images are 
both specific and personalized, and serve to regulate 
individual behavior. These representations of the self 
also provide standards for evaluation and interpretation of 
individual potential.

Schlenker (1985) discusses motivation in terms of 
achieving particular self-conceptions, or desired selves. 
Desired selves reflect what individuals would like to 
become and believe that they can become. Thus desired 
selves concentrate on positive and realisitc possibilities 
and are thought to mediate behavior through the formation 
of relevant standards for behavior.

Wicklund and Gillwitzer (1987) provide another 
approach to the study of self-conceptions in individual 
motivation and behavior. These researchers stress the 
importance of commitment to self-definitions. According to 
their theory, people who are committed to a self-definition 
strive to achieve "completeness" within the self.
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Individuals who are "incomplete" with regard to a 
particular self-definition feel a psychological tension 
that results in seeking multiple paths to achieve the 
desired self-definition.

Support Structures
Support from family and friends is one of the few 

variables consistently associated with success in lifestyle 
change such as dietary modification and weight loss 
(Brownell, 1984; Miller & Sims, 1981); smoking cessation 
(Coppptelli & Orleans, 1985); increased physical activity 
(Finnegan & Suler, 1984); and success in cardiac 
rehabilitation (Friis & Taff, 1986). Supportive others may 
facilitate the successful negotiation of valued lifestyle 
change by establishing an environment conducive to change 
as well as by assisting with specific, valued changes 
(Coppotelli & Orleans, 1985).

By being integrated into a social network, 
individuals may experience greater positive affect, higher 
self-esteem, or feel more in control of environmental 
changes (Cohen & Syme, 1985). Integration within a social 
network may have direct effects on health by providing the 
individual with a predictable set of role relationships, a 
positive social identity, and experiences of mastery and 
control (Thoits, 1983, 1985). Social support is thought to 
play a role in buffering the impact of negative life events
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by reducing stressors, enhancing the ability of the 
individual to cope with stressors, or by reducing the 
experience of distress (Cohen & McKay, 1984; Gore, 1981; 
Hibbard, 1985).

Nursing research has supported the relationship 
between social support and positive health outcomes (Brown 
& McCreedy, 1986; Muhlenkamp & Sayles, 1986; Hubbard et 
al., 1984). However, informant data from this research also 
indicate the role of close relationships as a potential 
barrier to health-related changes. The conceptualization of 
social networks as a source of stress as well as support 
has been recently substantiated (Tilden, 1984; Tilden & 
Stewart, 1985). Tilden and Galyen (1987) emphasize the need 
for continued research exploring the various dimensions of 
social support including the perceived cost of support, 
perceived conflict in relationships, and the role of 
reciprocity and perceived equity in supportive 
relationships.

Models of change in the current literature 
(Bandura, 1982; Marlatt & Gordon, 1985; Prochaska & 
DiClemente, 1982, 1983; Jordan-Marsh, Gilbert et al., 1984) 
have in common several ideas: that change is rarely the 
result of a single experience, that individual beliefs and 
information play a primary role in change, that a sense of 
enhanced control through experience and self-evaluation are
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essential components, and that environmental factors may 
serve as restraining forces or as sources of support.
These processes are substantiated in the theory of 
Empowering Potential through the stages of Appraising 
Readiness, Changing and Integrating Change.

Appraising Readiness
The initial stage in behavioral change reflecting 

individual appraisal of readiness to change has been 
supported in both psychological and nursing literature. The 
first stage in Levin's (1951) change theory is that of 
unfreezing, or a developing awareness of the need for 
change and an increasing desire for change. Similarly, 
Marsh (1989) conceptualized individual readiness to 
initiate lifestyle change as an increase in individual 
tension which directs behavior toward a particular goal. 
This tension is characterized by an acceleration of the 
person/environment interaction.

t :

Prochaska & DiClemente (1982, 1983) have identified 
a number of stages which reflect a process of appraising 
readiness to initiate health-related change. In the 
precontemplation stage, the individual has no conscious 
intentions of initiating lifestyle change. In the 
contemplation stage, the individual plans to initiate 
change sometime in the near future, while in the
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determination stage the individual desires change and seeks 
encouragement and support for change.

In appraising readiness to change, informants in 
this study experienced a period of reevaluation, or an 
examination of the worth of risk producing behaviors in 
light of desired ways of being. Informants expressed an 
awareness of the need for change and a desire to initiate 
changes which could lead to the realization of desired ways 
of being. Reevaluating efforts are initiated in response 
to salient cues, involve an awareness of value/behavior 
incongruencies, and through imaging, direct the formation 
of relevant goals. Through reevaluating lifestyle and the 
role of certain behaviors in living in valued ways, the 
individual attempts to grow in self-understanding (Frenn,
1988).

The conceptualization of reevaluating is supported 
by Carver and Scheier (1981, 1982) in their theory of self
regulation. Their control theory of self-regulation is 
based on a cyclical feedback process which consists of 
three basic stages: attending to the self, comparing the 
self to a standard, and attempting to reduce the 
discrepancy between the way one is behaving and the way one 
wants to behave. This theory claims that when a behavioral 
standard is important to the individual, attention to the 
self will lead to a comparison between current behavior and
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the valued standard. The discrepancy between present and 
desired action is presumed to motivate attempts at 
behavioral change provided the individual perceives a 
degree of control in achieving the desired goal.

Through the recognition of potential barriers to 
change, informants in this study prepared themselves to 
initiate change. Tlie identification of barriers provides an 
important way of choosing between alternative means of goal 
achievement and determining individual perception of 
control in initiating desired change. Barriers perceived 
by informants included both environmental and/or 
psychosocial cues including individual perception of 
ability to manage environmental threats.

Barriers to health-related behavioral change have 
been measured within the Health Belief Model (Cummings, 
Becker & Maile, 1980) as individual beliefs related to the 
costs associated with taking a health action. In a review 
of recent literature regarding barriers to health care, 
Melnyk (1988) identified the operationalization of barrier 
variables as consisting of structural barriers, provider- 
consumer barriers, and individual barriers. Structural 
barriers include the lack of time to initiate or sustain 
health behaviors, distance or proximity of health care 
services, the financial cost of health care and the 
unavailability of health care services. Provider-consumer
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barriers include the lack of health care provider interest 
in patient problems, disagreement between client and health 
care provider regarding solutions to health care problems 
and lack of follow-up related to health care needs. 
Individual barriers include demographic factors, patient 
attitude, knowledge and lack of effort in sustaining health 
behaviors.

Although the role of perceived barriers using the 
Health Belief Model has been empirically supported (Janz & 
Becker, 1984), no studies using the HBM have focused on 
individual perception of environmental cues or control over 
self and the environment as potential obstacles to change. 
These issues have been addressed, however, in research 
related to the experience of relapse. Schiffman (1982) 
found that social events preceded one fourth of the relapse 
events in smokers and that activities previously associated 
with smoking were frequent antecedent events. Marlatt and 
Gordon (1980, 1985) also found environmental cues to be 
important factors. Mermelstein and Lichtenstein (1983) 
reported that lapses were most likely to occur in response 
to social cues or a social celebration. In each study 
lapse, or a temporary slip tended to be associated with 
social factors, while relapse, or a perceived loss of 
control and return to previous behaviors were associated 
with individual factors including negative emotional states
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and stress events. Informant data from this study 
emphasizes the need to further explore the concept of 
barriers to health-related change based on the perceptions 
of individuals attempting to initiate and sustain such 
change. Future investigation must include an assessment of 
perceived difficulty in initiating and sustaining change 
(Sennott-Miller & Miller, 1987) as well as individual 
perception of ability to regulate behavior in response to

ienvironmental threats (Maddux & Rogers, 1983; Brehm & Self,
1989).

Through imaging, informants in this study 
determined behavioral strategies, established standards 
reflecting desired ways of being and chose to act in 
accordance with those standards. The confirming of beliefs 
is choosing from imagined options and owning the choices.
In choosing to act in new ways, individuals struggle with 
the decision to affirm a cherished belief (Parse, 1987). 
Informant commitment to Change and acceptance of 
responsibility for initiating and sustaining change 
provided an indication of readiness to act on change.

The role of individual committment and intention in 
initiating behavioral change has been substantiated in both 
nursing and psychology. According to Kuhl (1987) , events 
are intended to the extent that self-decision has an impact 
on their occurance; they are part of a motivational process
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either as instrumental to goals or as aims in themselves; 
and they are selected or preferred to other means in trying 
to achieve the goal. Intentions provide the motivational 
process with a cognitive element that introduces explicit 
direction into behavior dynamics (Nuttin, 1987) .

The theory of reasoned action (Ajzen & Fishbein, 
1980), provides support for the role of behavioral 
intentions as a precursor to individual action. Individual 
intent to adhere to a program of health behavior has been 
significantly related to subsequent behavior (Valois et 
al., 1988; Miller et al., 1988).

Cox (1982) identified motivation as a part of 
client singularity recognizing choice, desire and the need 
for competency and self-determinism. Although the 
Interaction Model of Client Health Behavior (Cox, 1982) 
does not include an evaluation of individual commitment to 
health-related change, the concept of self-determinism may 
reflect one important component of individual intention to 
act related to a specific health concern. The perception 
of competence and self-determinism in health related 
decisions provides an intrinsic reward for the individual 
which may enhance individual intention to initiate and 
sustain change.
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Changing

In acting according to behavioral intentions, the 
individual begins the process of Changing. Change implies 
the substitution, modification or replacement of one 
behavior with another. In Empowering Potential, the 
process of Changing includes five subcategories: Enacting 
Strategies, Creating Loopholes, Lapsing, Self-Monitoring 
and Affirming.

Through Enacting Strategies the individual takes 
definitive action related to a desired goal. The formation 
of an intention brings self-regulatory processes into 
effect that help translate the intention into action (Kuhl,
1987). Performance criteria against which behavior is 
compared are individually determined, and may be influenced 
by past experiences, physical skills and abilities, and 
social norms (Kanfer & Hagerman, 1987).

Goals specify the conditional requirements for 
positive self-evaluation. Temporally proximal goals 
establish standards against which individuals measure 
performance and capabilities (Bandura & Schunk, 1981). 
Individual motivation is maintained by explicit proximal 
subgoals that are instrumental in achieving future goals. 
Distal goals provide guides for action, while subgoal 
attainments produce efficacy information that sustain 
individual efforts.'(Nuttin, 1987).
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In Changing, informants engaged in a variety of 

mechanisms designed to maintain change over time. The 
subcategories Self-Monitoring and Affirming have been 
substantiated as self-regulatory mechanisms in the process 
of change. Although not discussed in current models of 
self-regulation, properties identified within the 
subcategory Creating Loopholes also reflect self-regulatory 
mechanisms. Self-regulation in change reflects a cycle 
which allows motivational control through the selective 
processing of information, behavior monitoring, judging 
individual performance, and self-evaluation (Kuhl, 1985, 
1987; Kanfer & Hagerman, 1987). In committing to a 
specific goal, individuals specify the conditional 
requirements for positive self-evaluation related to that 
goal (Bandura & Cervone, 1983; 1986). By making self- 
satisfaction conditional on a selected level of 
performance, individuals create their own incentives to 
persist in their efforts until their performances match 
internal standards.

Through Self-Monitoring, individuals attend to 
various aspects of their behavior, such as its quality or 
frequency. The observed behavior is then judged against a 
self-set standard or the standards of significant others.
If a discrepancy is identified between the strength of 
individual intention and competing behaviors, individuals
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attempt to increase the strength of their intention by 
acknowledging information that supports the intention 
(Kuhl, 1987). Through Affirming the worth of a chosen 
behavior, individual motivation to sustain that behavior is 
enhanced. Interestingly, informants stated that once they 
considered behavioral change to be integrated into existing 
life patterns, they no longer felt the need to affirm the 
worth of that behavior on a daily basis.

Informant data from this study indicated a self- 
correcting function of Self-Monitoring behaviors in 
maintaining change over time. This finding is 
substantiated by Brownell (1984) and Wilson (1985) in 
examining individual weight loss. These investigators 
found that through self-monitoring, individual standards 
served a self-correcting function related to goal 
achievement. In evaluating standards for behavior, 
individuals experience approval if standards have been met, 
and disapproval if standards are not met. Self-regulation
is considered an ongoing process in which individual 
standards vary as a function of previous experiences in 
similar situations (Kanfer & Hagerman, 1987).

Informant data provided a clear indication of the 
role of intermittent relaxation of individual standards for 
behavior as a means of maintaining change over time. 
Modifying intentions allows for flexibility in responding
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to individual goals and situational demands. Planned 
flexibility serves a self-regulatory function by allowing 
the individual to meet self-set standards for behavior 
while attempting to balance change within existing life 
patterns.

Self-regulatory mechanisms operate with varying 
degrees of efficiency. Sometimes individuals are able to 
regulate behavior effectively, while at other times self
regulation is not successful. Relapse is defined as any 
violation of a self-imposed rule or set of rules governing 
the rate and/or pattern of health risk behavior (Marlatt & 
Gordon, 1985). In contrast, lapsing is defined by 
Brownell, Marlatt, JLlchtenstien et al. (1986) as a single 
event, the reemergence of a previous habit. When the 
failure to adhere to self-imposed rules is defined as a 
lapse, it implies that corrective action can be taken, not 
that control is lost completely. The individual's response 
to the reemergence of previous habits determines whether 
relapse has occurred (Brownell, et al., 1986). Although 
individual response to the occurrence of lapse varies, 
relapse most often implies a perceived loss of control.

When an individual adheres to self-established 
rules for behavior, perceived control is enhanced (Marlatt 
& George, 1984). This sense of control is maintained until 
a high-risk situation occurs. According to Cummings,
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Gordon and Marlatt (1980), high risk situations such as 
frustration, anger, anxiety and depression accounted for 
35% of all relapses. Interpersonal conflict defined as 
conflict in marriages, friendships, family or work 
relationships accounted for 16% and social pressure 
accounted for 20% of all relapses. Although high risk 
situations themselves are not enough to precipitate 
relapse, other factors are involved such as the absence of 
a coping response in the risk situation (Marlatt & Gordon, 
1985). According to Bandura (1977), the self-efficacy of 
the individual declines in high risk situations. Whether 
the situation proceeds to complete relapse depends on the 
individual's perception of the cause of the lapse and the 
reaction associated with the lapse (Marlatt, 1985).

Marlatt (1985) proposed that the reaction to 
relapse is more intense if the individual attributes the 
slip to internal, stable and global factors that are 
perceived as uncontrollable (lack of willpower, internal 
guilt). Similarly, Curry, Marlatt and Gordon (1987) found 
that relapsers gave more internal, stable and global 
attributions for having smoked a single cigarette than 
those who considered the event a temporary lapse.

Lapse may be overcome in a variety of ways. 
Informant data from this study indicates the experience of 
lapse functions as a learning process which may assist in
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subsequent attempts to sustain health-related change.
These findings are substantiated by Schachter (1982) in his 
research relating the role of successive relapses to the 
overall change process. In viewing lifestyle change as a 
developmental process and relapse as a requirement for long 
term success, Schachter demonstrated a success rate of 60% 
to 70% in smoking cessation and weight reduction over time. 
Similarly, Mothersill, McDowell and Rosser (1988) found 
that individuals who were able to sustain smoking cessation 
for at least six months had made an average of four 
attempts at Change prior to success. Thus individuals who 
relapse may be acquiring information about their weaknesses 
and may learn ways to prevent lapses in the future.

In managing relapse, Prochaska & DeClemente (1983,
1984) suggest a circular rather than a linear model for 
change. In their model, relapse leads back to an earlier 
stage from which an individual can make another attempt at 
change. Learning may occur before or during the relapse, 
so some benefit may exist to relapse.

Integrating Change
The third stage in the process of Empowering 

Potential is Integrating Change. Integrating Change refers 
to the individual perceiving that health-related changes 
have been incorporated into existing life patterns.
Specific health behaviors are considered by individuals to
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be a part of the "new normal" within their lives. The stage 
of Integrating Change is comprised of three subcategories; 
Establishing Rituals, Achieving Harmony, and Transforming 
Change.

In Integrating Change, the individual continues to 
set and strive toward desired goals which direct the 
achievement of individual potential. Through imagining 
future goals and potentials, individuals construct valued 
ways of being and the means to achieve valued goals.

Informant data is substantiated through research 
validating the interrelationship of the maintenance of 
personal standards and an enhanced sense of control in 
motivating behavioral change over time (Kuhl, 1987). Goal 
attainments enhance individual perceptions of control over 
desired outcomes. The perception of individual control, in 
turn, affects individual aspirations, the degree of effort 
that will be expended in attempting to achieve desired 
goals, and individual response to discrepancies between 
performances and self-set standards for performance (Kanfer 
& Hagerman, 1987). Thus, as one informant stated "success 
brings success."

Through continued performance and self-regulation, 
chosen behaviors become integrated into existing life 
patterns. As changed behaviors are integrated, individuals 
experience a sense of harmony, with changed behaviors



195
functioning as one way in which individuals define who they 
are and what is important to them. This changed view of 
self, the "healthy self," may lead to the construction of 
future images and goals congruent with changed self
conceptions. According to Parse (1987), cotranscendence 
is the process of reaching out beyond self to the not-yet. 
Transforming is man moving toward greater diversity through 
living new imaged possibilities and transcending the 
present.

implications for Nursing Theory
This study has added to knowledge of individual 

motivation to initiate and sustain cardiovascular health 
behavior. Through the use of qualitative methods, existing 
motivational theory has been expanded to include both an 
evaluation of the processes inherent in motivation as well 
as an identification of variables relevant to the 
experience of health behavior change. These discovered 
processes are congruent with themes of interest to nursing 
including the generation of knowledge related to the 
patterning of human behavior in interaction with the 
environment and those processes through which changes in 
individual health status occur (Donaldson & Crowley, 1978).

This grounded theory provides empirically based 
support tp continue the work of nurse theorists who 
emphasize health as a process including individual
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interaction with the environment. According to Newman 
(1979), "health is the totality of the life process, which 
is evolving toward expanded consciousness" (p.58). 
Similarly, Fitzpatrick (1983) views health as "a human 
dimension under continuous development - a heightened 
awareness of the meaningfulness of life" (p. 306). For 
Parse (1981), health is a lived experience. Health occurs 
as Man "structures meaning in situations as a process of 
being and becoming" (p.40).

The grounded theory of Empowering Potential 
provides a basis for the continued examination of growth 
motivated behavior and the role of images of self and self- 
regulatory mechanisms in directing individual growth. The 
conceptualization of individual motivation as a process may 
serve to challenge nurse theorists to continue to devise 
more effective ways of representing and investigating the 
complexities of health behavior change.

Imp1ications for Nursinq Research
Until recently, the majority of nursing research 

investigating motivation in health behavior has originated 
from the positivist tradition. Motivational theories in 
nursing have been deductively derived from traditional 
expectancy x value theory (Lewin, 1945). This study serves 
as an example of the value of grounded theory methodology 
in both evaluating the processes inherent in motivation as



well as identifying those variables relevant to the 
experience of health behavior change.

This study is viewed as an initial step in 
identifying the strategies used by individuals in 
attempting to achieve their fullest potential. The results 
of this study provide a basis for the continued 
investigation of volitional processes in health behavior 
motivation. Current theories of motivation in nursing have 
focused primarily on individual intention to adhere to 
behavioral change without examining how individual 
intentions are sustained over time (Pender, 1987; Miller et 
al., 1983, 1985, 1987).

Recommendations for future research based on the 
results of this study include the continued exploration of 
the content and function of self-representations in 
individual motivation and health-related change. Informant 
data indicated the strong role of images of the future self 
in guiding behavior and establishing standards to evaluate 
performance. However, further exploration of when and how 
self-representations guide the individual to continued 
growth is needed. The role of self-regulatory mechanisms 
in maintaining individual behavior, including the 
experience of lapse, must continue to be investigated to 
provide a basis for relevant and effective nursing 
interventions.

197
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Implications for Nursing Practice

The conceptualization of individual motivation as a 
process has important implications for directing 
interventions in the initiation and maintenance of health 
behavior. The pre- and post-decisional processes which 
guide individual health behaviors differ, and require 
differing interventions. The theory of Empowering 
Potential provides a framework for understanding the 
process through which motivated action is initiated and 
reinitiated over time. This understanding is essential in 
establishing a theoretical basis for nursing assessment and 
the development of relevant interventions designed to 
assist individuals in initiating and sustaining 
cardiovascular health behaviors.

Health care providers who are willing to share 
responsibility with individuals attempting to make health- 
related change must begin by exploring the meaning of 
health-illness patterns with the individual. Data from 
this study emphasizes the need for exploration of 
individual patterns including images of the present-self, 
past-self and future-self as a basis for determining valued 
goals and strategies, perceived level of control over 
potential outcomes, perceived ability to initiate necessary 
behaviors and perceived barriers to the implementation of 
change. Health care providers may assist in reevaluating
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efforts through enhancing individual awareness of risk 
producing behavior and reinforcing a state of dissonance 
between risk behavior and what is valued in the 
individual1s life.

Data further substantiates the need for individual 
determination of goals and standards for performance. 
Informants in this study emphasized the perception of 
ownership in change as essential in feeling ready to act on 
change. Health care providers may guide individuals in 
establishing relevant goals, but the responsibility for 
goal commitment and subsequent action belongs to the 
individual. Informant data also provided a basis for the 
use of self-regulatory mechanisms in maintaining change 
over time. In establishing standards for performance, 
individuals may benefit from the use of flexibility as a 
behavioral strategy in sustaining change. Health-care 
providers may instruct individuals in the use of self- 
monitoring techniques and positive affirmations in 
maintaining motivation, strengthening commitment and 
providing progress-related feedback. Individuals must be 
encouraged to view lapses as temporary, beneficial learning 
experiences rather than as failures. Informant data 
indicates the role of lapse as important in learning new 
skills, developing problem solving tools, and testing new 
ways to maintain long-term change.
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Ultimately, individuals grow and change in 

accordance with their own images and toward their own 
potential. The health care provider serves as a support 
structure to the individual in providing needed 
information, acknowledgement of progress and unconditional 
encouragement. The role of the health care provider in 
Empowering Potential is to ensure optimal conditions so 
that individuals may,by their own efforts achieve their 
fullest potential.

Study Limitations
Potential limitations were noted in theoretical 

sampling procedures and data collection and analysis.
These limitations do not necessarily detract from the worth 
of the study, but serve as relevant considerations for 
future research in the area of health behavior motivation. 
Although the research process continued untill saturation, 
or untill no new data emerged grounding the categories 
identified, theoretical Sampling of additional informants 
in the comparison group may have provided greater 
substantiation for and clarification of data 
categorizations.

In data collection and analysis, informant 
statements were taken at truth value. Assumptions 
underlying qualitative methodology substantiate the 
acceptance of subjective experiences as truth (Haase &
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Myers, 1988). However, Miles and Huberman (1984) stress the 
importance of data validation through looking for deception 
and ulterior motives in informant statements. For 
informants in cardiac rehabilitation, selected chart data 
was used as part of the theoretical sampling process, but 
the potential for informant deception was not addressed. 
Future interviews may include techniques such as 
confrontation and sharing investigator experiences to 
reduce informant need to omit or distort relevant data.

Summary
The primary and secondary prevention of coronary 

artery disease involves the multifactoria1 modification of 
established risk factors. As nursing is concerned with 
reducing morbidity and mortality due to coronary artery 
disease, an awareness of individual motivation to initiate 
and sustain lifestyle change related to identified risk 
factors is important.

Through the use of qualitative methodology existing 
motivational theory has been expanded to include both an 
evaluation of the processes inherent in motivation as well 
as an identification of variables relevant to the 
experience of health behavior change. The grounded theory 
of Empowering Potential has provided an understanding and 
theoretical basis for nursing assessment and the 
development of relevant interventions designed to assist



individuals in continued growth and the emergence 
positive health patterns,
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APPENDIX A 

SUBJECT DISCLAIMER

Qualitative Generation of Wellness 
Motivation Theory

You have been asked to participate in a study 
exploring different factors which influence motivation in 
health behavior. Participation would entail a private, 
audiotaped interview, averaging 1 hour, which will be 
transcribed for later data analysis. Your name will not be 
used in the transcription at any time. Following 
transcription, audiotapes will be erased.

By talking with the investigator you are consenting 
to participate in this study. There are no risks or costs 
to you as a result of participating in the study, nor are 
there any known benefits to you as an individual. You may 
ask questions at any time, and you have the freedom to 
withdraw from participation in the study at any time. 
Whatever your decision, the health care you receive will 
not be affected in any way.

Julie Derenowski, MS, RN 
University of Arizona 
College of Nursing
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APPENDIX B

EXAMPLES OF INTERVIEW QUESTIONS

1. Tell me about some recent health related lifestyle 
changes that you have made.

2. Tell me about a typical day before you began to make 
these lifestyle changes.

3. Tell me about a typical day now.
4. Tell me about how you planned to begin making these 

lifestyle changes.
5. What made you think that you could be successful in 

changing?
6. What is the most difficult in making lifestyle changes?
7. What things make the lifestyle changes easier?
8. What strategies do you use to maintain lifestyle 

changes?
What role do others play in the initiation and 
maintenance of change for you?

9.
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APPENDIX C

OVERVIEW OF DATA 
Empowering Potential

One of the things that motivates me is simple. I like to 
write, and I like to sing in my church choir. I like to 
speak in public from time to time (DD 128)
You decide there's a lot more out there. I always seemed 
like I wanted more. I always wanted to do more (PP 429)
One of the most important things that we haven't talked 
about yet, the main thing is that I want to be able to keep 
on doing what I've been doing for the next 10 to 20 years.
I want to be able to live. It's just that I like to live, 
and be the best I can be (00 621)
As far as motivation, I guess you could just say I'm happy. 
I want to be able to do all that I can. I've been very 
fortunate in my life (OO 654)
I was tired of being overweight. It's quite embarrassing 
to go in a store and take a pair of pants off the rack and 
you can't get your legs in them. I don't like shopping at 
the "Fat Ladies Store." I don't have to shop at the "Fat 
Ladies Store" anymore. I can but clothes in the department 
stores now and they do carry my size. That's a motivator.
I want to be able to do things with my son. He's extremely 
active and me being overweight, I have found myself out of 
breath and not being able to keep up with him. That's a 
big motivator also (RR 662)
I think you do reach a point you're tired of being the way 
you are and you want to change. You want to change for the 
better (RR 735)
I enjoy living so I must continue to change for the better 
(BB 083)
I looked at myself and said what do I want? Well, I want 
to live a long, happy life. And I am happy most of the 
time. So I knew what I had to do (00 227)
The most important thing is that you want to be the best 
you can be. No one wants to feel bad, or not be able to do 
something that is important to them. You have to realize 
that you haven't been doing your best and look at how this 
can be changed. . . It has to come from you (JJJ 468)
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You want to be the best that you can be. You want to feel 
good, you want to live (GGG 500)
I want to be around with my family. In a selfish sort of 
way I want to be able to spend time with my wife and my 
sons. Both of them have new babies, and I would like, in 
the relatively short amount of time I have left to see my 
sons squared away and the children grow up. Also I guess 
that I am just very happy, and I think I'm very fortunate 
living a right life. I want to continue with my life and 
have it be the best that it can be. I want to be the best 
I can be for myself and for my family (KKK 886)
I want to be as healthy as I can be so that I can go catch 
those fish....I love the outdoors and I can sleep outdoors 
and I can live out there and I'd love to be able to do this 
for at least another 10 years. I want to live awhile yet. 
I'm enjoying every part of my life (AAA 811)
I want to live awhile yet. I'm enjoying life. I'm 
enjoying every part of my life except this week I spent 
over here. That sure changes your ideas. I thought I was 
dead (AAA 827)
I enjoy the outdoors and I also do a little prospecting for 
crystals and gold prospecting and I have a metal detector 
and dry washer, go out and find a little gold. I enjoy the 
mountains, I like to climb mountains which I did up until a 
little while ago. And that's one reason I want to get 
better so I can get out of the city (BBB 872)
I think I basically want to be able to take care of myself. 
If I should ever get to the place and of course with the 
arteries that are clogged up all over my body - I am a 
candidate for a stroke and God willing I hope to be able to 
take care of myself (DDD 948)
All I want to do is just have a real nice easy keel. I 
want to feel good. I want to feel good inside. The things 
that I'm doing and the changes that I'm making I am doing 
only to make myself feel good inside (SS 2028)
I don't aspire to be perfect. I only aspire to be make 
myself happy. That's the only thing that matters 
(SS 2066)
You just never want to give up.,.I know that there's a 
whole lot that I'm going to do and a whole lot I will do 
yet. There's just a whole lot out there for me (PP 741)
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I just know that I'm not ready to give up. I'm not ready 
to quit. There's just a whole lot out there for me (PP 
777)
I'm always trying to get the most I can out of life 
(PP 799)
I feel that if it's making me feel good and if it's making 
me be able to cope and to get through life and to get 
through - make these little changes that I make as 
minuscule as they might be *- if they're making me feel 
better about myself then that's what I'm going to do. It 
seems like every year something else drops off that lets me 
be more - it's like I'm going through a process myself 
(SS 1818)

>

The changes are not just one thing, they are something that 
takes place over time. I don't think there will be a time 
when I can say "that's it, I'm done, no more for me."
(TT 354)
I realized, I have to do this myself. It's not easy, it's 
very difficult. But you have to get up and go. Say the 
hell with it. Do what you have to do (FF 168)
I'm trying to push ahead in all of the areas I know I can 
do something about. It's a lot of work, but it's your life 
(NN 586)
You know, you can't be happy just existing, you have to 
strive to be the best that you can. Even if you don't 
achieve the whole thing at once, it gives you something to 
strive for - it's tough, but at least you're striving, at 
least you're out there working on it, not sitting home on 
the couch thinking, "Oh, things will get better" (TT 62)
It's that sense of being your best possible self - I knew I 
was so right before. I mean I had that sense of 
empowerment that said you were doing the right thing and 
you're doing it right and you feel great about all the 
changes in that sense. And I'm trying to capture that.
That piece I want to pick up again (UU 1392)
It's not to have those things that are influencing me - to 
really be - to be accomplishing (UU 1494)
The feeling is empowerment. I have to put my term on and 
it's something - feeling empowered to do what it is that I 
want to do. And part of that is eating right and part of 
that is exercising. Part of that.is relating in a way that
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I don't feel that my physical size is in any way an issue. 
It’s just isn’t an issue (UU 1533)

Imaging '

I always thought that I would get well. I’d get 100% well 
and I ’d graduate from it and that would be the end of it. 
I’d leave it all behind me and I’d go back to work and I’d 
do the things that I used to do. That was not having so 
many physical limitations or limitations on my body. I’d 
have the same energy levels I used to have (PP 393)
We must enjoy life, we just enjoy every bit of it. So, I 
have lots of plans . . . gotta go, gotta keep going 
(00 358)
You create an initial set of expectations as you’re getting 
ready to change. But as the change evolves you create more 
and more (QQ 1287)
I think that you always have the images of how you want to 
be. THey're with you throughout the changes. Before I 
wanted to be thinner, happier. I still want that, but your 
images get more specific I think. It’s not just this 
general image> It’s a part of setting new goals, creating 
new things for yourself. That happens in the beginning, 
but you don’t let go of those things when you put then into 
action. You still have the images there, they are 
directives throughout the changes (TT 333)
The nurse looked at me and I said am I going to die right 
now? She said no I don’t think so. So after the doctor 
examined me I said are you gonna start hackin’ me up?
(00 52)
Oh, I thought that if I wouldn’t I didn’t like the thought 
of how I would end up (AAA 091)
The time we spent in coronary care, emergency room and that 
kind of stuff. You don’t want to do that again. That is 
something I don’t want to have happen (CCC 710)
You think about the way you might end up, and you think 
about what is important to you (FFF 132) I
I don’t know how many of us actually write down, or really 
verbally put any goals in front of us, but initially I 
definitely thought about and had in mind at least some 
direction. Then it seems like as you go on your images of 
where you want to be and what you need to do get more
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specific...it's an ongoing thing. You always have these 
pictures in your mind of how you want to be and what it 
will take to get there (JJJ 1032)
Images are everything that you could be, if you performed 
to how you want - if you performed to the level you want 
to, always wanted to perform at - mentally, physically, 
emotionally, everything. The images are your own potential 
(QQ 141)
It helps quite a bit to think things out first, then get 
into what exactly will you do (III 1062)
I don't think I had really voice specific goals. I think 
of my goals as more related to physical health and well 
being and daily life, and then decide how I will achieve 
those (KKK 1067)
I did have images of what would happen to me, how could I 
change. That led me to consider . . . everything I put in 
my mouth (CCC 214)
You1ve got to think how the changes are going to fit into 
your life. What your life going to look like. Whatever 
small or large change it is - you've got to visualize that. 
Then you can do it. You need to be able to imagine your 
options and then make concrete decisions (CCC 447)
My wife has her Dad who sat for 20 years after his heart 
attack. All he's done is wasted his life sitting in his 
chair. 1 don't want that to happen to me. If I have to 
sit like that I'm dead anyhow (BB 087)
I thought that if I don't change I'll end up like M., 
barely able to take care of herself. I don't want that for 
myself or for my family (DD 204)
I could see myself getting much worse, but also as much 
better if I worked at it (CC 024)
While I was still in the hospital, I began to make plans.
I thought, here is what I should dd to get to where I want 
to go (DD 128)
I knew that I wanted to be healthy so I planned what would 
be the first to go (AA 224) I
I was laying in bed one night, a kind of a restless night 
and I was thinking about how could I justify to my family 
if I was laying in the hospital dying of cancer. Of 
something caused by cigarettes. I imagined myself laying
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there and I thought it's wrong for me to do that. That's 
the way I convinced myself. I thought I owe it to my 
family to not do that (HH 141)
Maybe you had been at an ideal weight at one time. Or maybe 
at one time in your life..think back to when you really 
felt good about yourself...maybe that involved being at a 
lower weight or maybe that involved being able to perform 
certain physical activities, so you become encouraged to 
have that feeling again. You want to feel that way again, 
and that's a motivator to change (UU 1163)
Right after the attack I had a tendency to worst case 
everything I thought about what needed change. I imagined 
the future as I wanted it and as I thought what could 
happen (II 712)
You think about your own future and that of your family.
You examine your options (II 681)
You imagine yourself working and not working. It's like 
the exercise. You think how you will feel after a hard 
workout. You wonder if you can do it. Then you start to 
set goals to get back to where you were (II 953)
I thought about how I would recover. What I would need to 
do to get back to normal, or as close to normal as 
possible. But having gone through it before I probably 
reacted differently than other people who hadn't been 
through it. I pretty much had - I think - an accurate 
representation in my mind of the course I would need to 
follow in order to recover (JJ 763)
From the time I was 25 until the time I was 35 I don't 
think I exercised at all. I started exercising when I was 
35 or 36 - after my first surgery. That made me start 
exercising. Not only was I scared, but I actively thought 
about what my life might be like if I didn't, and I didn't 
like what I saw (JJ 815)
To me, a heart attack is the hardest thing to happen. But 
I'm happy that I did have it. I could have been an invalid 
with a stroke. My Mother was a stroke victim and I knew 
what she was going through. I was glad I did have a heart 
attack. She was paralyzed. Being paralyzed to me is the 
worst that could happen (KK 87)
That's one of the things that was in my mind about when I 
went onto my diet and things like that is that well gee, if 
I don't start taking care of myself if something happens to 
me who the hell is going to take care of me? I had nobody.
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I don’t really have any family. I’m not close to any family at all. And so I'm alone. So what happens if I have a stroke and I don't die? Where is that - there's nothing there (SS 1123)
I think a lot about the future. Even though I’m old I 
don't feel like I'm old. I want to continue to be able to 
do things for myself. I don't want to end up in a nursing 
home, or have H. have to take care of me. You know, you 
can't help but think of that. You think of what could 
happen (LL 119)
I have some friends who had bypass surgery 3 and 4 years 
ago. I had no idea that they ever had bypass surgery by 
looking at them. By the way that they drink, and they eat 
and they smoke and things like that and I wonder what am I 
going to be like 3 or 4 years from now. Am I going to be 
like that? (MM 406)
I guess I've always been self conscious about my weight 
even though I'm not overly obese, I am still overweight and 
I still consider myself fat. I've daydreamed and thought 
about what I would look like thin. And I was thin one time 
in my entire life. (RR 585)
The whole thing is imaging. You think about how you want 
to look in the summer of 1989 - the Summer of 1990 or say 
you're planning on a vacation and what kind of clothes you 
want to wear or what you want to look like. More like how 
you want to feel. Feeling confident, feeling in control, 
feeling good about yourself. That's the whole driving 
force behind it because when you slip up the changes . . . 
it just blows that to pieces (QQ 120)
If you're just thinking back to your own self, you might be 
thinking, I did it once, if I did it once, if I could be 
that way once, I can be that way again (QQ 1187)
I think that one piece that bothers me now that I have 
gained that weight, is that I don't have that same self 
image. I'm still exercising but I don't feel like as 
healthy as I did. Now that sense of weighing the right 
amount of weight - of really being able to do anything 
which was kind of the position I put myself in (UU 1090) I
I envisioned being down a certain size by Christmas, I 
envisioned what I sew and so I envisioned being able to go 
out and buy brand new patterns and be able to utilize more 
of my material for more things because I'd have less 
material to have to work with. I mean, ya you do, you 
envision just basically feeling good about yourself
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(SS 557)
Oh, sure because the thing is that one of the first things 
is that I think - I have this stupid mentality in a way - 
this fat person's mentality in a way that if I'm skinny I'm 
going to be able to walk around the corner and meet the man 
of my dreams. I mean that's one of the main things 
(SS 443)

Support Structures
My wife still worries about and cares for me. This was 
important when I was having trouble, but a lot of changes I 
will need to work put for myself over time (BB 033)
If I relied on anybody but myself, I'd be sitting home 
forever. The only thing my husband does is make me mad.
If he says anything it makes me more resentful and makes me 
naughtier than I should be (EE 155)
While I was in the hospital our cupboards were emptied.
Such things that I used to eat all the time - canned soups 
and things like that are gone. They were missing when I 
got home because of the sodium content and things like so.
A lot of that was done without me knowing about it. It was 
- my wife cleaned out the house while I was gone. She got 
rid of all snack foods. When I got home there was nothing 
there to eat except vegetables and good food. That was it 
(MM 110)
My wife still keeps me in line. And sometimes I get really 
mad. Being told what you can and can't do is very 
irritating. You wonder why a child gets mad and an adult 
really gets irritated (NN 191)
People say "Well, I don't think you're going to lose the 
weight. You're going to cheat. I'm going to wait and 
watch you eat." And that makes me angry. And it makes me 
more determined that I'm going to prove them wrong. I 
think it's people that say things like that - they're just 
jealous and envious that you can do it and have the 
willpower and they don't have the willpower and they don't 
have the willpower (RR 714)
People don't care about what your goals are. Except maybe 
the people that love you, but even they try to sabotage you 
a lot. And so people who are at about their normal body 
weight - no way can you walk into a restaurant with your 
co-workers and tell them that you don't want to eat what 
they're eating because you're on a diet or you're just
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trying to watch your weight. They'd just yell at you and 
they don't know what's inside of you, they don't know.what 
kind of insecurities you have or how you want to make 
yourself better (QQ 746)
I think other people are out to get you., They are out to 
see you fail. They will sabotage your efforts. I think 
people like to keep people in their own little compartments 
like husbands and their wives. Oh, they stare at all the 
beautiful women, but when their wife wants to change and 
become beautiful it's like - Wait a minute. I'm so used to 
having her in this position of being fat. I think no 
matter how much they say they want their wives to be 
different, I think they kind of perpetuate the way - her 
being the way she is because it helps them in their 
situation. Like they have an edge on her or something.
What I'm getting at is like people who are in conflict but 
yet they don't want to change because that conflict does 
something for them (QQ 1091)
I have a very good wife. We've been married 49 years. She 
is more or less on the same diet just to keep me healthy.
If we go out sometimes she eats beef, but she is the one 
that helps me regulate things (DD 518)
I did talk to a psychologist there for about a year and a 
half when I was in the program here in the beginning. I 
think I was seeing him in '82 and he helped me to look at 
some problem areas. And then he probably gave me a lot of 
confidence that I didn't have. So he was the determining 
factor (PP 348)
I get my strength from my wife, she's the one who gives me 
the strength to manage the changes (BB 057)
My friends often walk with me, so then I go even when I 
don't feel like it. That keeps me going, all of my friends 
are great. S. often comes food shopping with me and we 
cook together. We practice the low fat dishes I learn in 
class (CO 172) -
The rehabilitation staff are extremely helpful. If you 
have a question they will answer it for you. There's 
always time for that. They direct us and help us to do more 
and more. They work with you...really it might come down 
to helping you to realize what is important - talking about 
things and discussing options (JJ 229)
It's amazing to me that you learn everyday how much you 
need support and support groups and support mechanisms.
And as much as I'd like to thing that I can do everything
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on my own, I know I can't. I realize I need help. Others 
are there for you, they explore with you what might work 
best in different situations, they give you information. 
When you are unsure about something it helps to talk it 
over, to have someone say, let1s look at this in another 
way (ss 380)
I don't know how other people could motivate you to stick 
to their exercise. Really, it might come down to helping 
you to realize what is important - talking about it and 
maybe discussing options (JJ 738)
The staff here at CRC when I was here a long time I became 
really friendly with them^ I used to look forward to 
coming down because everybody was treated the same and they 
were really great. The gals got you all hooked up and out 
there the people in the program were just like you. You 
didn't have to surprise anybody by any spectacular changes. 
You could just be yourself. If you couldn't get around the 
track very much nobody pushed you (PP 661)
My wife helps me to change my diet - she makes the foods 
that are good for both of us. We don't exercise together, 
but she encourages me to walk and comes with me to rehab.
My kids are very supportive of all the changes. They don't 
live at home anymore, but they were all there when I was in 
the hospital. We rallied together as a family. Really, we 
are closer now than we had been before. My sons call me 
and they say "don't give up Dad, give it all you have." 
Sometimes when I have a bad day and feel down that really 
helps (II 177)
My husband is a wonderful help to me. We've been married 
58 years. He doesn't let me do anything that's going to 
get me the least bit upset. But I still need to protect 
him because he's one of those kind hearted people too. We 
take care of each other (LL 76)
The only thing that makes it easy is all the people at 
work. I work at a rather small company. There's like a 
hundred people there all together and they're like a lot of 
watch dogs. They make sure that I don't do this or that or 
the other thing and they also get tired of me because I 
preach smoking and junk food and things like this so. They 
help me a lot (MM 178)
I think what makes it easier than anything is the network 
of people. Friends, the people here make it easier because 
you always got somebody that you can yell at if you need to 
or talk to but I have a good group of friends and I work at 
a small place where everybody knows what happened.
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Everybody in the place knows what happened. Most of them 
were up here to see me. Things like that and it just makes 
it a whole lot easier because they make changes easier for 
me. Nobody offers me cigarettes. Every time I've quit 
smoking before people always say "Hey you sure you don't 
want a cigarette?" None of that. Nobody ever tells that. 
They don't offer me cookies, candy or anything like that. 
I've had a few offers of carrot sticks and apples and 
things like that. That's what makes it the easiest for me 
is the people that I'm around. (MM 451)
The second time I quit smoking the doctor really worked 
with me. He was somebody I couldn't let down because he 
wanted me to quit so bad. He said to me I really care that 
you quit. It was nice that somebody cared (EE 231)
I've got a wonderful doctor. I'm not afraid to go to him 
anytime, he's so nice. I enjoy his company. He tells me 
things. That doctors I had in Utah and San Diego . . . one 
two three - you're all right, see you next week. This guy 
is really a wonderful person. That gives me a lot of 
pleasant feeling. I will stay with trying to change in one 
part because of that (GG 149)
The rehabilitation staff are there as helpers for what you 
decide to do (AA 230)
They (the rehabilitation staff) are extremely helpful - 
they were always encouraging, and if you have a question 
they will answer it for you. There's always time for that. 
We basically set out own goals, we evaluate our progress, 
They direct us and help us to do more and more. Days 
you're tired, you cut it down. They don't say "You have 
to." They work with you (FF 917)
The rehabilitation program is also a big help. All of the 
staff and their laughing and kidding are very encouraging 
to me. The staff and the education have helped me to 
relearn ways of behaving. Just being motivated and 
encouraged has helped me to translate the things we learn 
here into daily life (JJ 205)
At one time I was a little leery of coming in here. What 
are they going to do to you. What do I expect. Those are 
the big things that a lot of people have who don't know.
But once they come in here once or twice they change their 
minds. It's very caring people. The staff is very, very, 
very well equipped to do this - they know what's happening 
- and I'm happy for that 
(KK 736)
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The last time I went to see my cardiologist he was on hour 
late, his office Was rude. The nurses were pretty good. 
Then I finally get in to see him and he says 61 Oh, I have 
got an angioplasty scheduled over at the hospital. I hope 
you're going to make it quick." Then in 10 minutes he's 
gone, he's out the door. Those guys are so busy with their 
technology and medication they don't have time. It really 
takes time to spend with a heart patient and put them on 
the right track in all areas of his life. So I've been 
working with biofeedback which, the first doctor didn't turn out any good. But this natural doctor, well, we're 
covering all areas, I think it's good if you can do that. 
The cardiologists don't really have the time to give you to 
look at all areas of your life and teach you about the risk 
factors (NN 381)
So by the time I joined there was about 4 people walking. 
And all those years we did it as sort of a social event.
We would get up in the mornings and start walking in the . 
summer times about 5 in the mornings, while it was still 
cool out. It really helped me to keep going , . . (00 248)
One of the easiest things is having a wife that will 
cooperate and stay on the same diet that you are. She eats 
the same things that I do. It really isn't hard for her to 
cook these things because she understands what can happen 
(00 492)
Support. I have a lot of support from my family. And my 
son is now telling me "Gee Mom, you do look good" which 
he's never said before. On the exercising - the bike 
riding - I have my son to bike ride with and also my 
boyfriend has a bike. So it's not like I'm exercising by 
myself, it's more of a group outing - to go bike riding and 
that makes it easier. I don't look at the bike riding as 
hard work - because it's fun, it's enjoyable and it's also 
burning up excess calories and fat (RR 393)
So when other people would say great, great, great, great, 
great, then I knew that was kind of what other people did 
for me. They didn't do anything foodwise or plan my 
lifewise or anything like that - just feedback (UU 1704)
I think before I wanted the feedback - I wanted to be 
admired to the hilt for having done that. I really wanted 
that. That was really good. That wasn't what made me do 
it but boy it sure made it worthwhile (UU 1746) 
Reevaluating I
I think everyday you're getting ready for that point when 
you decide that it has to be done because of all the things
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that are happening to you that lead up to it. The more 
good things you have happening to you, the easier it is to 
get yourself into the swing of it (PP 324)
That was it. I was looking for an excuse to quit smoking 
for a long time anyway and that's all I needed. Have a 
heart attack. You'll quit (PP 939)
I became aware of what I was doing to my body, what could 
happen, how you abuse your body (AA 206)
One of the reasons I went on the diet was just literally 
self preservation. I had high blood pressure and I was 
totally convinced for some months prior to that because of 
the big, big thing on cholesterol - you know how important 
it's been and I had myself convinced I was probably in the 
thousands. I know that just because of the way I eat - the 
things I eat - the way I eat (SS 569)
Once you realize what you are doing to yourself, you have 
to make up your mind before you try to change (BB 152)
After the first heart surgery I looked back on the way I 
had been living my life. I had always been athletic, but 
hadn't been active for quite awhile (JJ 637)
The first day that you get out of the hospital you hurt.
If you had to do it again, on the way of your illness you 
wouldn't have done it - most certainly I wouldn't. I 
wouldn't have done things I would have. But it's too late 
(KK 706)
I realized that I was probably the source of my own trouble 
after I had the heart attack. I know that I had to say no 
more often. I could have been more firm. But that's hard 
for me to do (LL 60)
I knew that I had problems - I've had blood pressure 
problems for a long time. Urn, and problems with 
tachycardia and arrhythmia. I've just been doing nothing 
but taking pills for the last 10 years. And so none of 
this came as a big surprise. I mean it was a surprise the 
morning it happened but it wasn't a surprise if you look at 
the overall thing. It's been happening for a lot of years. 
(MM 151) I
I teach CPR. So the risk factors I^ve know for quite 
awhile. I just chose to ignore them or not do anything 
about them anyway (MM 55)
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Every morning I could hear was "cough, cough, cough." - and 
I says "My God - everybody - me too." And I says "That's caused from cigarettes.• - I knew it. I said "this is 
gotta stop." (GG 217)
I have always eaten anything that I wanted to eat till I 
found out I had the diabetes. I went on a fairly strict 
diet, but then I got off of it pretty much and started 
eating things that I shouldn't be eating, consequently 
whey - a heart attack followed, whether or not that was 
due to some of the things I'd been eating . . . I'm sure 
my overweight contributed to that• When I quit smoking 
over 2 years I put on maybe 45 pounds (BBB 138)
I feel that this whole thing was kind of a warning. I 
didn't know I had any heart trouble and you're learning so 
much now since you had the attack (HH 704)
For me it wasn't a very long process, although I had been 
unhappy with myself for quite awhile. It's not like "Oh, I 
feel a little fat today, I'm feeling like I'm not eating 
right." I think that it happens.... somebody says something 
to you or you go buy clothes and then you think like what 
am I doing? Then you forego that cookie in the mall and .
. or you go try on something or some kind of clothes in 
your house or something and they don't fit or you just get 
to a point where you notice the fatigue that you have been 
feeling....you respond to that. It may take some time, but 
you are aware of it enough where you know that you need to 
do something ( W  242)
Both my wife and I were scared, but we had been through a 
lot of this before. We talked about our life - plans for 
the future. We had thought that we had been doing 
everything right - the diet especially. But when you think 
about it, we had slipped into our old habits. This heart 
attack brought back a lot of issues we hadn't thought 
about. You reexamine your lifestyle - ways of working, 
eating. Even your relationship with your family (II 96)
When you've had something like this happen, I think that 
you tend to take stock of the situation. First you think 
about the way you have been living (II 247)
The main thing is looking at the changes as something 
important to you. Once you are able to look at what needs 
to be done in light of how you behaved before...(LL 134)
You just have to take a long hard look at yourself and what 
is important to you. Try to look at yourself and the way 
you are treating your body (GGG 266)

k
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You've got to be thankful to the Lord that He gave you 
another chance. Why? Why did He give you another chance? 
The reason that He gave you another chance is to look at 
life (KK 342)
So even though events like a heart attack are very 
frightening, they also give you a chance to look at what is 
important in your life (II 128)
I think it (changing) is a matter of considering what is 
important to you (FFF 129)
You have to realize that you haven't been doing your best 
and look at how this can be changed. It has to come from 
you
(JJJ 468)
They told me before what to do and I said yes, yes, but 
didn't budge» This trouble has brought it home, but only 
because it's important now to me (AA 179)
I'll tell you honey, after something like this you really 
decide what's important (LL 35)
You value things differently (after a heart attack), you 
really do. You thank God every day that He's given you 
this life and that He's given you more (LL 134)
You see honey, I want to live as long as I can, and I don't 
want to be down on somebody elses hands to take care of me. 
I'll live a good, right life as long as I can, and that 
will motivate you to take care of yourself - don't you 
agree? (LL 228)
So, now I'm taking a look at the things I do and trying to 
see how important they are. And relating it to how I feel 
too (NN 263)
It was not how I wanted to be at all. You just have to 
take a good look at yourself and say something needs to be 
done here (SS 230)
People don't realize what they do to themselves. I 
certainly wasn't aware of my own mistakes. I am determined 
to take care of myself so I can enjoy my life, have a happy 
productive older years, enjoy the grandchildren. There's 
so much to live for (KKK 919).
I reached a point in my life where every time I've always 
made a change it's always been because I think I was at the 
height of my slobbyness. Feeling sort of bad about myself 
(QQ 50)
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I did get to a point where I did look at certain things I 
was doing as being bad. Bad for me as a person, both 
physically and mentally. You look, really evaluate how you 
have been behaving and in most cases you are really amazed. 
I looked . . at first my exercise. I look at my own habits 
in just the way - just like my day to day. How I lived my 
life. What do I do when I come home from work? Do I cope 
with the stress by laying down and watching TV and eating, 
or do I just . . . (QQ 71)
Well, it took place over probably I'd say a number of 
years. I had gained a lot of weight in 1986. I was well 
over 200 pounds. When I bought a pair of pants size 40 and 
couldn't get my legs in them - I decided I needed to do 
something about it (RR 69)
In terms of recent, maybe I'll just back up and say I kind 
of I lived all of my life until about '82 as morbidly obese 
chain smoker and that was pretty true. So about '81 in the 
Fall it was in September there was a reason other than 
that. I kind of worked myself up to a point it was time to 
no longer be fat. That process was something I went 
through myself. Kind of like a subliminal process. I had 
a friend who was thinking about losing weight and she had 
talked about it some and I hadn't done anything more than 
talk to her about it, but I'm sure at one point I was 
registering some of that information. She had read a book 
that had been helpful to her. And I only read it out of 
curiosity and then the thing was suddenly than that I 
remembered sitting back and kind of thinking why was I fat 
(UU 6)
It was just that I finally got myself someplace that really 
faced what was going on as opposed to I need to lose 
weight. Big deal. I needed to lose weight for 20 years. 
This was the case of the person who I see myself to be or 
want to be - it's not who I wanted to be - it's really - I 
really want to take control of this and I really want to 
put this in some correct perspective and I have myself in a 
place now to do that. So I'm not sure if I saw it as 
readiness as much as I saw myself as maybe uncluttering the 
whole process (UU 246) 1
1 said now it is time that you don't smoke anymore because 
if you're a healthy person you don't smoke. So then I 
worked on a process of how to quit smoking. I was about a
2 1/2 to 3 pack a day smoker at the time - and I worked on 
paying attention to how I saw myself as healthy and didn't 
smoke to when it was that I smoked and what my habits were 
around smoking....it was all a sense so I view myself as
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healthy and healthy doesn't do this. I think it was all 
that whole sense of coming around to what healthy is and 
what healthy does and it probably doesn’t smoke (UU 1007)
X took a good look at what I was doing to myself. I knew 
that I was hurting myself, and I realized that I couldn’t 
go on like that. You have to be aware of what you have been 
doing, you have to examine your own life and decide what 
needs changing (EEE 163)
You think about the way that you have been eating and 
realize that in many instances you aren’t acting in your 
own best interest. I did become more aware of the level of 
stress in my life, and am working now to change that 
(JJJ 398)

Identifying Barriers
Basically, what would happen is if I would go to a party 
and have a beer or a glass of wine I’d have a cigarette.
It triggered it. So what I did, about 10 years ago, I went 
for a whole year and I didn’t have a beer. This way, I’m 
going to quit smoking. I was down to like a pack a month, 
but I quit totally. At the end of the year, I thought I 
don’t even want a beer anymore. So actually, since that 
time, I’ve had social drinks, but I don’t drink as much 
beer as I used to. But I made the change in order to break 
the tie with the cigarettes (NN 320)
People come over and they don’t want to understand and you 
make certain foods - how are you going to throw it out?
(FF 305)
After I stopped smoking I found that out of nervousness I 
ate. This is something I didn’t used to do - but I was 
doing it now, and it’s hard to break (FF 212)
Sometimes when things aren’t going well for me I want to 
eat whatever I want and forget about any modifications 
(BB 169)
It’s harder and harder to maintain lifestyle changes 
because I’m back at work and we have a little weenie wagon 
or whatever. The lunch wagon that comes in and the 
machines are there with candy bars and things like that 
(MM 172)
There are certain places that you put yourself in. The 
smoking is natural. If you have a beer in one hand the law 
says you have to have a cigarette in the other. That’s one 
of the laws. You can’t drink without a cigarette. Sitting
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down and watching a football game on TV or something. You 
can’t do that unless you have a bag of potato chips or 
something there. So it's putting yourself in positions 
where things are available to you. . . so I guess it’s a 
behavior modification of some type I guess. So removing 
those places just like an alcoholic if he keeps hanging 
around with drunks he's got to say good-bye to those people 
and I have at times tried to quit smoking but I kept 
putting myself in positions where I knew I would smoke 
because I didn't really want to quit. I said I did, but I didn't. Because I kept putting myself in those positions. 
The times that I quit smoking for any length of time I also 
had to quit other things at the same time. Like not even 
having a beer which really doesn't bother me because I was 
only - I would only drink ever 6 months I would have a beer 
or so. I never had been much on alcohol. But whenever I 
did though I had to have a cigarette and when you stop 
smoking cigarettes and then you start saying "Well gee 
maybe I'll have a beer." Because you know when you drink 
then you can smoke. You have traps that you set for 
yourself (MM 538)
I think eating at work is difficult. You go to anyplace 
you don't have control over the food it's difficult to find 
something to eat that's good, good for you. That's 
difficult. So, or you go out to a restaurant or over 
people's houses. That makes it difficult (NN 205)
Going grocery shopping is very hard when I'm not eating.
To decide what the other members of the family are going to 
eat. Cooking meals, I catch myself sticking my finger in 
the pot or I have an urge to lick the spoon after I stir 
(RR 410)
I'm breaking old habits because before I would open the 
refrigerator and if there was something I wanted to eat 
like a piece of cheese, I wouldn't hesitate - I'd have 
cheese at 2 AM and go back to bed (RR 424)
I try to remove myself from the situation as much as 
possible and that seems to help. I was asked why I didn't 
attend a pot luck Christmas party. I didn't want to be in 
a room full of tons of food and lots of Co-workers while 
they're all sitting down eating- I didn't want to drink 
just a diet coke so I just removed myself from the 
situation. There was no problem (RR 477)
I'm clearly an obsessive eater so if somebody stuck a nice 
box of something I don't even love down in front of me I 
could in talking to could you manage to knock it all off
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whatever it was. I had to stay away from things like that 
(UU 628)
I did visualize myself as healthier, with stronger lungs 
and able to do more. But you also think about life without 
a very powerful crutch, something that has been with you 
through some very rough times, a comfort of sorts. It's 
hard to think of getting through the rest of your life 
without a cigarette within reach. But I think the positive 
thoughts have to outweigh the negative thoughts or you 
would never feel ready to quit (GGG 191)
There are some foods that I could not — I don't care what 
you would offer me - that I would not be able to walk away 
from. I didn't have willpower enough to be able to walk 
into a room and take a cup of coffee or a piece of fruit 
and walk out. I mean it was just —those are the things 
that you beat yourself up about (SS 1309)
Everyday I would get up and say "today's the day, I'm going 
to start today." But then work would get tough, and I 
would ge tired when I got home, or it would be cold out and 
I didn't feel like going out and exercising - all excuses 
(TT 95).
I have a lot of trouble trying to diet because I've always 
eaten anything I wanted. It's really hard for me to diet. 
It's much easier to quit smoking than to quit eating or 
should I say slow down the eating (BBB 158)
i: just never had much luck with the diet, and so many 
stresses in my life (DDD 405)
For me, stress remains probably the toughest thing. I'd 
been reading abut it, and hearing about it. But I couldn't 
figure out how's that going to fit in my life? I haven't 
come clear on how to do that (CCC 457)
As far as the diet, it's hard to diet. I don't really have 
a set diet. I just try to eat the right food. I read a 
lot of books and some of them are quite controversial I 
think. Some of the things you read about this kind of 
food. One thing will contradict something else (BBB 547) I
I have so much trouble trying to eat the right things and 
not eat things that I shouldn't. It's hard for me. I try, 
I think about it, and how I should do it. But even when 
you talk about making deals, I make a deal to eat one leg, 
and end up eating the whole chicken. I know what to do, I 
want to do it, but I can't seem to manage it (BBB 746)
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I get some relaxation out of the biofeedback program, but I haven't figured out a good way to integrate it into my life. You can want to do it, but if you can't figure out
when and where - if you can't plan it into the daily
activity, it won't work. I can't seem to work it into what 
I do every day - I don't know the strategies to make it 
work. Maybe I need to learn more about the method. It's 
similar to the diet. You can't go about doing the Changes 
if you don't know what, or how to do them (NN 430)
The. part about that was so amazing to me was I guess when I
moved to Tucson I left behind totally this fat person.
Nobody knew me here. And everybody knew me there as this 
fat person who everybody has seen all this change. When I 
moved out here I was like one of the folks. And one of the 
folks that can eat like everybody else does and can do what 
everybody else does and I really can't. I've robbed myself 
to fool myself for about 3 or 4 years that I could eat what 
everybody else did and I would just stay the right size 
because I still exercise consistently and all of that and 
I've now had to in the last year spend a lot of time - and 
it's never so easy to say "OK, it's time to lose weight." 
(UU 138)
The exercise was very, very difficult at first. I used to 
go home - I'd go to bed after an hours worth of exercise 
here - that was simple walking. And I couldn't handle it. 
It was too much. And I told my doctors then "I can't do 
this. It's too much. I can't do it." (PP 12)
Knowing how bad I am about food and the fact that I have 
absolutely no willpower what so ever because I do eat 
emotionally, very much so (SS 193)
One of my main problems right there is that I'm not able to 
focus. I'm a little scared. Because like I say, I feel 
like I've got inside of me that initiative to get back on 
it and start cranking again and feel better than I do right 
now. Drop a few more pounds and that type of thing, but it 
just doesn't seem to be there and the thing that is 
frightening me which may also be holding me back is the 
loss again. Gee, am I only going to do this for a few 
weeks and am I going to hit it again. Or am I never going 
to get that attitude back again. You know those things 
scare the hell out of you (SS 876) I
I was able to lose the weight and I'm the kind of a person 
that if you put me into a structured situation and give me 
direction I'm real good at following direction. But when I 
have to rely on myself, apparently that direction is not 
there (SS 981)
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I was mentioning to somebody else the other day how crazy 
you find your mind is. When you know perfectly well you 
don't want anything - I'm not hungry. I don't want 
anything. I'm not hungry. But these little things that 
pop into your mind that say - "Hey ya, you really are 
hungry - gee wouldn't this taste good or . ." Why can't 
you just turn your mind off? Why do those things - within 
your heart and everything - you really truly want to be 
good (SS 1376)
I think I felt like at that time, if I could have changed 
my job to where I was working different hours, to where I 
felt that I was able to do more on a more consistent basis 
. . . I've always liked to exercise but even then I was 
thinking OK, if I do this today, then I have to work 
tomorrow, then it's two days - but I have to work tomorrow 
and the next day. You know I was working nights and I felt 
like I had to sleep and I had a long drive to work - and I 
felt like I had 2 days in between workouts - forget it 
(QQ 963)
When I was home - I felt that *- I was so wrapped up with so 
much negativity. There was no support for me to exercise.
I was tired all the time. I wasn't even happy at all. I 
mean, I think that when so much in your life is bad, I 
don't think that I viewed exercise as being a change at all 
(QQ 869)
But when you hate your job, you hate where you are living, 
when you have no friends, when you feel like you have 
absolutely no control - it sounds so bad - you have no 
control over what you eat, I felt I didn't. I did. You 
have all that going against you and you don't see any way 
out of any of it. I didn't see any way out of any of it so 
I just let myself go on a roll of negativity and inactivity 
just like you go on a role of doing really good things 
toward being well (QQ 884) I
I think that I probably started around in August of last 
year and it was just a case where I was just - I had my job 
here and I kind of felt I wasn't on a rollercoaster in 
regards to gee, where was my paycheck going to come from 
next time. I felt well, all I have to do is get through 
October and there's my probation is over and that type of 
thing and it was a case of that burden of the financial 
burden being off somewhat that I was well gee now I've 
gotten my job taken care of now I can start changing something else. Now I can start getting into something 
else. I'm feeling better about myself (SS 694)
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Nobody can motivate themselves to do these things unless 
it's what they really want. In the morning it's you who 
has to get tip and put on your running shoes and get going. 
So you have to work it through with yourself. It's your 
heart, your mind. You have to commit to it and make the 
deals and do what you can to Stick to it...you have to 
decide "I will do this,” or there is no way you can or will 
stay with it (JJ 201)
I think the commitment to change is the first step in 
reaching more specific goals which you set. If you want to 
exercise . . . whatever, you need to be committed to that 
and make your plans according to that idea (ODD 1017)
I have control over my condition in the way and if I stay 
with the program (AA 117)
I think this process of changing was different from the 
other times that I have tried. This time was a process of 
really exploring what was going on and saying "OK now you 
feel different about this than you ever have before." It 
was really a sense of I know what I'm doing is right...this 
is really important to me. It was that I finally got 
myself to face what was going on as opposed to I need to 
lose weight...I had needed to lose weight for 20 years.
This was a case of the person who I see myself to be or 
want to be - it's not who I was. I really wanted to take 
control of this and I decided that this time would be it, I 
promised myself that (UU 530)
In the first place - 8 1/2 years ago and it was Doctor's 
orders. I wasn't motivated - it was Doctor's orders. When 
I had the last talk with myself I decided I had to do it 
myself - it's my life. I had to do it, I decided hey it's 
not worth it (PP 199)
I think at first you go along with it because you know you 
have to do it and maybe you even say to yourself "Well I'11 
do it but I know it's not going to work - it's not going to 
help - but I'll do it because I know I'm suppose to do it." 
But that doesn't last for long. In order to make the 
changes last I just knew I had to do it (PP 308)
You can't depend on the staff here to guide you the whole 
way, we are only here for 12 weeks most of us. We have to 
take it home, we have to be committed to it and carry it 
through (00 661)
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The only way to make changes work for you is if they come 
from you, and are a part of you (AAA 113)
Even though the doctor tells you what to do, you have to 
realize that it's your life, and you have to be the one to 
change it. You have to commit to the changes (FEE 138)
You have to make the decision and believe that the changes 
are up to you (JJJ 449)
You make a commitment. that's it. You need to say to 
yourself this is something that only I can do, no one will 
do this for me (GGG 493)
You're the only one that can take care of yourself. Other 
people help, but like when you slip up, you have to make 
the decision to get back on, nobody else (FEE 571)
Once you are able to look at what needs to be done in light 
of how you behaved before, and commit to the changes for 
you, not for the doctor or your wife, then they are not 
really what someone else puts on you, but what you decide 
to do (EEE 716)
People can help you, that's great, but again, you have to 
do it yourself. Then it can become a part of What you do 
everyday (JJJ 732)
Once I got started here and was able to find my own way of 
making the changes instead of having to be told what to do, 
that makes a great difference . . . You can't be committed 
to changes that other people decide for you (EEE 748)
Once I make my mind up 1 can do it. And I think that will 
help. I just have to say that it's up to me. No one can 
do it but your own self. That's important to remember 
(LL 65)
I think that you are the only one that can do it because 
other people only try to make it hard for you. And so you 
have to make the affirmation in your own mind (QQ 1114)
I'm the only one that can make the changes. There were 
times when people would tell me you're smoking too much, 
you've put on too much weight. That would only aggravate 
me and send me back to the refrigerator eating more food 
(RR 621)
You're the only one that can make the changes. No one else 
can do it for you (RR 731)
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I mean wasn’t doing it because a physician said I need to 
lose weight. I wasn’t doing it because somebody else 
thinks - I was doing it because maybe it was I was now ready to do it. I was ready to do it because it was 
meaningful to me as opposed to driven by some other force. 
So 1 don’t know if we call it readiness or If I call it 
almost a sense of calm about the whole thing and I was 
really...if I played the horses a lot I guess I was at a 
starting gate and ....I was at a starting gate and the gun 
could go off and I knew when the gun went off.... it was so 
different than every other time I had tried to lose the 
weight (UU 263)
But it was really a sense for myself that things were going 
on and they were laying down the groundwork for me to 
actually take control of this as opposed to a situation 
where anybody else was telling me what I had to do. If 
anybody told me I had to lose weight, I’d gain it just out 
of spite. It was clearly me. There was nobody else was 
directly involved in it (UU 552)
I think there is some difference when you’re told to do 
something or whether you really Work your way through a 
process as saying this is for me and if I cannot be healthy 
if I continue to do this (UU 1001)
It was really amazing that because I was so determined at 
the time that I did want to make it on this diet that I 
went on. I didn't feel any kind of - I wasn't going 
through any kind of a stress situation at all. In fact 
actually it was a circumstance where it was really a burden 
lifted off of me...I felt in control of the situation, I 
was ready to do it, and I knew I would make it ( W  251)
And that's one of the things in my life that I did is that 
I always made changes for everybody else. And I tried my 
best that everything that I did primarily was done for this 
person instead of looking within myself and saying I’m 
going to do these changes for me. I didn't do that. And 
now that's why I’m doing it (SS 2039)

Enacting Strategies
There was a time when I was feeling real bad for several 
months and instead of walking a mile, I used to walk 2 
miles every time I came - so my psychologist suggested that 
I mark a mile every time I came and come every day instead 
of coming every other day and walking 2 miles. And I did 
that for a long time and that really helped too. So it's 
probably about the time I started enjoying it (PP 676)
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There can't be any type of absolute. You can't say Never 
Again to things, you have to make the changes slowly and 
try to make them last. Decide what you will do, but 
everything little by little...it's the give and take, 
learning how to make the changes, and make them last. Find 
out what you can live with. Change things so that you can 
live with them (00 393)
I think that when I failed before my expectations were too 
high. In retrospect, I should allowed myself the amount of 
control that I did have. Just because I didn't have total 
control - I just gave it all up. Now that I look back on 
it - there's a lot I could have done. I could have just 
relaxed and lowered my expectations, exercised when I could 
have and when the rest of the family was eating lasagna, I 
could have just been strong and said sorry, I'm eating 
salad (QQ 980)
So in doing lifestyle changes it's just - my attitude is 
you got to kind of work it one at a time and if that one's 
working well, it will create other things (SS 515)
So if you can allow yourself - I think that if you can 
lower your expectations and still do things in a positive - 
in the scope of what you are able to do. That's one way 

you can make changes without - well that's one way that you 
can make changes without having total control (QQ 1046)
My expectations for my own performance are pretty high, but 
I am learning to be more realistic and set goals that I can 
reach. You need to set small goals and work to achieve 
them. It's the only way to feel like you have some control 
over what is happening to you (II 49)
Maybe one reason we had trouble sticking to the diet was 
that we looked at it as being too long term. My wife had a 
hard time because she felt like she had been a good cook 
all those years and now the doctors were telling her to 
start over. From the education here we learned everything 
in moderation (II 457)
Things are going according to plan. I knew that I would 
have to start slowly, so I worked that into the plan. I 
tried to keep my expectations realistic (JJ 25) I
I do a little very day. Advance the walking slowly, 
learning how to say no, or not involve myself in other 
people's problems. That is the main thing. I get upset if 
somebody can't pay their rent. But they all know it, and
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they sign the papers when they move in. So I’m going to 
have to let them take care of it (LL 216)
You have to be kind to yourself. You have to live and make 
changes add up to a better life, not one with all the joy 
taken out of it (AA 507)
My wife sets the goals for us to walk. A set of goals to 
walk - say the first week a mile, second week a little 
further. Then you increase it till you get to a certain 
point - go at it easy (FFF 1042)
You have to play it one day at a time, easy, easy, easy.
I'm learning to do that, but it’s hard for me because it's 
not my nature. But I'm getting there (GG 312)
Really you take it day by day. You change what you can, 
you wait to feel stronger and more in control of what will 
happen (II 915)
What I was thinking at the time that what you're doing is 
educating yourself how to live and eat in this world. So 
that's what you're about, so that's why I didn't go diet 
center or any of those other kinds of things because I knew 
that wasn't what I was going to end up (UU 695)
I have continued to change and basically over that period 
of time - one day at time - and do whatever is the most 
important for that day and make your plans ahead as much as 
you can, but be flexible (ODD 396)
If you set these impossible standards for your own 
performance you can forget it. Not only will you not meet 
them, you will make yourself feel like a failure and you 
won't be good for anything. People tend to avoid what they 
fail at. You need to keep away from that mindset and think 
that you are making progress, however little and focus on 
that (TT 486)
So what I decided to do was just tell myself that the TV 
does not go on or you do not eat until after you exercise. 
And that's a rule. And so it's hard at first, but after a 
couple of times of doing it, it just becomes something you 
feel pretty compulsive about. You feel more in control when 
you have rules like that to live by (QQ 89)
If you set a few rules for yourself, like exercise of some 
kind everyday, then you have a structure to go on, you feel 
a little more in control. I think that's really the key. I 
kept saying I will do something, I won't eat this today, or 
I will swim after work, but until I set up some structure
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for myself — you need some rules. They don't have to be 
hard, but you need some sense of control over the situation 
(TT 202)
The primary thing that has helped me there is literally 
knowing exactly what I'm going to have at a specific time. 
It was a point where if I was hungry or something like that 
- on my way home or whatever - instead of stopping at the 
store and saying to myself I'll just stop at the store and 
pick something up knowing perfectly well that I was hungry 
enough that I would then pick up some garbage or something 
like that, no, no, no, I have that at home. I'll just go 
ahead and have a couple of those. I never "shop" anymore at 
the grocery store. I know when I walk into a grocery store 
(SS 1544)
I'm learning in the area of stress that it isn't going to 
do any good to get involved in my family problems - and I'm 
just going to walk away from it....I've got to start 
thinking about my life and that's what I'm trying to do and 
that isn't always easy (HH 37)
Giving up your old habits is hard, that's probably the 
hardest thing. You know, you don't go out after work 
because you go exercise, and you don't eat a lot of lunches 
out at work, you don't have all the coffee break food. 
That's hard because you have some friends there, it's part 
of your life, and to some extent you have to break off from 
that (TT 277)
You try to fit in time to do more exercise or you lie to 
people and tell them you have to do things because you want 
to make sure that you get your exercise in or you forego 
dinner engagements or lunch engagements at work because you 
won't want to be subjected to that kind of food (RR 477)
I'm dealing with the stress in other ways. Well, I'm 
exercising as far as bike riding relieves stress. I know 
food is not the answer to stress - food is not going to 
take away the problems - it only will add more problems - 
like gaining more weight. I've learned to slow myself down 
(RR 146)
I don't accept any lunch invitations on Monday, Wednesday 
and Friday because my friends know that I come here 
(CC 047)
It involves sacrificing one thing for another thing. You 
have to sometimes give up things that you like to do, but 
you can't do them because you value something else (BB 180)



232
It's like - I've altered my way to work because I knew that 
I wouldn't be able to go by this bakery without stopping 
and getting something. And instead of being able to keep 
that car on the road that it's on, you take an alternate 
route (SS 1390)
You're not going to be perfect. I've come to the 
conclusion that I'm more happy in myself just dealing with 
just getting through today and hopefully waking up tomorrow 
morning and seeing what's out there tomorrow to deal with. 
That's the way that I feel that I can only get through life 
(SS 1781)
It helps to find other things to do, things to keep you 
busy - hopefully they will be good things. If you usually 
smoke during lunch, or find yourself eating too much or the 
wrong things when you with certain people, it helps to read 
during lunch, or take a walk. If you are creating these 
changes, you have to create other things as well. Attach 
yourself to other things ( W  608)
I think in helping to adjust is finding something else to 
do besides the health changes. Besides the walking, 
besides the exercising, besides the medication and besides 
the diet, find something else to throw in there like some 
reading or some pets -getting involved with pets or doing a 
little volunteer work. I did that for several years when I 
started really getting better I volunteered at the 
Botanical Society and I learned a lot. And the Humane 
Society and you have to find something to do because I 
don't think your mind - your body doesn't know that it has 
some limitation on it. You've got to get your mind and 
your body and your hands all working together so that you 
can structure your life (PP 895)
I really have to watch my diet. I go away from the table 
nearly every night hungry. It's hard, but if I wait about 
15 or 20 minutes the craving goes away. It is difficult, 
but I know it will pass in about 20 minutes. So, why 
should I eat more? If you keep eating, all you get is a 
big old paunch (00 560)
Everything I put in my mouth I want to know what's in it. 
Partly hydrogenated fat . . . let somebody else eat those 
fats. I wouldn't do it. For example, in Safeway I went to 
every cracker on the shelf. There was only one cracker in 
there that didn't have partially hydrogenated oils in it. 
Every other one did. All these crackers, I never thought 
much about crackers, but again. So now I eat natural rye 
crisps. I've been doing a lot of reading - really studying 
what it takes to keep my cholesterol under control. You
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know - eat a healthy diet. You always have to give up the 
things that are bad (CCC 217)
By reading information I try to incorporate this into my 
lifestyle. It's a never ending process. As soon as thou 
think you have something figured out, something new comes 
along (CCC 242)
I had to do a lot of reading. I checked out a lot of books 
from the library and I used to read everything I could get 
my hands on about heart, heart trouble, heart attacks, 
heart replacements and I did a lot of reading. That helped 
a lot too (PP 294)
It's easy to find excuses to get out of exercising, but I 
make sure I'm here on scheduled days (AA 53)
Well, I started walking at home. That didn't need much 
planning because I was already so active. You know, you 
just think what do I have to do to get back to where I was. 
You don't want to just give up and lay down. So you say 
OK, in order to do better. I will walk. Then how long, 
how far, when? It all falls into place after awhile 
(LL 87)
We (cardiac patients) need help in setting goals - it's 
hard to go after something unless you know how to do it, 
how it fits in your life (NN 542)

Creating Loopholes
If we go away, or go to somebodies house, we figure we can 
splurge a little bit. We talk about it together and decide 
when we can relax a little (00 580)
That's probably why people - I mean go on vacation and 
stuff - some people just say that when I go on vacation I'm 
not going to exercise and I'm going to go on a cruise and 
eat everything I want so that there's not guilt when they 
do it. In a way it is almost beneficial to plan when you 
are going to go off the program. That I think helps you to 
stick to it in the long run. There's more structure that 
way, you build that in, you make deals with yourself 
(QQ 412)
We do go off the diet and exercise sometimes, when we are 
on vacation or visiting the kids. You have to do that. It 
can't be so strict - this way or no way. The only way to 
work changes into your life, to really stick to them is to 
make them liveable (III 325)
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You have to allow yourself some slack, you create loopholes 
for yourself. Then you can plan when to let yourself enjoy 
yourself in certain ways without disrupting the progress 
that you've make. It's different from going off altogether 
because now you do it in different ways. It's like letting 
yourself have bacon and eggs. You plan for it, maybe you 
won't have any eggs the rest of the week, and you make sure 
the bacon doesn't have any fat in it, so it's not the same 
as going off the diet altogether. You create a balance 
sheet for yourself (GGG 333)
I felt like if I went to a restaurant once a month by golly 
I'll have bacon and eggs you see. But then the other 2 
months or whatever it was, I didn't have anything. And 
that's the way I did it (AAA 659)
It's like keeping - it's when you treat your original 
promise of doing exercises - but you have to alter things 
to be able to structure your life sometimes without causing 
too much guilt (QQ 443)
Or like say, you know say just like when you come home for 
the Holidays. You know that you are not going to be able 
to fit the family schedule and foods into your changed 
lifestyle. They aren't going to wait for you while you 
exercise. They aren't going to prepare the foods that you 
are used to eating. So what you do is tell yourself before 
you even go that it's going to be a struggle - just bear 
with it - do the bet you can and that's it. Because if you 
have the same set of standards for yourself in a Holiday 
situation or a vacation in the non routine situation you 
will not be able to make it and you will have tons of 
guilt. Because you will probably just wind up screwing it 
up. Then you will just wind up blowing if off. Because 
something will happen and you will not be able to handle it 
and you will windup stuffing your face like a pig (QQ 449)
Planning to eat or not exercise at certain times like 
vacations also helps. That way, you feel like you are in 
control - you made the decision (II 173)
You're not necessarily changing your standards. Because 
the same basic set of standards are still there. And you 
know what you're allowing yourself and what you're not.
Your goals are still the same. You still have the same 
goals but you kind of ease up on how you're expected to 
perform. So you're not just trying to be successful in 
that situation (QQ 479)
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Weekends I don't lose weight oh the weekends. I don't plan 
to lose weight on the weekends. If I can weigh Monday 
morning what I weighed Saturday morning I'm happy. Because 
we are home together -we go places and things like that 
(MM 324)
If I go off for a weekend and fool around with friends or 
something I would probably - I wouldn't necessarily overeat, but I would for example drink which I wasn't doing 
much of (UU 641)
If I go someplace, if I go hunting and I haven't had 
anything for a long time . . .  like when I went hunting,
I had a snickers bar in my pocket = Maybe I had 2 of them, 
and I ate them, and they were delicious. But then I didn't 
have it again for 2 months. If we are out, or someplace 
where you can't stay on the diet completely, it doesn't 
bother me to go off the diet. But soon as I get back, 
another day or two or a week, I get right back on it again 
and I really think I can't have any of this because I had 
it the other night in the restaurant. I had some of this, 
so I can't have any of that. You make deals with yourself. 
I think that it all balances out, see (00 459)
I'm planning on eating a meal this weekend - I don't know 
which day - but I'll also know that I'll be bike riding and 
exercising and I'll be having my liquid diet until the day 
that I decide this is the day I'm going to have a meal 
(KR 227)
You make deals with yourself. Deals with the devil. You 
tell yourself that you're going to do everything right down 
the line the way you're suppose to. But as you start you 
give up. You do certain things and in return you take 
little treats or whatever. You kind of bypass the system. 
But it's still much better than what you were doing before. 
And you tell yourself that. That ok I'm still eating this 
or whatever or doing this but I'm not doing it nearly as 
much as I used to so my body has to be getting some benefit 
out of it because I'm not doing it quite as much. But you 
tend to get away from that the farther along you get. It's 
easier for me not to do that anymore (MM 261)
When my son brought over some chicken, my wife said "Well 
you've been a good boy, go ahead and have one piece." In 
other words, I had been eating what I was suppose to. So I 
ate a chicken thigh, but I realize that I shouldn't be 
eating things like that (BBB 917)
The hardest thing probably is when I cook steak for my 
family, but I don't let it worry me. Once in awhile I'll
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take a piece, and I found that won't hurt you. It's like 
eggs, once in awhile, have one. Every Sunday or so, that's 
ok. And the fat free bacon - once a week, one strip.
You're bound to be tempted by these things. I loved ice 
cream. I try the Mocha Mix once in awhile and it tastes 
awful good (HH 337)
Little by little we are making the recommended changes.
You can't do everything at once. If you cut everything you 
only go back to you old ways. It makes you want to cheat.
We have special dinners and desserts sometimes, but only 
once in awhile (II 165)
In quitting smoking I had to say OK there's a certain limit 
within which you're going to destroy some of these things 
you've accomplished. And this is the limit you have to do 
it in. You can gain 10 pounds. That's what I'd say to 
myself. You may gain 10 pounds and that's all you may gain 
so I gained 5 and I couldn't stand it any more and that was 
the end of it. I had to allow - you had to allow a certain 
limits and so that's probably true. You do allow some 
things if you don't then meet your loophole if you want to 
call it that - then you'll find yourself really falling off 
the wagon badly. And I think if you don't allow yourself 
that - but you will occasionally digress then your whole 
thing becomes destroyed. I think people who don't allow 
themselves to ever digress then find themselves digressing 
big time (UU 870)

Lapsing
After 3 years I learned to cheat. I decided oh, I can get 
by with a little of it T don't have to be so strict. Then 
probably for the next 3 years I did a lot of unbalancing 
really (PP 151)
You feel guilty when you do things that you know you 
shouldn't. That's why I think people go back. They want 
to quit, but they aren't able to really commit to it 
(GGG 210) I
I would quit smoking and then get myself in situations 
where I felt like I had to have one, so I'd start in again. 
Even now I'll take a puff off my wife's cigarettes - while 
I'm driving sometimes. If you get a few drags and they get 
to tasting good and you get the sensation that - you get to 
feeling good about it then you want some more and another 
one and another one (BBB 526)
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But when you talk about making deals. I made a deal to eat one leg, and end up eating the whole chicken. I know what 
to do, I want to do it, but I can't seem to manage it 
(BBB 749)
When my son came over last week with his family and dropped 
off the kids. When he came back by he had stopped by the 
Lucky Wishbone and got a family feast of chicken and 
shrimp. I had already eaten. I couldn't resist one piece 
of chicken. And I did. I ate a piece of chicken. That 
old. . . that greasy Lucky Wishbone. Things like this 
they are real hard for me to resist (BBB 781)
My life started getting shaky and I remembered they 
(cigarettes) were comforting and I thought well I'll just 
have one when I'm really under stress. Well it wasn't a 
week before I was up to a pack a day (EE 305)
The day my brother passed away I went back to it (cigarette 
smoking). I just couldn't take it (FF 411)
I would stick to it for awhile, and then I go berserk. I 
eat too much once in awhile. Then I get mad and talk to 
myself. I say "You're so stupid, you'll never get into 
those clothes. The tickets are still hanging on some of 
them. And I go back to it and then I go off the wagon 
again (FF 615)
Well you start out very good and you're not going to do 
anything, because you're scared. But little by little, 
why, you forget (EE 202)
With the dietary changes I found that I wasn't as strict 
with myself as time went on. You become less afraid, and 
certain things slip (JJ 403)
I've gone off for a few days at a time. But unless I was 
really sick there was no way I would stop the exercise for 
more than a few days at a time. Then I started it up 
again. Maybe when I stopped I was a little depressed.
Maybe things were going badly at work and I thought "the 
hell with it." (JJ 705)
You start out good, but then you slowly stop being afraid 
of what might happen. I had continued to exercise the 
whole time, but I had let the stress of work get to me, and 
we hadn't stuck to the diet (II 805)
But the last time I spent in the hospital the more time I 
get back at thinking that well maybe I should be able to 
have this . . .  (MM 188)
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We got a pizza and first of all it was supposed to be an 
all vegetable = That's all we're gonna get. We're gonna 
get mushrooms and green peppers and onions and olives and 
that's all. Well it turned into pepperoni and sausage and 
everything on it. And it started out we were just gonna 
get a small thin crusted pizza. Just me and my wife. We 
ended up with a this huge pan pizza with grease dripping 
off the bottom (MM 358)
When I first got out of the hospital I was very - I was 
home alone. And it was easy to do things I shouldn't do 
because my wife was back at work. My daughter was in 
school and I was home all day for the first 5 weeks and the 
tendency is to cheat where a little more pronounced maybe 
because out of boredom. Or the fact that there wasn't 
anybody there watch you (MM 279)
My husband and I got in a terrible argument and I was upset 
and the first thing I did was went in the drawer and 
grabbed a pack of his cigarettes. I forced the first 2 or 
3 cigarettes down me. It tasted rancid at the time then 
after the 3rd or 4th cigarette it tasted good and I started 
smoking again. The dumbest thing I could have done. I 
felt so much better when I wasn't smoking. I didn't wake 
up in the morning craving a cigarette. And food tasted a 
lot better after you quit smoking. You have a stronger 
sense of taste (RR 289)
Oh God, you lapse all the time. It's bad. That's the 
worst part about it. Because you have all these great 
aspirations to do things. You start and you're doing OK 
but then there's stress in your life or usually when you 
fall down in the change process is when there's some kind 
of blow to your self esteem in some other way. You know, 
it's like a big tumbleweed. You feel you're doing good, 
you look good, you keep going, you keep going, and you keep 
going, but something happens. Either you become ill or you 
just - you slip up one day . . . you eat pretzels - you 
gorge - and you get all bloated, you look in the mirror you 
feel disgusting, so then that night - you don't want to 
exercise. And then the next day you wake up and your blood 
sugar is low so it's like you eat a doughnut at work. You 
know and then it's like starts and things start to falling 
all to pieces and you just have to pull yourself out. And 
that's the hard part. Especially now at the Holidays. 
That's when you fall down. When something happens to your 
self esteem or when you look in the mirror and say just 
looking - you think you look really bad so you eat more, or 
there's stress in your life - you have a cigarette or 
something like that. You know, and those bad things -
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those bad things that you do build on each other - that's 
for sure. (QQ 223)
I went on a diet program and started that and it did very 
well for a period of time and then all of a sudden I hit a 
brick wall. And I've never been able to get over that - 
across that period again which every single day I try. But 
I haven't been able to get back to that again (SS 50)
I've tried to get back on it and man it just won't click. 
Setbacks in life. Diet, marriages. . . I feel my whole 
life is a learning experience at this point. Honest to 
God. I get up every morning just to see what's going to 
happen (SS 1029)
And you know how easy it is when you've fallen off the 
wagon to say "well, OK you've put yourself a date and you 
say OK you can do that so you totally scarf out from there 
up till that date. And well, that's an excuse that you can 
have that last rice crispy treat or Whatever it is because 
tomorrow is when I'm going to start it. Tomorrow is when 
I'm going to go on this. I came home and I said "OK 
January first, I'm going to start back on my diet again. 
Forget this." And so December 31, I can't even tell you 
now - It was a case where I said well as long as I'm going 
to do that let's do this. And then that's where a lot of 
you create your guilt because 3 days later when you've gone 
back off that diet - or you slipped on that diet, you think 
well, if I hadn't crammed up on that stuff, it would have 
been better if I could have just held off (SS 1721)
There's no problem as long as you can tell yourself that 
you did it. You don't castigate yourself. You don't 
berate yourself because you fall. As long as you just say 
"Yeah, well, that's over and done with - lets go."
(MM 383)
Sometimes I go on popcorn binges. You do fall off the 
wagon occasionally, we are human, but you have to get back 
on again. When I was smoking I would fall off and that 
would be it. If I had just said OK this was a mistake, I 
won't have another one, maybe it wouldn't have taken me so 
many times (GGG 529)
They (lapses) definitely can be a learning experience.
Each time you become more aware of problem areas, where you 
are weak and what you need to do better. We all fall from 
time to time. YOu just have to say to yourself that it is 
just a temporary setback. If not, you are right back where 
you started. Just get right back on and try to do better,
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try to avoid those situations next time or at least be 
aware of them (JJJ 546)
You recognize - say for example you're under stress. And 
you want to lapse into some maladaptive coping response.
But there's something in your memory that says OK, remember 
you did that last time. Remember you thought that would 
make you feel better last time. And what happened? It 
made you feel worse. And you don't do it (QQ 274)
Other people help, but like when you slip up, you have to 
make the decision to get back on, nobody else. I think 
that when you slip the commitment doesn't really change, 
you just have a temporary weakness, a hard day or whatever. 
You still have the same goals in mind. That's what helps 
you get back on track. Just remember what's important 
(FFF 578)
If something happens, if you slip, get right back on.
Don't view it as a failure, just one mistake (II 602)
I figured I blew it, tomorrow is a new day. I won't get up 
and eat any more crackers or cheese. I won't have any more 
food. Seems to be working (RR 509)
(Lapsing) once in awhile is OK, but you don't want to start 
doing it all the time. I try not to feel guilty when I do 
have a setback, but if I don't have enough energy I know 
there's no reason to continue with the way I used to eat 
and not exercise before. So, it bothers me when I slip up. 
You feel guilty not only because you don't feel as good and 
you know why, but because you haven't met your own 
expectations, or haven't lived up to the goals you've set 
for yourself (JJJ 797)
I talk to myself a lot. Self talk helps a lot. Reminding 
yourself why you're doing things. Because it's easy to - 
it's easy to slip if you want to (MM 399)

Self-Monitoring
Maybe that's what straightened me up at that time when I 
first started feeling worse and feeling bad. Feeling bad. 
Because I had periods of time where I could feel real good 
and so I decided I don't want to feel real bad. I liked 
feeling really good. That seemed to always scare me into 
getting back onto track. The better I felt the easier it 
was, the harder I worked (PP 231)
It took probably - it wasn't just in one day, it took a 
general realization that I'm better and I'm getting better
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and I'm going to continue to get better and as long as I do 
1, 2, 3, 4 all the above and it was worth it (PP 263)
They'd be telling me when I was walking "are you getting 
short of breath?" I said "Well I guess so." But this 
stuff is so gradual, you can't . . . It isn't like jumping 
off a cliff and breaking your leg. But if you slipped off 
a cliff and it took you a month to break your leg . . .
(00 71)
One way of measuring how you are adhering to the diet is of 
course the scales. After you had a bypass surgery or whatever you can monitor the ways you are doing things 
simply by the way that you feel when you wake up in the 
morning. When I leave here and I go home even though I've 
been exercising today, I won't be as tired as I would be if 
I sat at work at a desk all day. I don't know why. That I 
don't. I don't feel nearly as tired after leaving here.
But I don't have any. . . We of course monitor heart rate 
and blood pressure but other than that there's not any role 
that would monitor things (MM 330)
You know how well you are doing by how you are able to 
perform on a daily basis (JJJ 481)
I know (how I'm doing) just by how I feel. That's the 
whole thing is how I feel (GG 487)
I think it's how you feel. It is hard at first, especially 
when there's no results right away (EEE 612)
Changing is something you slowly, gradually,daily and you 
do it by watching yourself improve (PP 422)
Feeling better is the main thing. You monitor how you 
feel, you look at how you are doing (III 1097)
Again, how you go about your day to day activities may 
change depending on how you feel. You have to watch 
yourself - pay attention to the messages your body sends 
(II 2056)

." ■ /

When you don't meet your own expectations you feel upset, 
you haven't followed through. But sometimes that can get 
you back on track (SS 321)

It bothers me when I slip up. You feel guilty not only 
because you don't feel as good and you know why, but 
because you haven't met your own expectations, or haven't 
lived up to the goals you've set for yourself (Jj 809)
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I either do it or I don't do it. And if I don't do it, 
then I do find myself feeling really guilty about it. 
Because I expect more out of myself. I expect to be able 
to do it. I expect not to cheat. Not to be able to get 
into things like that. I would rather not. I would wish 
myself wouldn't do that but myself does it (PP 560)
I try not to feel guilty when I do have a setback, but if I 
don't have enough energy I know there's no reason to 
continue with the way I used to eat and not exercise 
before. I can see the changes in my body and I can tell.
I wait for the bad things to happen to me because I did 
fall off the wagon (JJJ 804)
I guess there's something to be said for guilt. You're 
still feeling guilt for not doing it. And eventually that 
guilt is going to make you, it's going to put you into 
action again. It's really . . . because who just throws 
all their affirmations away. You know, you make a promise 
to yourself and you don't fulfill it, I don't care what 
anyone else says, you feel bad about doing that. So I 
think that once you make that promise it's harder, even if 
people blow it off completely - it's kind of bad in a way 
because some people blow it off completely and that causes 
even more stress than if they hadn't made the promise to 
begin with (QQ 390)
When I think I'm starting to eat too much, or let myself go 
off the diet once too many times, then I know it's time to 
take action, get back on track (BB 210)
Last month I noticed that I wasn’t sticking to the exercise 
like I should. You can't get lazy, you have to make 
yourself or you're right back where you started (CC 037)
I noticed that I wasn’t feeling as well when I let myself 
go too much. You don't have to control your life 
completely, but you do have to watch yourself (DD 408)
I noticed I was getting out of hand a couple of times, but 
I cut it off. I was eating too much meat and roast, I was 
getting too fat. I was getting fat and lazy. If I 
couldn’t hurry up and get me something to eat I'd be ill 
tempered. But I stopped and I did pretty good (GG 736)
I've been exercising, but I have my good days and bad days. 
Last Thursday I felt some irregular heart beats and didn't 
feel quite as good. That forces me to modify my goals 
(II 428)
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Here they give you the opportunity to monitor your heart 
rate, how quickly you recover. I had done that before too. 
It's mostly how you feel. Obviously you know if your pulse 
rate is too high. But you can also tell if you have been 
eating too much, or the wrong kinds of foods by the way 
that you feel and how well you perform. You are able to 
tell. I think that we all keep an eye on our own behaviors 
and monitor how well we are doing, how far we've come in 
the goals we set, or plans we make (JJ 802)
I know I'm gonna make it. Now I know I am because I can 
see what I can do (LL 183)
Oh, you really step up the monitoring when you realize what 
you used to feel like. I used to go home from work. You 
go home at 4 o'clock and I would sleep until 6. I would 
take a nap every afternoon and you shouldn1t have to do 
that. It's not - I don't think it's really normal for 
people to do that. I don't have that problem any more. I 
feel, I feel pretty much wide awake all the time. I'm a 
lot more alert. I'm back to working full days. I go to 
work at 6;30 in the morning. Today I took off at noon and 
I'll go back at 8:00 tonight to teach a class till 10:00 
(MM 214)
Then when you get started exercising you have to do it at 
enough intensity and often enough that you start to see the 
positive effects of it. So if you start out, say you run a 
mile twice a week - You're really not at the level where 
you'll start seeing and feeling the benefits. It's still 
gonna be coming from your original perception of God, 
that's a lot of work to get to the point where • ■ .
(NN 453)
I saw changes. I am an impatient person. I would love to 
see the weight fall off next week or even tomorrow but I 
know it won't but it will take time. But at least with 
this diet I do see changes in myself. On an average I can 
lose 5-7 pounds a week if I exercise besides taking the 
liquid diet (HR 363)
To see the rapid weight loss. To see the changes happening 
quickly as far as the weight falling off. That's a strong 
motivator. I was tired of being overweight (RR 658)
You feed on your own success. You really do. If you are 
successful for a couple of day - th§t is like , . . if 
you're successful for a week, as far as I'm concerned you 
can just keep going from there. When you slide back a day 
it's like a whole 'nother day you feel that you have to get 
through just to get back to where you were. For everyday
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that you slip up, it's going to take like 2 days to start 
over again. You monitor by I guess seeing how you feel 
about yourself, both inside and outside and seeing what 
your appearance is like, how confident you feel. Probably 
confidence is one of the big things. When you're breaking 
promises to yourself, your confidence goes way down 
(QQ 659)
In doing the exercise program along with the diet and 
everything like that - my God, I feel great. I felt good.
I could see a change in my body, I felt good and I thought 
hey, this is possible. I can do this as the changes kept 
occurring. And of course everything - every time you get 
that kind of push, that you get that incentive then you 
could think a little bit further on. You envision that a 
little bit further on as to what else you can do and the 
other things you can do (SS 654)
Yea, I think the best thing was that I felt so good. That 
was it that I jut kept saying "God if I feel this good, I'm 
going to feel that much better - 5 or 10 or 20 pounds 
less." That was the thing that probably kept me going the 
most is that just the fact that getting in and this is the 
first time in my life that I have ever dieted and exercised 
(SS 1158)
And when I started getting out and walking I mean it was 
like an obsession for the first couple of months. It was 
like if I wasn't out there every single night - I mean - I 
was guilty. And it wasn't the fact that I was guilty 
because I wasn't walking, it was the fact that I was guilty 
because I wasn't walking because I knew I felt good. It 
would make me feel good (SS 1172)
And I think being on the diet is - like I said - made me 
very aware of - I was very aware of the changes happening 
in my body because everything was functioning right 
(SS 1441)

Affirming Change
I felt so bad. I knew it had to get better. I felt so bad 
and I was hurting so much and it was such hard work on you 
that it had to get better than it was (PP 108)
Every step I used to take on that track I would used to 
think - every day you're getting better and better in every 
way and every way you're better and better every day.
That's practically every step I took (PP 119)
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You want to be the best you can be. You want to feel good, 
you want to live. So you affirm your decision to change. 
Sometimes it takes awhile, sometimes it takes longer to see 
or feel the results. What you have to do is just try to 
remember what is important to you, maybe affirm your 
commitment if the actual results haven't shown up yet 
(GGG 506)
You have to stick with it and keep telling yourself that 
this is important. You have to stop and think about that. 
Think about what you are doing good for yourself (EEE 616)
You have to continue to be aware of the importance of the 
changes (GGG 670)
Changing your lifestyle may not guarantee you that nothing 
will happen, but you feel that you are doing Something 
positive to help yourself. If you were to sit around and 
do nothing, you are just waiting to die. And we have a lot 
to live for (III 993)
Getting through the first week was the worst, you think you 
would never get through the next 5 minutes. I just 
believed that I was doing the right thing, something that 
would make my life better in the long run (GGG 183)
Everyday, even when it's hard you have to think - this is 
good, I'm doing the right thing - what you call Affirming 
(CCC 239)
Tell yourself how good it is, check Out how you feel, 
figure out how to do it on a regular basis (NN 485)
I would just talk to myself after a day or so and say 
"What's the matter with you? You've made so much progress 
- you feel better." (JJ 749)
Don't give up just because you see the other guy go down. 
You can't do it. You have to get your chin high on a daily 
basis (KK 312)
I used to watch the people walk and thought that's so 
useless to walk your life away. But now I find you walk to 
live. You're not walking your life away, you're saving it 
(BB 098)
I don't go back to my old ways because I don't want to 
upset the progress I've made (HH 18)
It's not that hard because you know it's good for you 
(HH 24)
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I keep a positive attitude, and I plan to keep it up 
(LL 226)
Realize the benefits of the change, even when it's hard. 
That will take you a long way (LL 241)
He loves it, there's no way that he would quit. But the 
way he got there, he motivated himself - he kept pushing, 
kept saying this is important * started feeling better 
(NN 465)
Motivate yourself to be in that level for awhile - tell 
yourself how good it is, check out how you feel, figure out 
how to do it on a regular basis (NN 484)
I keep telling myself how bad do I want to lose the weight. 
I really want to get the weight off and maintain it 
(RR 434)
Maybe if you feel the need to affirm the change on a daily 
basis then it's not really integrated as a part of your 
life. It's still something that you need to work through.
I guess just the harder ones. The ones that are harder for 
you - you have to affirm every day. It gets a little bit 
easier. It does get easier. But you still have to do it - 
affirm it every day. You still have to wake up and think 
to yourself OK - I'm going to be successful today ( W  636)
You expect to lose "X" amount of pounds and so you affirm 
that you're not going to do this, so you meet your goal.
You expect that you are going to have a beautiful muscular 
body so you affirm - you're going to go to the gym everyday 
and do that. It's an ongoing thing. The affirmations are 
most important when you are first starting out, but they 
help to get you to the point where the change could be 
considered integrated ( W  1295)
And even though as I say - everyday I keep getting up and 
saying "OK lets try to do it better today." (SS 845)
It's a struggle when you don't feel like running but you go 
out -you put your shoes on and make yourself go and you do 
it and it felt good. You have to affirm it in your mind - 
you're thinking I really didn't want to go and I went and 
look how good I feel. And the next time you don't really 
want to go, you remember that in your mind. Even when it 
is hard, you reinforce your original decisions every day 
(QQ 568)
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What I'm doing makes me feel good. You can sit back and 
don't do anything about it - and you get to feeling pretty 
rotten. But here I feel like I'm accomplishing something 
good for myself something solid for my future. 
Accomplishing these goals gives me a sense of purpose. You 
can take some positive action - do something. I think that 
really is an important motivation in my life (JJJ 972)
Then it just makes you feel really good about yourself 
because you feel not like oh, I'm building up my muscles, 
but just because you're doing what you said you were going 
to do. Every time you go out and run you're fulfilling a 
promise to yourself (QQ 519)
It's that whole kind of process, where you learn what feels 
good for you, even if it is hard, and you reinforce your 
original decisions every day ( W  600)
Changing your lifestyle may not guarantee you that nothing 
will happen, but you feel that you are doing something 
positive to help yourself. If you were to sit around and 
do nothing, you are just waiting to die. And we have a lot 
to live for (III 993)

Establishing Rituals
Choose the changes, make them a habit. Once you decide to 
make the changes, set your goals, and make your plans into 
a habit then they are hard to disrupt (II 261)
You need to get yourself into a regular routine that 
becomes almost a religion. Little by little it just grows, 
it becomes a part of you (JJ 597)
Keep doing them, making the changes and they become second 
nature to you. You know, I never sit down. I'm always 
running around. You just work these things into your 
normal, or everyday life (LL 150)
It becomes an important part of your life, it's like you do 
it every day, like taking a shower or something. Most 
people get ready for work in the morning inn the same way, 
or I do. So you build that in. It takes some time to do, 
but then later it's like you would miss it if you couldn't 
do it, just like you would miss your showering (TT 566)
The changes become a part of the normal and you go on with 
your life (BB 27)
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After a couple of times of doing it, it just becomes a 
habit - it just becomes something that you feel pretty 
compulsive about and you feel more in control when you have 
rules like that to live by (QQ 94)
Kind of like now, when there’s no cigarettes in the house - 
when there’s no cigarettes to smoke the first thing I do 
is put on my running shoes and just leave the house. Don't 
even do anything -just leave the house (QQ 793)
I feel good about it, it's one way I challenge myself. It 
had become a very strong habit, something very important to 
me. The reward is all intrinsic. You set goals for 
yourself. A little farther, a little harder every day. 
Being able to meet them gives you a sense of your own 
strength and ability. Really the only reward is your own 
feeling of ability, of competence. You know what you will 
do, you know when you will do it. You have control over 
this (JJ 118)
My day would be pretty nearly the same and I would exercise 
pretty nearly the same amount of time. After my exercise I 
would do - I'd either rest or I'd do some real easy things 
and each day would go on pretty nearly like the one before. 
You just get yourself into a regular routine. And routine 
is a real key I think especially when it comes to 
exercising (PP 583)
It's like a stabilizing factor. This is what you do now, 
this is part of who you are. You feel more in control than 
before...it's like you know you will never be that person 
again. You may still have setbacks, but nothing you can't 
pull out of (UU 207)

Achieving Harmony
You see all these people eating fast food every day and you 
can't believe that they'd do that. I can't. Like 
doughnuts, like it doesn't even hurt. You don't wish you 
had a doughnut because it's so much a part of you not to 
eat those things (QQ 24)
It is really hard at first (running). But after a few 
weeks or so it really does become integrated into your 
life. It does. It's faster than probably anything because 
there's so much time to think when you're pounding out your 
frustrations (QQ 510)
I would tell someone just starting out, it's tough at 
first, but jest stick with it. Just tell yourself that 
this is good, soon it will be. For me, the exercise was
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tough. But I stuck with it and now I miss it if I can't do 
it for some reason (GGG 679)
People will tell you if you give it enough time you will 
feel great and you do. You just have to get past the point 
where it's still hard work (EEE 635)
When I finally quit smoking, that was it. To me, why would 
I do it...I mean, I can't think of choosing to do things 
that are bad for me. It just wouldn't be a smart thing to 
do... it wouldn't even occur to me (NN 470)
You just start out doing it, but then you get to the point 
where exercising when you do it feels great. There's 
nothing I would rather do. It's fantastic when you get to 
that point, you're there. You never have a thought of 
going back (NN 470)
It's like running...it's hard at first, but after a few 
weeks or so it really does become integrated into your 
life. It becomes a source of energy because if you come 
home from work and you feel tired, and you go running or 
you go for a walk or you do some sort of physical exercise, 
it totally wipes out your hunger and gives you energy for 
the whole day. If you run before you go to work, it gives 
you a lot of energy to start your day off (QQ 510)
Well I started enjoying exercising. Instead of thinking I 
had to be there, I started - when it became easier the 
feeling was that it was more enjoyable (PP 656)
Sometimes I see people coming in here - not so much this 
program but the other program where people were coming in - 
and I know I must have looked the same way to someone else 

the way they looked to me, because they really looked sick 
and worn and old and tired and the first 2 or 3 weeks you 
want to tell them - Now that I'm used to it - I say hey - 
it gets much better than this. If you can just hang in 
there long enough you can do it. It will get a lot better 
(PP 869)
I've changed a lot. I don't think I would even light a 
cigarette if I had it. If I had a taste of it. If I was 
told I could smoke tomorrow I still wouldn't smoke. I like 
the taste of tobacco. I smoked for 26 years. But I would 
never, ever go back to smoking again, simply because I know 
what it does to you. The same with certain foods I'll 
never eat again. I won't say never but I have learned some 
self control rather than my life has been spent bingeing on 
foods (MM 294)
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I’ve been fighting diets for years and years and years and 
that's what kills you. If you look at them as "livits" or 
whatever it's much easier (MM 391)
When I finally quit smoking, that was it. That would be 
just like having a piece of pizza, having a cigarette. I 
don't, I can't think of choosing to do things that are bad 
for me. I'm not golden, that's just the way I look at it 
(NN 336)
You just start out doing it, but then you get to the point 
where exercise when you do it you feel great. There's 
nothing I would rather do, it*s' fantastic when you get to 
that point, you're there. You never have a thought of 
going back (NN 470)
Get it (exercise) to where it's not viewed as a struggle, 
but the way to be (NN 488)
My perception is to look at ice cream would be to eat 
something that was bad for me, knowing how bad it was to 
eat it (NN 497)
I would tell you someone just started out, it's tough at 
first, but just stick with it. Just tell yourself that 
this is good. Soon, it will be. For me, the exercise was 
tough. But I stuck it out and now I miss if I can't do it 
for some reason (GGG 679)
People will tell you that if you give it enough time you 
will feel great and you do. You just have to get past the 
point where it's still hard work (BEE 635)
It's that sense of doing it for me but it's not just that 
grabbing onto it and knowing you have that energy - there's 
that piece of current that says I'm headed in the right 
direction (UU 1418)
Achieving my own potential -there's like an outcome. I 
look right, I act right, I feel right. The act right is 
not appropriate is that I'm able to do the kinds of things 
I know that I want to be able to do. So the outcome of 
that is - not even a way to attach to the size of this - I 
feel right at a certain size and I'm able to do all the 
physical things I want to do. But it's also the potential 
is the sense of - I hate to use the word control because 
I'm not so sure that that's the right word although that is 
at least a part of it - is that I am in control but what 
happens - and it's not some other level that's operating 
(UU 1450)
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That whole sense of kind of getting lost in a sense of pulling back out. It's not just feeling a certain way and 
looking a certain way, it's really accomplishing. It's 
accomplishing physically, it's accomplishing professionally 
and that kind of stuff and I can do it (UU 1505)
The feeling says you're doing the right thing. That's what 
you're going after. There's something about that I think 
is not necessarily something that people want to articulate 
(UU 1870)
I think people if they don't exercise, if you don't 
exercise it looks like work, and you think "Why would 
anyone want to do that?" So you have this negative 
connotation of "why would you do it?" So you have to get 
past that. You have to decide that it's important enough 
to at least try (NN 442)
But the way he got there, he motivated himself - kept 
pushing, kept saying this is important, started feeling 
better. You just start Out doing it, but then you get to 
the point where exercise when you do it you feel great.
(NN 467)
Something inside clicks and creates things that makes you 
do what you need to do to get things done (SS 1015)
The changes become an important part of how you think and 
feel over time. They energize you because they are good 
for you, because they give you a new view of yourself as a 
healthy person who is trying to do their best. But I also 
feel like my life is in better order, I feel more in 
control, so it's also energizing in that respect. It's 
like when everything clicks and you know that you are going 
to make it in these changes (TT 600)
There is an outcome. I look right, I act right, I feel 
right. I'm able to do the kinds of things I know that I 
want to be able to do. It's a kind of getting lost in a 
sense of pulling back from where I was before. It's really 
accomplishing...(UU 1026)

Transforming
I'm exercising now regularly - next I've got to get my 
weight where I want it, and the blood pressure down - I'm 
going to stay with it (AA 226)
Now that I have got the walking down, I am ready to tackle 
something new (CC 183)
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All these changes seem to build on each other. I don't know...I guess success builds on success, so you feel ready 
to try something else. I feel like I'm ready to try other 
things, like I can do a lot more (TT 661)
Although sometimes progress is slow, I am growing stronger 
everyday. There is potential for me to make changes in all 
aspects of my life (DP 953)
I spoke to the "In shape"= The water aerobics. I did them 
years ago at the "Y". I went and investigated. I'll have 
to see if I can get into a suit. I'll take it day by day.
I have to keep up the good work (FF 1026)
When you think of your future, it can only go up from here. 
I'm getting stronger every day. I have my family around 
me. I have a great wife - I plan to be around for a long 
time, God willing (II 1143)
Now that I am controlling what I put in my mouth as far as 
food goes, once I've reached my desired weight goal, then 
I'll work real hard on stopping the smoking (RR 278)
But then I guess it goes on from there to starting running 
- which I started after I lost the weight. That was a big 
step - I've run one marathon - and I'll never run another. 
One of those and then I guess picked number of things that 
I think I'd always wanted to do like biking, running, 
hiking, backpacking and all that stuff as part of proving 
who I was. I think there's a lot of other areas around it, 
but that's kind of the process to this point (UU 116)
You learn to change your habits over time. Then you think 
anything's possible (CC 180)
It seems that the changes I made like seem to build on each 
other  ̂say you want to lose a few pounds and you decide to 
cut out certain foods, and that becomes . . . those changes 
kind of become a part of you - you build on from there 
(QQ 10)
So you know you quit smoking - your lungs feel better, you 
find you have other things to occupy the time you would 
have spent smoking, hopefully they will be good things. 
Usually I think of good things and that builds. So then 
you quit fast food then you decide - you start cutting out 
more and more things. Your perspectives on what's "bad" 
have changed completely. Then butter becomes bad, so you 
don't eat butter, so, maybe you change to margarine and 
then you decide that margarine has the same calories, then 
you change to diet margarine, then you decide well, they're



/

253
all bad, I'm just going to eat jelly on my toast. No 
butter. And then you start cutting out sugars. And you 
want to lower your intake of sugar so you do that - so you 
use sweet and low and then you find out that nutri-sweet is 
bad for you so you just drink your coffee black or you just 
eat your toast dry. Your perspectives of what's good and 
bad change a lot I think, I found that to be true. Now I 
have changed the way that I eat completely (QQ 799)
You find people who started out as totally fat and really 
doing bad things - drinking, smoking, eating, and they 
change a little bit, change a little bit more, change a 
little bit more and now they're total macrobiotic gurus.
So I think I'll like to be one of them (QQ 850)
When you think of your future, it can only go up from here. 
I'm getting stronger every day. There are other changes 
that I want to make, and I feel that I will be able to do 
this. You do each change one by one. You want to be the 
best that you can be...1 plan to be around for a long time 
(II 265)
It opens up a whole new set of potentials, I guess you'd 
call it that. The changes build on each other. You are 
aware of being able to do things that you never thought you 
could do. Then you plan to do more. And the thing is that 
you really feel that you can do it...I have a very positive 
view of the future. I feel that there's nothing that I 
can't at least try, nothing that I don't have the ability 
to do if I put my mind to it (BB 248)
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